Reduction of Three Major Bottlenecks Limiting Current Commercial Microalgae Production: Light Utilization, Waste Nutrient Utilization, and Harvesting

by

Joshua Thaddeus Wray

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

Approved April 2019 by the Graduate Supervisory Committee:

Thomas Dempster, Co-Chair Robert Roberson, Co-Chair Scott Bingham Susanne Neuer

ARIZONA STATE UNIVERSITY

May 2019

ABSTRACT

Microscopic algae have been investigated extensively by researchers for decades for their ability to bioremediate wastewater and flue gas while producing valuable biomass for use as feed, fuel, fertilizer, nutraceutical, and other specialty products. Reports of the exciting commercial potential of this diverse group of organisms started appearing in the literature as early as the 1940's. However, nearly 80 years later, relatively few successful commercial microalgae installations exist and algae have not yet reached agricultural commodity status. This dissertation examines three major bottlenecks to commercial microalgae production including lack of an efficient and economical cultivation strategy, poor management of volatile waste nutrients, and costly harvesting and post processing strategies. A chapter is devoted to each of these three areas to gain a better understanding of each bottleneck as well as strategies for overcoming them.

The first chapter demonstrates the capability of two strains of *Scenedesmus acutus* to grow in ultra-high-density (>10 g L⁻¹ dry weight biomass) cultures in flat panel photobioreactors for year-round production in the desert Southwest with record volumetric biomass productivity. The advantages and efficiency of high-density cultivation are discussed. The second chapter focuses on uptake and utilization of the volatile components of wastewater: ammonia and carbon dioxide. *Scenedesmus acutus* was cultured on wastewater from both municipal and agricultural origin and was shown to perform significantly better on flue gas as compared to commercial grade CO₂ and just as well on waste nutrients as the commonly used BG-11 laboratory culture media, all while producing up to 50% lipids of the dry weight biomass suitable for use in biodiesel. The third chapter evaluates the feasibility of using gravity sedimentation for the

ii

harvesting of the difficult-to-separate *Scenedesmus acutus* green algae biomass followed by microfluidization to disrupt the cells. Lipid-extracted biomass was then studied as a fertilizer for plants and shown to have similar performance to a commercially available 4-6-6 fertilizer. Based on the work from these three chapters, a summary of modifications are suggested to help current and future microalgae companies be more competitive in the marketplace with traditional agricultural commodities.

DEDICATION

In everliving memory of "The Wizard of Ooze,"

Dr. Milton Sommerfeld



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

While the road to a PhD is murky at times, I have met many bright individuals along the way that have collectively helped illuminate my path and forge this document. I, therefore, would like to take this opportunity to mention a few of the people that played an instrumental part in this journey. Dr. Milton Sommerfeld, my initial committee chair, who as founder and co-director of the Laboratory for Algae Research and Biotechnology (LARB) not only welcomed me to come and study at ASU, but also gave me many opportunities to explore the world of microalgae biotechnology with many awesome collaborations with both companies and universities. Your support and guidance has been critical to my PhD experience. Dr. Thomas Dempster, who so graciously stepped up to chair my committee after Sommerfeld's passing, has seen many of the trials and tribulations of the projects that I have been involved with over the years as part of the management team at LARB and AzCATI. Also the rest of my committee, Dr. Robert Roberson, Dr. Scott Bingham and Dr. Susanne Neuer who have committed to help me complete this degree. Your patience and assistance are very much appreciated. Thanks to the sponsors and industry partners whose support or assistance made this work possible, including SRP, Boeing, Inc., Intel, ABOR, EPA P3, Edson Foundation, NWRI, Johnson Utilities, Chandler AWRF, Greenfield WRF, Feenstra Dairy, Shamrock Farms, and Van Rijn Dairy. Finally, special thanks to the rest of the ASU community that helped shape my project. This includes fellow graduate students, post-docs, and technicians with whom I shared ideas and concerns, my friends and family for their ongoing support and friendship along this journey. I am so grateful to be surrounded by people willing to lend an ear when things are not going well and to share in the excitement when things finally work out. You all have given me the strength and inspiration to complete this. Thank you all.

v

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
LIST OF TABI	.ESx
LIST OF FIGU	RESxv
CHAPTER	
1. INTRODU	CTION1
1.1	The Untapped Potential of Microalgae1
1.2	Classification of Algae
1.3	History of Algae Use 11
1.4	Current Algaculture Production15
1.5	Products from Microalgae24
1.6	Bottlenecks to Commercial Microalgae Production
1.7	Unlocking Microalgae Potential 40
1.8	Light and Cultivation Strategies 44
1.9	Waste Nutrient Utilization and CO ₂ Mitigation
1.10	Harvesting and Biomass Processing 49
1.11	Goal of my Dissertation 49

2.	MANUSCE	RIPT 1: ULTRA-HIGH CELL DENSITY YIELDS OF TWO STRAINS OF
	SCENEDE	SMUS ACUTUS GROWN IN THIN FLAT PANEL REACTORS FOR YEAR-
	ROUND P	RODUCTION
	2.1	Abstract52
	2.2	Introduction52
	2.3	Materials and Methods
	2.4	Results and discussion75
	2.5	Conclusions
	2.6	Acknowledgments
	2.7	References:
3.	MANUSCE	RIPT 2: BIOREMEDIATION POTENTIAL OF SCENEDESMUS ACUTUS
	CULTURE	S GROWN OUTDOORS IN FLAT PANEL PHOTOBIOREACTORS103
	3.1	Abstract104
	3.2	Introduction104
	3.3	Materials and Methods107
	3.4	Results and Discussion 116
	3.5	Conclusions145

CF	IAPTER	Page
	3.6	Acknowledgments 147
	3.7	References148
4.	MANUSCF	SIPT 3: GRAVITY SEDIMENTATION AND MICROFLUIDIZATION OF
	SCENEDE	SMUS ACUTUS BIOMASS FOR USE AS BIOFUEL AND FERTILIZER. 151
	4.1	Abstract 152
	4.2	Introduction152
	4.3	Materials and Methods157
	4.4	Results and discussion165
	4.5	Conclusions 179
	4.6	Acknowledgments182
	4.7	References
5.	CONCLUS	IONS AND FUTURE WORK186
	5.1	Achieving higher yields in the field186
	5.2	Utilizing wastewater and flue gas188
	5.3	Economical Harvesting190
	5.4	Future outlook192

Cŀ	IAPTER	Page
6.	REFERENCES:	193

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
1. 1:	Estimated Algal Species Described to Date and Total Estimated Species from the Major Divisions of Algae (Modified from Guiry 2012)4
1. 2:	Plant Gate Pricing for Agricultural Commodities (Barrientos and Soria 2018) in Relation to Algae (Buschmann Et Al. 2017; Chavan Et Al. 2018)16
1. 3:	Global Yield Estimates (MT Yr-1) for the Main Commercial Microalgae Strains. Aquaculture Strains Include <i>Tetraselmis, Isochrysis, Pavlova, Phaeodactylum,</i> <i>Chaetoceros, Nannochloropsis, Skeletonema</i> and <i>Thalassiosira</i> Involved in Aquaculture (Hemaiswarya Et Al. 2011)
1. 4:	Lipid Content of Cultivated Microalgae as Percentage of Dry Weight as Well as the Corresponding Volumetric Productivities. Modified from (Varfolomeev and Wasserman 2011) Using Data from (Rodolfi Et Al. 2009; Metzger and Largeau 2005; M Renaud et al. 1999; Mata et al. 2010; Chisti 2007; Richmond 2004) 26
1. 5:	Comparison of the Properties of Algal Diesel from Chlorella, Diesel Fuel and the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) Biodiesel Standard (Xu et al. 2006)
1. 6:	Comparison of Current Agricultural Crops Produced for Oil in Comparison with Low (50% by Wt) and High (70% by Wt) Microalgae Crops. Yields Are given in Liters per Hectare per Year and Square Meters per Kilogram of Oil per Year.

- 1. 8: Market Price (US\$) of Chlorella Biomass in Comparison to Isotope-labelled Compounds for Research Purposes. Prices Were from 2015 Adopted from Zavřel (2015) with Exception of the Price of ¹³C-DHA Taken from Spolaore (2006). 37

3. 2: NOx Removal Efficiency from Simulated Flue Gas with ~40ppm Nox Sparged in	nto
Inlet of 4.57 M Scrubber in Various Medias	.126
3. 3: Comparison of Nutrient Profiles of Common Wastewaters to Modified BG-11 Me (with ¼ Nitrogen Content). Values in Bold Denote Possible Deficiencies	edia .129
3. 4: Optical Density (OD) at 450 and 750 nm for Various Wastewater Media	.130
3. 5: Lipid, Protein and Ash Content of Biomass Produced on Wastewater Media in Comparison to Modified BG-11 (61 mg N/L)	.142
3. 6: Comparison of Areal Productivity from Modified Laboratory Grade BG-11 Media Media Derived from Anaerobic Digester Centrate, Dairy Lagoon Water, and Municipal Treatment Plant Effluent	a to .142
Chapter 4	
4. 1: Sedimentation Rate of <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> Strain LRB-AZ-0414 at Different Physiological Conditions	.168
4. 2: Sugar Content (Wt%) in the Supernatant of Centrifuged Culture Media of High (<i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> Strain LRB-AZ-0414 Culture	Oil .168
4. 3: Carotenoid and Chlorophyll Content as Percentage of Dry Weight for LRB-AZ-O. Strain Harvested from Flat Panel Photobioreactors in BG-11 Culture Medium.	414 173
4. 4: CHNO/S Analysis Summary of <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> Strain LRB-AZ-0414 Bioma with C:N Ratio Before and after Lipid Extraction.	ass . 173

4. 5: Mineralization (mg N kg ⁻¹ Soil) of Extracted and Nonextracted <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i>
LRB-AZ-0414 Biomass in Gilman Loam174
4. 6: Nutrient Content (mg kg ⁻¹) of Extracted and Non-extracted <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i>
Biomass in Comparison to Garden-tone 4-6-6 Fertilizer175

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure Page
 1. 1: Current Commercial, Multi-trophic Aquaculture along the Eastern Coast of China. This Type of Aquaculture Produces 800,000 Tons (24 Tons Acre⁻¹yr⁻¹) of Seaweed in the 130 km² Sanggou Bay Area along with Other Seafood (Buschmann et al. 2017). Photo Credit: Max Troell.
 1. 2: Left Image Shows the Kanembu Women Harvesting <i>Spirulina sp.</i> Referred to as "Dihé" from Lake Chad (Batello et al. 2004). Photo Credit: Marzio Marzot14
 1. 3: Harvesting of <i>Spirulina sp.</i> Called "Techuitlatl" by the Aztecs from Lakes in the Present-day Mexico on Right. Illustration from Human Nature, March 1978 By Peter T. Furst (Hamed 2016)
1. 4: Commercial <i>Spirulina sp.</i> Production at Earthrise Nutritionals, Llc. In California, Usa Using Traditional Paddlewheel Driven Open Raceways (Henrikson 2010). 19
 1. 5: Commercial Spirulina sp. Production at Cyanotech, Inc. In Hawaii, Usa with Modern Paddlewheel Driven Open Raceways Used to Minimize Dead Zones in the Culture (Cyanotech 2018)
 6: Circular Pond with Center Pivot Mixer. Photo Credit: A. Ben-Amotz, National Institute of Oceanography, Israel
 Třeboň-type Thin Layer Cascade Reactor with a 224 m² Production Area Cultivating Chlorella sp. In Czech Republic. Adopted From Masojidek et al. (2011)

- 2. 1: Thin Layer (6-7 mm) Cascade Raceway System at the Laboratory of Algal Biotechnology in Třebon, Czech Republic (Left) Yielding up to 55 gm⁻²day⁻¹ *Chlorella sp.* Biomass (Algatech 2019; Masojidek et al. 2011)......61

2. 3: Low-cost Horizontal Thin Film Plastic Bag (Right) for High-density Algae Growth
(Photo credit: Photon 8, Inc.)61
2. 4: Low-cost Vertical Thin Film Plastic Bag (Left) for High-density Algal Culture
(Photo Credit: Coastal Biomarine, LLC)61
2. 5: Non-cyclic Electron Flow Also Known as the Z-scheme of Photosynthesis. Top
Illustrations Shows the Energy Flow in the System and the Bottom Shows the
Spatial and Structural Arrangement Within the Thylakoid Cross-section.
Adapted From (Blankenship 2008)64
2. 6: Transmission Electron Micrograph of Scenedesmus acutus LRB-AZ-0414 Showing
Starch Granules (S) and Lipid Bodies (LB) and Pyrenoid (P)77
2. 7: Transmission Electron Micrograph of Scenedesmus acutus LRB-AZ-0414 Showing
Starch Granules (S) and Lipid Bodies (LB)77
2. 8: Scanning Confocal Overlay Image of Early Stationary Phase Scenedesmus acutus
Strain LRB-AZ-0414 Showing Chlorophyll Autofluorescence (Red) and Bodipy
Stained Lipid Bodies (Green) with Overlap in Yellow
2. 9: Scanning Confocal Stack Image (Left) of Early Stationary Phase Scenedesmus
acutus Strain LRB-AZ-0414 Showing Chlorophyll Autofluorescence
2. 10: Scanning Confocal Stack Image (Right) of Early Stationary Phase Scenedesmus
acutus Strain LRB-AZ-0414 Showing Bodipy Stained Lipid Bodies

2. 11: Epifluorescent Image of <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> Strain LRB-AZ-0414 (Right)
Showing Lipid bodies (LB) Stained with Bodipy79
2. 12: Stationary Phase Scenedesmus acutus strain LRB-AZ-0414 (Left) on DIC
Displaying Lipid Bodies (LB)79
2. 13: Late Log Phase Scenedesmus acutus Strain LRB-AZ-0414 (Left)
2. 14: Late Log Phase Scenedesmus acutus Strain LRB-AZ-0424 (Right)
2. 15: Cell Dry Weight (g/L) During the First Six Days of Growth of <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i>
LRB-AZ-0414 on Modified BG-11 Media in 7.62 cm Pond, 3.80 cm Panel, 1.27 cm
Panel and 0.95 cm Panel. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error81
2. 16: Cell Dry Weight (g/L) During Seven Days of Growth of <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> LRB-
AZ-0414 on Modified BG-11 Media in 7.62 cm Pond, 3.80 cm Panel, and 1.27 cm
Panel. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error
2. 17: Volumetric Productivity (g/L/day) During Seven Days of Growth of Scenedesmus
acutus LRB-AZ-0414 on Modified BG-11 Media in 7.62 cm Pond, 3.80 cm Panel,
and 1.27 cm Panel. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error
2. 18: Cell Dry Weight (g/L) During Thirteen Days of Growth of Scenedesmus acutus
LRB-AZ-0424 on Modified BG-11 Media in Duplicate for 3.80 cm Panel, and 1.27
cm Panel, 0.95 cm Panel. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error

- 2. 21: Optical Density Measurements at 750 nm Demonstrating Growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* Strain LRB-AZ-0424 on BG-11 Media Across a Temperature Gradient... 93

3. 1: Flat Panel Photobioreactors on a Mobile Rack Growing Scenedesmus acutus
Through a Batch Growth Experiment at Day o on Flue Gas From a Natural Gas-
Fired Boiler 117
3. 2: Photo of Tanks Showing the Accumulation of Oil in <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> Through a
Batch Growth Experiment at Day 7 (Left) 117
3. 3: Photo of High Oil Scenedesmus acutus Strain LRB-AZ-0414 in Tanks Grown on
Using Flue Gas From a Natural Gas-fired Boiler at Day 14 (Right) 117
3. 4: Dry Cell Weight of Scenedesmus acutus Throughout a Batch Growth Experiment
on Flue Gas From a Natural Gas-fired Boiler. Vertical Bars Denote Standard
Error

3. 5: Scenedesmus acutus Strain LRB-AZ-0414 Innoculum Biomass at Day o of Batch
Growth Experiment On Flue Gas From A Natural Gas-Fired Boiler 119
3. 6: Day 7 of the Batch Growth Experiment on Flue Gas From A Natural Gas-fired Boiler (Left)
3. 7: Day 14 Showing the Accumulation of Oil and Morphological Changes in the
Biomass Cultivated on Flue Gas (Right)119
 3. 8: Nitrate Uptake and Lipid Accumulation of <i>Scenedesmus acutus</i> Grown in Batch Mode on Flue Gas From a Natural Gas-fired Boiler. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error.
 3. 9: Cell Dry Weight for Scenedesmus acutus Biomass in Continuous Cultivation Mode for Ten Days Before and After Harvesting 66% of Culture Volume Every Other Day to Determine Maximum Productivity. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error. 121
 3. 10: Volumetric Productivity of Scenedesmus acutus Grown Using CO₂ From Both Flue Gas From a Natural Gas Fired Boiler and Commercial Grade CO₂. Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error.
3. 11: Flue Gas Stack With Sampling Port at Local Semiconductor Wafer Fabrication Plant

3. 12:	NOx Capture Column 4.57 m in Height Capable of Capturing 40 ppm NOx From
	Boiler Flue Gas Stream

- 3. 13: Comparison of Relative Turbidity of Wastewater Samples in Comparison to BG-11
 Medium. Left to Right: Anaerobic Digester Centrate, Settled Dairy Lagoon
 Effluent, Polymer Treated Centrifuged Digester Centrate, and BG-11 Medium. 131
- 3. 14: Treatment of Dairy Lagoon Water with Lime to Reduce Turbidity. Top Left to Right: Untreated Dairy, 1.25wt% Lime, 1.5wt% Lime, 1.75wt% Lime, 2wt% Lime,
 2.25wt% Lime, 2.5wt% Lime, and 5wt% Lime. Bottom Picture Shows Samples After 1 Week of Treatment.

4. 3: Microscopic Examination of Microfluidized Biomass at 30,000 Psi Through the			
Diamond Disruption Chamber of the Microfluidics M110-EH. Top Left is the			
Raw Biomass, Top Right is After One Pass, Bottom Left After Two Passes, and			
Bottom Right After Three Passes171			
4. 4: Cucumber Biomass Production in Dry Weight (g/pot) Over 27 Days for Algae			
Fertilizer Treatments in Comparison to a Commercially Available 4-6-6 Fertilizer.			
Vertical Bars Denote Standard Error176			
4. 5: Corn Biomass Production (g/pot) Over 27 days for Algae Fertilizer Treatments in			
Comparison to a Commercially Available 4-6-6 Fertilizer. Vertical Bars Denote			
Standard Error177			
4. 6: Cucumbers Grown for 27 Days on 0 g Ext, 2.8 Ext, 5.5 g Ext, 11 Ext, 2.8 g Non-ext,			
5.5 g Non-ext, 11 g Non-ext Algae Biomass and 1.25 g 4-6-6 Fertilizer From Left			
to Right, Respectively. (Ext=Extracted, Non-Ext=Non-Extracted)179			
4. 7: Corn Grown for 27 Days on 0 g, 10 g Ext, 20 g Ext, 10 g Non-ext, 20 g Non-ext			

From Left to Right, Respectively (Ext=Extracted, Non-ext=Non-extracted). 179

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 The Untapped Potential of Microalgae

Hold your breath for one second. Now breathe normally and imagine skipping every other breath. That is what life on Earth would be like without algae. It is a welldocumented but seemingly little known fact that algae—both macroscopic and microscopic—are responsible for about half of the oxygen that we breathe each day. Although planktonic algae is a mere 0.8% of the average areal concentration of terrestrial plant life (O. Pulz 1998), researchers estimate that due to the higher photosynthetic efficiency of such microscopic algae, they are responsible for more than 99% of the total photosynthetic activity in the world's oceans (Field et al. 1998) . Most people would likely assume that trees, grass, and other higher plant life produce most of the oxygen we breathe, because they are the main producers we observe or cultivate in our terrestrial environment. However, because approximately three-quarters of the Earth's surface is covered by ocean that provides habitat for trillions of microscopic phytoplankton, algae take the center stage when discussing carbon dioxide fixation or oxygen evolution from a global perspective.

When hearing the word "algae", most people probably picture pond scum or macroscopic edible seaweeds such as nori, wakame, or kombu. Few people likely know many of the microscopic algae including various diatoms, green or red algae, and cyanobacteria. These are among some of the oldest living organisms found in the fossil record and they are quite ubiquitous in nature (Andersen 1992). They have carved out niche habitats across the globe and in doing so developed the genetic diversity to survive and adapt to many adverse environments (Stibal et al. 2007). All this while achieving superior biomass yields in comparison to traditional crops (Dismukes et al. 2008) and

simultaneously producing valuable compounds including but not limited to various antioxidants (Xia et al. 2013), pigments (Borowitzka 2013), fatty acids (Cohen et al. 1992), carbohydrates (Branyikova et al. 2011) and other bioactive molecules (Coates RC 2013).

These microscopic phytoplankton, dubbed "microalgae" have tremendous potential and have become regarded as the next frontier in agriculture (Carnegie 2017). They have been studied closely by NASA-funded projects (Harris et al. 2013) with the intent of someday providing a way of recycling nutrients in space (Niederwiesera et al. 2018). Microalgae have been the focus of massive research efforts funded by U.S. agencies such as the Department of Energy (DOE), Department of Defense (DOD), and Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA), Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) and many others for use as biofuel and/or bioremediation (Resnik et al. 2004).

Research centers for microalgae have been long established internationally in places such as the Czech Republic (Masojídek 2009) and Israel (Masojídek and Prail 2010) and more recently extended to countries all over the globe including research conducted on all seven continents. Power utilities and manufacturing facilities have investigated microalgae in recent years as a way to generate biofuel while bioremediating wastewaters (Chan et al. 2014) or flue emissions (Li et al. 2011). Also, many private companies have invested in startup ventures and partnered with universities on projects pursuing microalgae for omega-3 fatty acids (Fedorova-Dahms et al. 2011), astaxanthin (Butler et al. 2017), lutein (Vaquero et al. 2014), or nutritional supplements (Xia et al. 2013). They can be regarded as single-cell "cellular factories" producing a plethora of biomolecules naturally. Research teams are just beginning to understand the molecular

techniques required to tune these small factories genetically which makes the possibilities practically limitless (Liu et al. 2009). However, despite their amazing potential and the amount of work that has been completed, microalgae has only seen limited success in agriculture due to a number of factors, namely the industry's limited knowledge of cultivating, harvesting, and processing algae as a crop. Better understanding these fundamentals to algaculture will someday unlock the full potential of microalgae and make wide scale commercial algaculture a reality.

1.2 Classification of Algae

Algae refer to a very diverse group of organisms first appearing in the fossil record over 3.5 billion years ago, and possibly being some of the first life forms on Earth. Because of such extensive evolutionary history, it can be difficult to accurately define algae. According to (Graham and Wilcox 2000):

"Algae are (with numerous exceptions) aquatic organisms that (with frequent exceptions) are photosynthetic, oxygenic autotrophs that are (except for the kelps) typically smaller and less structurally complex than land plants."

Such a broad definition is necessary to describe a group of organisms belonging to the kingdom Protista that, depending on definitions, spans two different domains of life including division Cyanophyta, or blue-green algae, coming from the domain Eubacteria and six taxonomic divisions from the domain Eukarya including Charophyta, Chlorophyta, Chromophyta, Rhodophyta, Dinoflagellata, Euglenophyta (Andersen and Lewin 2018). New classifications based on molecular and structural data have recently surfaced in the literature dividing Eukarya into seven supergroups, including Archaeplastids (Rhodophyta, Chlorophyta, Charophyta); Excavates (Euglenophyta);

Division:	Described species:	Estimated Total species:
Cyanophyta	5,000	8,000
Charophyta	6,000	9,000
Chlorophyta	8,000	13,000
Chromophyta	12,500	21,000
Rhodophyta	7,000	14,000
Dinoflagellata	2,500	3,000
Euglenophyta	2000	3,000
Other Divisions	918	1536
Total:	43,918	72,536

Table 1. 1: Estimated algal species described to date and total estimated species from the major divisions of algae (modified from Guiry 2012).

Alveolates (Dinoflagellata); Stramenopiles (Chromophyta); Amoebozoa; Opisthokonts; Rhizaria and an nameless seventh supergroup (Cryptophyta among others) (Worden et al. 2015). Literature estimates suggest thousands of species for each major division of which only a fraction have been described to date (Andersen 1992; Guiry 2012). Table 1.1 shows the total estimated algae species in comparison to species already described by the literature as given by Guiry 2012. The category entitled "other divisions" includes species from the smaller divisions of Glaucophyta, Cryptophyta, Perclozoa and Choanozoa.

This demonstrates the diversity and success of algae in evolutionary history and offers a rich genetic pool from which to select new agricultural crops. Commercial applications, current or potential, exist for representative species from all seven divisions of algae presented.

Historically, algae have been difficult for taxonomists because of the amount of diversity they possess. In the 1830's they were grouped by their color which included

blue-green, green, brown, and red algae and throughout the years were further classified using mostly morphological features that were again refined with electron microscopy (Andersen and Lewin 2018). With the advent of molecular techniques, some of these classifications have been stood on end and taxonomists still debate the proper classifications of some algae. Cyanobacteria, which have been known as blue-green algae for decades, have recently been left out of the discussion when talking about algae because some modern phycologists do not define them as true algae, having their origins in the Eubacteria domain (Andersen and Lewin 2018). They will be discussed in this work, however, as this work focuses primarily on the applied, commercial applications of microalgae. *Spirulina sp.* and *Aphanizomenon sp.* are two such blue-green algae species produced as health supplements and are therefore major contributors to current total world production of microalgae.

Also important to note is that although the overview of the algae given below is limited to a division level classification in this work, many phycologists are not in complete agreement on the classifications at the division level or higher, although most are in agreement with classifications made at the order levels (Andersen and Lewin 2018). Each major division of algae has its own unique properties and classes of compounds, which means that many commercial niches have the potential to be fulfilled by algae or algae byproducts.

1.2.1 Division Cyanophyta

Representative members of the division Cyanophyta, better known as blue-green algae, are not considered by contemporary phycology as true algae because of their simplistic nature, lacking membrane bound organelles found in eukaryotic algae and instead sharing more characteristics with prokaryotic bacteria. Nevertheless, *Spirulina*

sp. is a member belonging to this division and is one of first microscopic organisms successfully cultivated on a commercial scale (Soni et al. 2017) with production having slowly ramped up over the past few decades. Other important organisms from this class include filamentous strains like Anabaena sp. and Aphanizomenon sp. that exhibit heterocyst formation capable of fixing atmospheric nitrogen. Experts estimate total global biological nitrogen fixation at 175 to 240 million tons per year from both bacterial and cyanobacterial activity in the root nodules of plants and crops, soil crusts, lichens, freshwater sources and up to 100 million tons originating from marine cyanobacterial blooms (Bezdicek and Kennedy 1998; Biswas and Gresshoff 2014; A et al. 2014). The activity of this group of organisms has a tremendous impact on the nitrogen cycle and is essential for the production of many agricultural commodities such as legumes or any products derived from them (Graham and Vance 2003). Cyanobacteria also form symbioses with a number of different organisms that allow them to survive almost everywhere in nature, from lichens on trees or rocks to root nodules in higher plants to symbioses with other algae like diatoms (Foster et al. 2011). Some nitrogen fixing stains directly excrete up to 60% of the fixed nitrogen into the surrounding environment for use by other organisms and others have the ability for chromatic adaptations that allow them to adjust their pigment concentration to adapt to a changing light source (Graham and Wilcox 2000). Chlorophyll a, b, c, d, and f are produced by different members of Cyanophyta as are blue and red phycobilin proteins, several xanthophylls, and carotenoids such as β -carotene (Komárek et al. 2014; Chen et al. 2012).

Chloroplasts, the photosynthetic organelles found in eukaryotic organisms, are thought to have originated from an endosymbiotic event where a eukaryotic cell engulfed a prokaryotic cyanobacteria that was, over time, integrated into the cell. There is substantial evidence to support this including the similarity of chloroplast DNA, which is

circular and organized into operons like cyanobacterial DNA. In addition, some chloroplasts have remnants of cyanobacterial structure like a peptidoglycan layer in the membrane common in cyanobacteria. The passage of time and evolution since this endosymbiotic event has increased the differences between chloroplasts and their cyanobacterial ancestors. Unlike chloroplasts found in eukaryotic algae, the thylakoids are structured differently in cyanobacteria, not organized into stacks within a chloroplast organelle. They produce a form of starch and cyanophycin, a polypeptide compound, both stored in cytoplasmic granules. Reproducing asexually, by means of binary or multiple fission, cyanobacteria are quite successful on a global scale, being responsible for the formation of many algal blooms in lakes and reservoirs. They are responsible for up to 60% of the chlorophyll a found in or around the tropics and are found almost everywhere including the extreme environments of hot springs or as black zones on beaches (Barsanti and Gualtieri 2006). Other important members of Cyanophyta include *Nostoc sp.* which is already in commercial production and the model organism Synechocystis sp. that was the first photosynthetic organism to have a completely sequenced genome (Kaneko et al. 1996).

1.2.2 Division Charophyta

Members of Charophyta include the stonewort *Chara sp.*, one of the oldest living macroscopic representative organisms of this division for many years thought to be the sister group to land plants (Embryophyta). This is due to the presence of a phragmoplast type of cell division in *Chara sp.* similar to that of land plants in addition to the presence of phytohormones and more complex transcriptional regulation as found in in higher plants (Nishiyama et al. 2018). More recently, evidence has surfaced in the literature suggesting Zygnematophyceae of the Charophyta division might be the sister group to

land plants (Delwiche and Cooper 2015). This topic will be further refined as more molecular data is discovered to provide a better understanding the phylogeny of these organisms during such an important event in evolutionary history.

1.2.3 Division Chlorophyta

Chlorophyta is the division of green algae with members having a chloroplast containing chlorophyll a and/or b, a trait also shared with higher plants. Members of this division produce and store starch inside their chloroplasts (Andersen and Lewin 2018) and can shift their metabolism to produce lipids when placed in unfavorable conditions with limited nutrients (de Jaeger et al. 2014). The class Chlorophyceae includes several freshwater strains including *Chlamydomonas sp*, the model species used for study on algal genetics. This class also contains *Chlorella sp*. and *Dunaliella sp*., two algae currently in commercial production (Hulatt et al. 2012). Other important classes in this division include Pleurastrophyceae that includes *Tetraselmis sp*., Prasinophyceae that includes *Micromonas sp*., and Ulvophyceae which includes *Ulva sp*. commonly known as sea lettuce (Andersen and Lewin 2018).

1.2.4 Division Chromophyta

Chromophyta is a very diverse division that includes by far the largest class Bacillariophyceae, or diatoms, with an estimated 12-15,000 species. Diatoms live in freshwater, marine and soil environments and have characteristic cell walls composed of silica called frustules that are highly ornate (Andersen and Lewin 2018). They are known as prominent bloom formers in aquatic environments. Their presence in soil or water samples can be used as a sort of forensic fingerprint to identify where samples originated by the types and amount of organisms present. However, they are most well known among algal biofuel experts for their ability to accumulate large amounts of oil and have been the focus of many studies. Liberation of oil droplets from the cells of certain diatoms can be accomplished by only the weight of a coverslip on a microscope slide, making them attractive candidates for economical oil extraction.

Besides diatoms, Chromophyta also includes Eustigmatophyceae which are small green spherical algae known for oil production as well. *Nannochlorpsis sp.* has been the focus of many research projects for either jet fuel or omega-3 production. Phaeophyceae or brown algae or seaweeds include 1500 species one of which is *Saccharina sp.* and *Ascophyllum sp.* both of which are currently commercially cultivated for food, fertilizer, iodine, etc. Other members include Chrysophyaceae, or golden algae, of which the microalga *Ochromonas sp.* is a member. *Ochromonas sp.* has been studied extensively as a high yielding oil crop exceeding 70% of its weight in oil (Ru et al. 2010). Also included in this division are the Xanthophyceae, or yellow-green algae. Most members of Chromophyta produce chlorophyll a with carotenoids and a special beta- 1, 3-linked polysaccharide stored around the chloroplast (Andersen and Lewin 2018).

1.2.5 Division Euglenophyta

Euglena sp. is the star member of this division being studied intensely for its commercial application in natural α -tocopherol (vitamin E) production as well as paramylon, or β -1,3 glycan, a polysaccharide known for its immune stimulating effects (Grimma et al. 2015). *Euglena sp.* as well as other genera in the division produce paramylon starch stored in the pyrenoid outside the chloroplast and make use of chlorophyll a as well as chlorophyll b (Andersen and Lewin 2018).

1.2.6 Division Dinoflagellata

Dinoflagellates are an interesting group of organisms making up this division of mostly unicellular flagellates that exhibit an array of interesting features from having ejectile trichocysts just under the cell surface to being bioluminescent to being hosted as symbionts in corals, jellyfish, etc. (Andersen and Lewin 2018). Some members of this group are well known for their ability to produce toxins that kill aquatic life or people from consumption of contaminated shellfish and research has focused on ways of controlling this exposure (Castaing et al. 2011).

1.2.7 Division Rhodophyta

Rhodophyta, or red algae, are primarily filamentous producing chlorophyll a and sometimes d along with phycocyanin and phycoerythrin pigments stored in phycobillisomes. Starch is synthesized and stored outside the chloroplast (Andersen and Lewin 2018). Red algae are responsible in part for many of the beautiful coral formations around the globe, with crustose coralline red algae cementing much of the carbonate foundations for coral reed (Matsuda 1989). Some more recent studies have demonstrated an anit-fouling effect of coralline red algae, preventing other organisms from ocean currents and boats passing by from taking over (Keats et al. 1997). Also *Porphrya sp.*, known to many as "nori," and *Gracilaria sp.* are produced on a commercial scale for food and agar, collectively totaling to 21% of the global seaweed production in 2014 (Buschmann et al. 2017).

1.3 History of Algae Use

The present-day use of the word algae is more likely to be heard in the households of some countries i.e. Japan as compared to others, and this is due in part to history. However, the word is becoming more commonplace as people all over the world realize how much of their diet comes from algae. While algae are many times not directly found in ingredient lists, there are compounds from algae that are found in everyday products ranging from cottage cheese to ice cream to beer and many other processed foods like jellies, jams, candy bars, etc. In addition, the impact on daily life does not stop at the dinner table as algae-based ingredients find their ways into cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, and many other household items that everyone uses on a daily basis. This impact did not happen overnight, but over millennia as man has become more aware of algae—both macro and micro—and all of the useful substances they produce naturally using only minimal inputs for production and energy from the sun.

1.3.1 Macroalgae in History

Macroalgae, large multicellular organisms reaching up to 100 meters in length also show up in the historical record as far back as 300 A.D. in Japan and 500 A.D. in China where nori was first used in food. While some macroalgae had been cultivated on small scale centuries prior, there was no significant cultivation of macroalgae until the mid-1600's when agar production began on a mass scale, soon followed by iodine and soda production from brown macroscopic algae in the 1700's (Pulz and Gross 2004). Large scale industrial algae biotechnology, as shown in Figure 1.1, was first realized with macroscopic algae in the early 1900's but did not peak until after World War II, giving rise to production of nutritional supplements with assumed health benefits such as fucoxanthin (Terasaki et al. 2009). Alginic acid has been used in products from food additives (White and Wilson 2015) to lithium ion batteries (Chen et al. 2017) to aquaculture (Gioacchini et al. 2010).

Today five major species of macroalgae including *Saccharina, Undaria, Porphyra, Eucheuma/Kappaphycus* and *Gracilaria* –make up 98% of the total global seaweed production (Pereira and Yarish 2008; Suo and Wang 1992) with most production (23 million tons) coming from China and Indonesia (FAO 2016).



Figure 1. 1: Current commercial, multi-trophic aquaculture along the eastern coast of China. This type of aquaculture produces 800,000 tons (24 tons acre⁻¹yr⁻¹) of seaweed in the 130 km² Sanggou Bay area along with other seafood (Buschmann et al. 2017). Photo credit: Max Troell.

Eucheuma/Kappaphycus is cultivated for carrageenan and *Gracilaria* for agar, while *Saccharina, Undaria,* and *Porphyra* are grown for human grade food (FAO 2016).

1.3.2 Microalgae in History

The first known use of microalgae dates to over 2,000 years ago, where a bluegreen alga presently known as *Nostoc* was used in China as alternate nutrition during periods of food shortage. For the last 1,000 years, *Aphanizomenon* and *Spirulina*, two other blue-green algae strains, have been used as food by peoples around the world, mostly from natural habitats that support vigorous growth of these organisms. Such natural places include the alkaline waters of Africa's Lake Chad, Mexico's Lake Texcoco, the ocean beaches at Hawaii and Japan, Klamath Lake in North America, and Lake Titicaca in South America (Jensen et al. 2001).

During the 1500's, Spanish conquistadors documented the Aztec people of present day Mexico using nets and bowls to harvest what they called "Techuitlatl" using boats and skimming the surface of the alkaline lakes including present day Lake Texcoco (Jensen et al. 2001). Likewise, the Kanembu tribe near Lake Chad have been preparing *Spirulina sp.* algae into dried cakes dubbed "Dihé" to use as food or for trading for centuries as shown in Figure 1.2. This was first described by Dangeard, a French phycologist visiting the area in 1940 and noticing stacks of these dried cakes in the markets surrounding Lake Chad (Batello et al. 2004). The centuries-old tradition is still alive and well for the Kanembu people who still harvest and sell the algae to this day. The Aztecs were however plagued with smallpox and conquered by the Spanish conquistadors in the 1500's, who eventually drained the natural lake areas and started soda production. It was not until the 1960's when Hubert Durand-Chastel, serving as director of a local company in the area, observed the cyanobacteria *Spirulina* clogging pipes at the soda


Figure 1. 2: Left image shows the Kanembu women harvesting *Spirulina sp.* referred to as "Dihé" from Lake Chad (Batello et al. 2004). Photo credit: Marzio Marzot.

Figure 1. 3: Harvesting of *Spirulina sp.* called "Techuitlatl" by the Aztecs from lakes in the present-day Mexico on right. Illustration from Human Nature, March 1978 by Peter T. Furst (Hamed 2016).

plant at Lake Texcoco. Rediscovering that these microalgae had been a staple of the Aztecs some 400 years ago in the area, he urged the soda company to start a *Spirulina* farm in Mexico that became the largest *Spirulina* farm in the world in the 1980's. Soon after supplement companies producing *Spirulina* began to arise (Henrikson 2010).

Even though microalgae were discovered by humans over 2000 years ago and have been utilized throughout the centuries, it was not until the 1940's that their cultivation began to be investigated by researchers with an ever-increasing curiosity, particularly for biofuel (Hu et al. 2008). While early attempts were made in the 1800's to cultivate diatoms, Germany saw the first research of diatom cultivation as a means of alternative biofuel production during World War II. In the 1950's microalgae made a more prominent appearance in peer reviewed journals fueled by the hope of unveiling a new source of protein for the world's growing population (O. Pulz 1998). Microalgae were studied as an alternative source of bioactive compounds since the 1950's (Borowitzka 1995) but also as an energy source during the energy crisis in the 1970's (Borowitzka 1995, Sheehan et al. 1998, Pulz and Gross 2004). By the 1950's centers for algae research were established in the Czech Republic, Israel, U.S.A., Germany, and Japan some of which remain active to this day (Masojídek and Prail 2010). Microalgae have been a prominent topic in academic literature from the U.S.A. from the first major research funding initiative called the Aquatic Species Program in 1978 (Sheehan et al. 1998) to the current Advanced Algal Systems Program (DOE 2018).

1.4 Current Algaculture Production

To better develop algae as an agricultural commodity it is important to first consider the current scale of production in relation to other agricultural crops. According to the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO 2016), worldwide seaweed production during 2015 was 30 million tons, with much of the production coming from shallow coastal waters surrounding China and Indonesia. While this may sound like a lot, current terrestrial-based agricultural production is estimated at over 10 billion tons per year—an order of magnitude higher than current seaweed production—and at an annual growth rate of 6%, it is not expected to reach the 10 billion tonnethreshold for 80 years, which would effectively be doubling the world's agricultural output. New cultivation strategies for macroalgae are being tested with

Commodity:	Price (\$US MT ⁻¹):
CARBOHYDRATES:	
Soybeans	442
Corn	176
Wheat	214
Rice	451
Sugar	270
OILS:	
Peanut Oil	1,330
Coconut Oil	1,140
Rapeseed Oil	794
Soybean Oil	827
PROTEIN:	
Soybean Meal	473
Fishmeal	1,578
FERTILIZERS:	
Diammonium Phosphate	411
Potassium Chloride	216
Rock Phosphate	103
Triple Superphosphate	325
Urea	224
MACROALGAE:	
Seaweed	400
MICROALGAE:	
Spirulina	10,804

Table 1. 2: Plant gate pricing for agricultural commodities (Barrientos and Soria 2018) in relation to algae (Buschmann et al. 2017; Chavan et al. 2018)

minimal inputs and production costs averaging US \$400 per metric tonne (MT) with potential yields up to 80 MT per acre (Buschmann et al. 2017). Table 1.2 shows how average plant gate prices for microalgae and macroalgae (seaweed) stack up against current agricultural commodities.

Table 1. 3: Global yield estimates (MT yr⁻¹) for the main commercial microalgae strains. Aquaculture strains include *Tetraselmis, Isochrysis, Pavlova, Phaeodactylum, Chaetoceros, Nannochloropsis, Skeletonema* and *Thalassiosira* involved in aquaculture (Hemaiswarya et al. 2011).

Algae:	Yield (MT yr-1):	Country of Origin:	Source:
Spirulina spp.	11,336	China, India, United States, Myanmar, Japan	(Chavan et al. 2018)
Chlorella spp.	5,000	Taiwan, Germany, Japan	(Lundquist et al. 2010)
Dunaliella salina	1,200	Australia, Germany, Japan	(Spolaore et al. 2006b)
Aquaculture strains	1,000	United States, Japan, China	(Hemaiswarya et al. 2011)
Aphanizomenon spp.	500	United States	(Spolaore et al. 2006)
Haematococcus spp.	300	United States, India, Israel, China	(Spolaore et al. 2006)
Total:	19,336	Global	

Average seaweed prices are on par with other agricultural commodities pricewise, however microalgae are not. *Spirulina sp.* is one microalgae with a relatively low cost of production however, it commands prices over 25 times the average-selling price of seaweed. There is clearly a major hurdle for microalgae biotechnology to overcome to become a significant contributor as an agricultural commodity for the world. Because of the substantial cost of production, microalgae cultivation remains yet another order of magnitude lower than that of macroalgae with current estimated world production levels below 20,000 tons worldwide as displayed in Table 1.3 above. Most of the current world estimate of microalgae cultivation comes from the production of *Spirulina sp.*, which along with *Haematococcus sp.*, has seen considerable growth in China in recent years.

1.4.1 Production Systems

Microalgae production systems suffer from many of the same issues of macroalgae production systems, typically being plagued by high capital, labor, or energetic costs. Macroscopic algae circumvent many of these issues by simply being cultivated in the open ocean water where the yields might not be quite as high but the associated production costs are substantially lower. Microalgae would diffuse into the open ocean currents and drift away. Most microalgae need some sort of vessel to contain them. In contrast, macroalgae can attach to rocks or other substrates during cultivation and be easily harvested. The vessel of choice for commercial cultivation of microalgae is typically a raceway pond due to its low cost. However, a variety of photobioreactors has been developed that achieve record productivities and culture control.

1.4.1.1 Raceways Ponds

Traditional raceway ponds for microalgae cultivation, often called Oswald ponds after first being pioneered by William J. Oswald in the 1950's, are shallow flat channels with semi-circular ends that allow for economical mixing of algal cultures to enhance growth (Chisti 2013). Traditional raceways are typically 0.25 to 0.30 m deep channels mixed by a paddlewheel that propels the water down the channel at 0.25 to 0.3 ms⁻¹ to keep the microalgae in suspension while ensuring nutrient delivery and gas exchange. Some more advanced designs have special geometries at either end to illuminate dead zones—places where microalgae collect and settle out (Sompech et al. 2012). The mixing helps to bring algae in and out of the light to enhance photosynthesis while preventing



Figure 1. 4: Commercial *Spirulina sp.* production at Earthrise Nutritionals, LLC. in California, USA using traditional paddlewheel driven open raceways (Henrikson 2010).

Figure 1. 5: Commercial *Spirulina sp.* production at Cyanotech, Inc. in Hawaii, USA with modern paddlewheel driven open raceways used to minimize dead zones in the culture (Cyanotech 2018).

inhibitory levels of O_2 and ensuring adequate CO_2 delivery. Raceway configurations are some of the most economical cultivation setups available for commercial cultivation of microalgae. A paddlewheel is the main energy requirement for mechanical mixing of the cultures. There are three types of open raceways used: traditional (Oswald), circular, and cascade (gravity flow). Despite being the most economical approach for algae production, the main trade-off to these types of systems is lowered productivity and contamination by competing species or debris from the wind.



Figure 1. 6: Circular pond with center pivot mixer. Photo Credit: A. Ben-Amotz, National Institute of Oceanography, Israel.

Figure 1. 7: Třeboň-type thin layer cascade reactor with a 224 m² production area cultivating *Chlorella sp.* in Czech Republic. Adopted from Masojidek et al. (2011).

Traditional raceway systems experience some of the lowest productivities in the literature with any peak areal productivity values reported over 30 gm⁻²day⁻¹ dry weight biomass suspect and highly unlikely over prolonged production periods (communication with industry experts). This is because paddlewheel-driven raceways require the momentum of the water to overcome the frictional losses of the moving water around the raceway, and the required momentum is only achievable by the raceway having significant depth, which creates a problem with light penetration into the culture. A raceway with a depth of 7cm typically is the minimum depth for typical raceway configurations to ensure proper mixing of algae. However, a depth in the range of 15 to 30cm is more appropriate for paddle driven raceways (unpublished data). Depth of culture is a critical factor that is especially important to ensure delivery of light into the

culture on a time scale appropriate for photosynthesis. This is what has been referred to in the literature as the flashing light effect or light-dark cycling, and for pond depths in the range of 0.25 to 0.3 m the frequency is on the order of seconds, much too long for optimal photosynthetic activity with timescales in the range of milliseconds.

Light-dark cycling, or a given algae cell moving into and out of the range of photosynthetically available radiation (PAR) is much more pronounced in a shallow raceway than in a deeper raceway. This is because the average distance to the photic zone where PAR is available for photosynthesis is much smaller. The photic zone, as described in Gitelson et al. (1996), is in the range of a few millimeters thick in dense algal cultures. This is what inspired the elevated raceway ponds known as Třeboň-type cascade units that were developed in the Czech Republic with pioneering work from Ivan Šetlík in the 1950's (Masojídek 2009). This pioneering concept has since been modified over the years to realize some of the best productivities observed for open raceway systems, even out-performing the productivity of many high-yielding photobioreactor systems.

These special raceways called cascade raceway systems rely off gravity and a centrifugal pump to mix the algae instead of a paddlewheel requiring a certain depth to work properly. These raceways are able to take productivity to the extreme with photosynthetic yields of 10% (based on PAR), while using culture depths as low as 6-7 mm. They also use significantly less water than traditional raceways leading to reduced harvesting costs and production costs as low as 20% of that of traditional raceways (Doucha and Livansky 2009; Masojídek et al. 2011).

Cascades systems come with their own unique issues, as some algae cannot withstand the high shear stress of constant pumping. There is the fact that the algal culture, albeit much less volume than in traditional raceways, must be constantly pumped up a 1-2% incline to allow gravity to pull it back down (Doucha and Livansky 2006). This consumes considerably more energy than traditional paddlewheel driven raceways but in a recent review it was suggested that this added cost was more than compensated for by the extraordinary productivity realized by such a thin culture depth (Badvipour et al. 2016). The culture density and productivity of cascades has been shown to be significantly higher than that of traditional raceways with yields reaching 55 g m⁻²day⁻¹ dry weight algal biomass (Masojidek et al. 2011). In addition, cascade and other high-density production systems benefit from reduced harvesting costs as well as reducing the water requirement for cultivation (Doucha and Livansky 2006).

1.4.1.2 Photobioreactors

Due to the low biomass yields realized in traditional raceway systems, a whole class of culture vessels called photobioreactors were developed in hopes of achieving the full autotrophic potential of microalgae. There has been a plethora of devices made over the years with some interesting results, however many designs remain expensive to build and maintain as well as being too energetically costly for anything other than high value nutraceutical or pharmaceutical production, although they are also useful for algal research and field-testing.

The major classes of photobioreactors include tubular, dome-shaped, flat panel, column, bio-film, coil, as well as various thin film bag designs. Most designs are circulated by centrifugal pumps, static mixers or by airlift and are semi-enclosed



Figure 1. 8: Acrylic column photobioreactors producing *Scenedesmus acutus* on Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation (AzCATI) field site on Arizona State University Polytechnic campus in Mesa, AZ. Photo credit: M. Villaseñor, AzCATI.

Figure 1. 9: Acrylic flat panel photobioreactor array producing *Scenedesmus acutus* on AzCATI field site. Photo credit: M. Villaseñor, AzCATI.



Figure 1. 10: Glass tubular photobioreactors (left) growing *Haematoccoccous sp.* for astaxanthin production in Beijing Ginkgo Group's production facility in China. This is one of the world's largest tubular systems covering 80 acres and producing 2 tons pure astaxanthin per year (BGG 2018).

Figure 1. 11: Dome photobioreactor (right) stressing *Haematococcous sp.* for astaxanthin accumulation adopted from Olaizola and Huntley (2003). Photo credit: A. Diffley, Micro Gaia, Inc.

systems, capable of unialgal production unlike open systems that can collect algae blown into the cultures by the wind. Thin film bag designs have become popular in recent years for the possible deployment on lakes or the ocean and their low-cost design. Glass tubular photobioreactors, as shown in Figure 1.6, growing *Haematoccoccous sp.* for astaxanthin production in Beijing Gingko Group's (BGG) production facility in China. This is one of the world's largest tubular systems covering 80 acres and producing 2 tons per year at the Beijing Gingko Group facility in China (BGG 2018). Tubular photobioreactors have some of the highest productivities reported Olivieri et al. (2014) and a large system is currently in use in China for commercial astaxanthin accumulation on the upper right. Dome photobioreactor stressing *Haematococcous sp.* for production of aplanospores containing red astaxanthin pigment as shown in Figure 1.9 above. Biofilm reactors and vertical systems are prized for maximizing areal footprint of the system and achieving some of the best areal yields observed photoautrophically (Liu et al. 2013b). The capital and energetic costs of such systems are prohibitive in order to realize microalgae as an agricultural commodity. While the productivity of many systems is appealing, much of the commercial production today is accomplished using open ponds to produce biomass economically.

1.5 Products from Microalgae

Probably the most exciting features of microalgae is the amount of different chemical species they create, which is comparatively limited in seaweeds. Microalgae stains accumulate fatty acids, an array of accessory pigments, carbohydrates, protein, as well as nutraceutical, pharmaceutical or other specialty products. While some stains can be shifted from production of one product to another i.e. starch to lipid (de Jaeger et al. 2014) other strains simply produce a lot of one product. For example, *Spirulina maxima* can accumulate up to 70% of its dry weight as protein, *Chlorella sp.* reaching 70% starch dry weight, or oleaginous strains such as *Botryococcus sp.* reaching over 70% lipid dry weight (Dos Santos et al. 2016; Doucha and Lívanský 2008; Boussiba et al. 1987). Each of these main classes of algae products will be explored in more detail below with examples from each class of biomolecules.

1.5.1 Lipids

The ability of microalgae to shift their metabolism during times of stress and accumulate large amounts of lipid has long been known. Oleaginous strains are capable of reaching up to 75% lipid in the dry weight biomass as displayed by Table 1.4. There is even evidence microalgae contributed to the formation of present day oil and gas reserves such as the Colorado and North Sea oil deposits that are possibly derived from *Botryococcuss sp.* and coccolithic algae respectively, and present-day Lake Baikal *Botryococcuss sp.* blooms in where it releases enough oil to skim off the lake's surface (Andersen and Lewin 2018).

Algaenan, an aliphatic, high molecular weight compound from the cell wall of algae being present in today's oil fields is strong supporting evidence that microalgae gave rise to present-day oil and gas deposits (Zhang et al. 2016). This is not surprising since planktonic algae are major contributors to marine snow, the precipitation of organic matter including but not limited to the algae biomass itself to the bottom of the ocean. Oxygenic respiration continues breaking much of this biomass down on the seafloor. However, in areas of high productivity such as continental margins, biomass deposition overwhelms microbial degradation and geologic processes take over instead. This buries large deposits of carbon deep in the earth and is an important part of the carbon cycle on earth (Graham and Wilcox 2000).

25

Table 1. 4: Lipid content of cultivated microalgae as percentage of dry weight as well as the corresponding volumetric productivities. Modified from (Varfolomeev and Wasserman 2011) using data from (Rodolfi et al. 2009; Metzger and Largeau 2005; M Renaud et al. 1999; Mata et al. 2010; Chisti 2007; Richmond 2004).

Microalgae Species:	Lipid %	Lipid (mg l-1day-1)	Biomass (g l ^{_1} day ^{_1})
Ankistrodesmus sp.	24.0-31.0	—	-
Botryococcus braunii	25.0-75.0	_	0.07
Chaetoceros muelleri	33.6	21.8	0.07
Chaetoceros calcitrans	14.6–39.8	17.6	0.04
Chlorella emersonii	25.0-63.0	10.3-50.0	0.036–0.041
Chlorella protothecoides	14.6-57.8	12.14	2.00 - 7.70
Chlorella sorokiniana	19.0–22.0	44.7	0.23-1.47
Chlorella vulgaris	5.0-58.0	11.2-40.0	0.02-0.20
Chlorococcum sp.	19.3	53.7	0.28
Crypthecodinium cohnii	20.0-51.1	_	10
Dunaliella salina	6.0-25.0	116	0.22-0.34
Dunaliella primolecta	23.1	_	0.09
Dunaliella tertiolecta	16.7–71.0	_	0.12
Dunaliella sp.	17.5–67.0	33.5	-
Elipsoidion sp.	27.4	-	7.7
Euglena gracilis	14.0-22.0	—	0.05-0.06
Isochrysis galbana	7.0–40.0	-	0.32–1.60
Monallanthus salina	20.0-22.0	_	0.08
Nannochloris sp.	20.0-56.0	60.9–76.5	0.17-0.51
Nannochloropsis	22.7-29.7	84.0-142.0	0.37-0.48
Nannochloropsis sp.	12.0-53.0	37.6-90.0	0.17-0.43
Nitzschia sp.	16.0–47.0	_	_
Pavlova lutheri	35.5	40.2	0.14
Phaeodactylum sp.	18.0-57.0	44.8	0.003-1.9
Porphyridium cruentum	9.0-60.7	34.8	0.36–1.50
Scenedesmus obliquus	11.0-55.0	_	0.004-0.74
Scenedesmus sp.	1.9–18.4	35.1	0.19
Skeletonema sp.	13.3–31.8	27.3	0.09
Skeletonema costatum	13.5-51.3	17.4	0.08
Spirulina platensis	4.0–16.0	_	0.06-4.3
Thalassiosira sp.	20.6	17.4	0.08
Tetraselmis sp.	12.6–14.7	43.4	0.3

Property	Algal biodiesel	Diesel fuel	ASTM biodiesel standard
Density (g cm⁻³)	0.864	0.838	0.86-0.90
Viscosity (mm ² s ⁻¹ ; 40ºC)	5.2	1.9 - 4.1	3.5-5.0
Flash point (ºC)	115	Min. 100	Min. 100
Solidifying point (°C)	-12	-50 -10	-
Cold filter plugging point (°C)	-11	-3.0	Summer max o Winter max< –15
Acid value (mg KOH g ⁻¹)	0.374	Max. 0.5	Max 0.5
Heating value (MJ kg ⁻¹)	1.81	1.81	-

Table 1. 5: Comparison of the properties of algal diesel from *Chlorella*, diesel fuel and the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) biodiesel standard (Xu et al. 2006).

Numerous studies have demonstrated the technical feasibility of using algae oil for biofuel production as shown in Table 1.5 above which shows the fuel properties for algal biodiesel made from *Chlorella sp.* oil in comparison to regular diesel fuel and the American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) standards for biodiesel currently produced using other oil crops. It is notable the cold filter plugging point is lower with the algae biodiesel which is an advantageous characteristic for colder climates (Xu, 2006). Table 1.6 below compares the relative yields of current oil crops in terms of annual areal yields of liters per hectare and square meters per kilogram of oil. It is notable that microalgae can accumulate a significantly higher percentage by weight of oil in the biomass as compared to traditional oil crop. The projected areal yields are thus much higher and subsequently the projected land use is much lower. However, it is important to note that since these numbers for microalgae oil yields have yet to be **Table 1. 6:** Comparison of current agricultural crops produced for oil in comparison with low (50% by wt) and high (70% by wt) microalgae crops. Yields are given in liters per hectare per year and square meters per kilogram of oil per year. Modified from (Priyadarshani and Rath 2012).

Oil source:	Oil %	Oil yield (L ha ⁻² year ⁻¹)	Land use (m² kg(oil)-1 year-1)
Hemp	33	363	31
Soybean	18	636	18
Jatropha	28	741	15
Palm	36	5 ,366	2.0
Microalgae low oil	50	97,800	0.1
Microalgae high oil	70	136, 900	0.1

verified by real world commercial scale production they remain potential projected numbers until the relative costs associated with microalgae cultivation can be reduced to make biofuel from microalgae a reality.

Besides the accumulation of lipids as storage compounds for energy, many microalgae also accumulate large amounts of essential fatty acids, including omega 3, 6, 7 and 9 fatty acids which are all polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) (Harwood and Guschina 2009; Aurora 2014). Strains are being produced commercially for a special type of omega-3 called docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) that is important for healthy brain formation and function as well healthy skin and eye function. *Spirulina sp.* and *Porphyridium sp.* are commercial strains producing high amounts of γ -Linolenic acid and arachidonic acid, respectively. There are two important precursor fatty acids to the production of either DHA or EPA. Many microalgae strains produce DHA with *Crypthecodinium sp.* and *Schizochytrium sp.* being the most widely cultivated DHA-rich strains, currently being produced commercially under heterotrophic conditions (Harwood and Guschina 2009). Another important omega-3 fatty acid produced by some microalgae is eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) which has been studied extensively for its effect in stopping platelet aggregation. EPA-producing stains include *Nannochloropsis sp., Nitzschia sp.*, and *Phaeodactylum sp.* (Harwood and Guschina 2009). EPA is a precursor to DHA and also prostaglandin-3, and has, along with DHA been shown to lower triglyceride levels in the blood while taken as a supplement (Simopoulos 2002).

While all microalgae have a certain level of omega-3 production, the highest producing strains such as *Nannochloropsis sp., Isochrysis sp., Tetraselmis sp.*, etc. and numerous other marine microalgae are produced commercially for the aquaculture industry (Pulz and Gross 2004;Spolaore et al. 2006). These strains are typically produced photoautotropically in photobioreactors for quality and contamination control and the expense of production usually limits their use as a feed to the nursery stages of aquaculture. These strains are especially important for bi-valve, mollusk, and shrimp production and are typically grown on site to ensure a steady feed supply for the hatcheries although commercial algae pastes do exist (Duy et al. 2015).

Microalgae, being at the bottom of the aquatic food web, are the main producers of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs). All wild caught seafood contains PUFAs that have been concentrated up the food chain (Pulz and Gross 2004; Spolaore et al. 2006). Consumers are finding that algal oil makes a superior replacement for fish and krill oil as a health supplement that can sometimes have a fishy aftertaste and that carries the added risk of mercury or environmental toxin exposure. This can be by-passed by consuming algae oil directly. The demand for PUFAs is expected to increase annually by 13.8% from a market size of \$US 9.94 billion (as of 2015) as people learn about their importance to overall health (MarketsandMarkets 2016).

1.5.2 Carbohydrates

Although much of the literature is focused on replacement of fossil fuels using oil from microalgae, several strains have demonstrated the ability to accumulate large amounts of starch or other carbohydrates with biofuel potential (Takeshita et al. 2014; Zhu et al. 2014). Green algae are known to accumulate large amounts of starch in excess of 70% dry weight around structures called pyrenoids (Griffiths 1970). This accumulated starch is very prominent in electron microscope images of some algae. Starch granules around the pyrenoid until much of the cell is full of white starch granules. Green algae have been intensely studied to elucidate the biosynthetic pathway of starch to lipid conversion initiated by environmental stressors (Ji et al. 2014). This research has been greatly aided by the formation of starch-less mutants (de Jaeger et al. 2014; Li et al. 2010; Takahashia et al. 2018). Cyanobacteria have been studied to make cellulose for biofuel production (Branyikova et al. 2011; Nobles and Brown 2008).

Most algae-derived carbohydrates available on the market today come from macroalgae, including agar, carrageenan, and alginate. However, microalgae produce a number of unique carbohydrate sources that the cells utilize for short-term energy storage to survive dark periods. Cyanobacteria typically store carbohydrates as glycogen (Schneegurt et al. 1994; Cano et al. 2018) unlike green algae that produce starch (Rengel et al. 2018). Diatoms produce chrysolaminarin, a special β -1,3-linked glucan stored in vacuoles outside the chloroplast (Zhang et al. 2018). This special carbohydrate has proven anti-tumor properties and inhibitory activity against human colon cancer cells (Kusaikin et al. 2010). Red algae that typically store an α -polyglucan called floridean starch stored outside the chloroplast in grains (Andersen and Lewin 2018). Euglena has also been studied for its ability to produce a β -1,3-linked glucan called paramylon (Muchut et al. 2018) which has demonstrated anti-fibrotic activity in mice (Kusmic et al. 2018).

Even though biofuel production has historically been the major driving force behind commercial algaculture, the specialty carbohydrate energy stores microalgae produce would potentially be more valuable in feed markets which generally command higher prices than biofuels (Romano 2018; Peiretti and Meineri 2008). Besides the widespread use of macroalgal polysaccharides as thickeners and emulsifying agents, especially for everyday foods (Ioannou and Roussis 2009), microalgae polysaccharides are becoming known for numerous other uses, including nutraceutical and pharmaceutical applications. These include anti-viral and anti-HIV (Schaeffer and Krylov 2000; Gustafson et al. 1989; Tziveleka et al. 2003; Hayashi et al. 1996), antiinflammatory (Matsui et al. 2003), and antioxidant activity (Geresh et al. 2002). There is truly a lot of potential for a variety of products from microalgal carbohydrates as new compounds and activities are uncovered over time.

Microalgae can be induced to overproduce their respective carbohydrate storage compounds easily using various environmental manipulations, which typically involves adjusting nutrients in the culture medium, typically depriving them of sulfur (Varfolomeev and Wasserman 2011; Jerez et al. 2016a). Many of these algae produce exopolysaccharides that are secreted outside the cells for easy extraction (Soanen et al. 2016; Giraldo Calderón et al. 2018). Exopolysaccharides are thought to be very important in desert crust formations and may be useful for slowing soil erosion (Mazor et al. 1996; Lan et al. 2018; Zheng et al. 2018b).

1.5.3 Protein

Spirulina sp. is the single most widely cultivated microalga on Earth to date and it contains 65-70% protein content that along with its vitamin and mineral content makes it one of the world's best superfoods. The protein from *Spirulina* contains all essential amino acids and is readily digestible (Henrikson 2010). Other microalgae, including *Chlorella sp.* and *Scenedesmus sp.* have demonstrated the ability to make considerable protein reserves as well but none of them have been studied as extensively as *Spirulina sp.* as both a human dietary supplement and animal feed.

Numerous studies have been conducted to determine digestibility and performance of various microalgae, including *Spirulina sp.* and *Chlorella sp.* for use in livestock feed for poultry (E. and W. 1990), swine (Kajan et al. 1991; Svoboda et al. 2010), dairy (Kotrbacek et al. 2013), and even rabbits (Zotte et al. 2013) among other animals with generally promising results.

Microalgae could one day serve as an alternative source of protein with less water, fertilizer and land requirements than traditional legume crops with high protein content like soy or alfalfa. Table 1.7 below shows a comparison of the nutrient profiles of three high protein microalgae currently being cultivated for commercial or research purposes. These include *Spirulina maxima, Chlorella sp.*, and *Scenedesmus acutus,* which are easily cultivated with minimal contamination issues and good productivity in the field. All are potential candidates as high protein commodity crops for widespread

Compound	Spirulina maxima	Chlorella sp.	Scenedesmus acutus	Alfalfa hay	Soybeans (flaked)
Crude protein (N X 6.25)	55-71	40-58	46-64	23-26	35.5
True protein Amino acids (g 16 g-1 N)	48–61	-	44-48	22-25	-
Alanine	5.0-6.1	4.2 - 7.4	5.3-10.4	5.2	4.3
Arginine	4.5-9.3	5.8-10.2	4.6-7.1	4.6	7.3
Aspartic acid	6.0-15.2	6.9-8.8	6.5-11.1	10	11.1
Cystine	0.6-2.2	0.3-0.9	0.6–1.6	1.2	1.5
Glutamic acid	8.2-21.8	8.0	5.3-10.7	9.6	17.6
Glycine	3.2-4.0	4.9-5.5	3.4-7.0	4.6	4.3
Histidine	0.9–1.6	1.4-3.0	1.5-2.3	1.8	2.7
Isoleucine	3.7-4.5	3.1-6.4	2.2-4.9	4.3	4.7
Leucine	5.6-7.7	6.8-9.7	5.0-10.6	7.6	7.5
Lysine	3.0-4.5	4.9-9.4	5.0-6.4	4.9	6.2
Methionine	1.6-2.2	1.0-2.0	1.4 - 2.7	1.4	1.4
Phenylalanine	2.8-4.0	3.2 - 5.1	3.6-6.4	4.9	5.1
Proline	2.7 - 3.2	2.2-6.4	3.1-6.1	4.2	5
Serine	3.2-4.3	3.0-4.1	3.2-5.4	4.1	5.3
Threonine	3.2 - 4.5	3.6-4.7	3.0-5.8	4.1	4.1
Tryptophan	0.8-1.2	1.0 - 1.5	0.3-1.8	1.4	1.3
Tvrosine	3.9	2.6-4.1	2.0-4.6	3.4	3.6
Valine	4.2-6.0	4.8-6.0	4.7-7.4	6	4.8
Lipids	4-7	6–16	8-14	3.3	18.2
Carbohydrates	13-16	-	-	4.4	15.9
Minerals Vitamins (mg 100 g-1)	4-9	6–9	6–17	13	5.3
Thiamin	5.5	0.6-2.3	1.2-8.2	0.7	1.2
Riboflavin	4.0	2.0-6.0	3.4-36.6	1.7	0.3
Pyridoxine	0.3	0.1-3.2	1.1 - 2.5	-	1.2
Nicotinic acid	11.8	10-22	12–16.7	4.1	2.5
Pantothenic acid	1.1	1-10	1.5	4.4	1.7
Folic acid	0.05	0.1-4.0	0.7	-	0.4
Biotin	0.04	0.015-0.064	0.02-0.2	-	0.03
Cyanocobalamin	0.02	traces	0.04-0.44	-	-
Ascorbic acid	-	18-370	165–181	-	-
b-Carotene	0.17	-	-	16.5	-
y-Tocopherol	19.0	26-33	14-18.5	-	4.1

Table 1. 7: Compositional comparison of microalgae and high-protein agricultural commodities. Values are given as g per 100 g except for amino acid and vitamin values that are noted accordingly. Modified From García-Garibay et al. (2014) with additional values taken from Council and Agriculture (1971) and Bontems et al. (2018).

use as animal feed or human dietary supplements, which have already demonstrated promise in various research studies.

While the possibility exists for supplementing animal and human feedstocks with protein derived from microalgae, the current cost of production for microalgae in comparison with traditional high-protein crops like alfalfa or soy make microalgae protein economically unattractive. With more efficient production technologies for microalgal culture, algae protein may one day take center stage in animal and human nutrition alike as resources like fresh water and arable land—resources that microalgae do not depend on—become more in demand.

1.5.4 Pigments

Algae produce many pigments used for light energy capture in photosynthesis. Pigments are the starting point for the conversion of light energy to chemical energy via photosynthesis. The primary photosynthetic pigment is chlorophyll a, but accessory pigments such as carotenoids, phycobilliproteins, and chlorophyll b, c, d are also critical for light capture. Accessory pigments help build antennae to pass on energy they absorb to the chlorophyll a reaction center where the process of photosynthesis begins. Pigments are produced in a great abundance in many microalgae, accumulating several percent of the cell dry weight in content. Certain strains, such as *Nostoc sp.* or *Phormidium valderianum*, produce up to 20% dry weight of phycocyanin, a phycobilliprotein (S and G 1998; H et al. 1989). *Spirulina*, the most widely cultivated microalgae to date is able to accumulate up to 25% dry weight as phycocyanin, a pigment protein gaining support for its immunomodulating and anti-tumor activities (Zeng et al. 2012; Boussiba and Richmond 1979; Sarada et al. 1999; Bharathiraja et al. 2018) Phycoerythrin, a red phycobiliprotein, is accumulated in *Porphyridium cruentum*, a red algae with commercial attention. Phycoerythrin, like phycocyanin, is in widespread demand as a fluorescent probe in analytical techniques (Bermejo Román et al. 2002), but also as a food dye (Varfolomeev and Wasserman 2011), cosmetics (Parmar et al. 2011), and as an antioxidant (Hirata et al. 2000).

Many researchers believe that several microalgae overexpress carotenoid production to survive adverse conditions, much as the oil-producing strains do. Actually much of the carotenoids end up dissolving in oil globules in the cell due to their hydrophobic nature (Zhekisheva et al. 2002). Both oil and carotenoid production are thought to be ways of shunting excess energy from the photosynthetic reaction centers into long-term energy stores for the cells. There is evidence that the oil globules are able to migrate to the periphery of the cell, bringing the carotenoids along to provide shade to the photosynthetic apparatus, especially under high irradiance levels of blue light (Peled et al. 2012). In the case of *Dunaliella sp.* the carotenoid β -carotene is greatly overproduced up to 14% of its dry weight to help survive nutrient deprivation combined with salt stress up to three times the salinity of sea water. Haematococcus sp., a green mesophylic alga, produces astaxanthin up to 8% of its dry weight to survive salt stress or high light, low nutrient conditions (Kang et al. 2005; Metting 1996). Astaxanthin is a carotenoid with one of the highest anti-oxidant activities in the world and researchers hypothesize that algae use this pigment to survive free radical damage to its photosynthetic apparatus. The green psychrophilic snow algae Chlamydomonas nivalis experiences especially high irradiances within snow banks and astaxanthin may help protect the cell against photooxidative stress (Leya et al. 2009). This green alga is responsible for creating "watermelon" or "blood" snow on the Sierra Nevada mountain range in California. Haematococcus sp. has become an important commercial strain of microalgae due to its ability to produce this bright red pigment typically used in salmon

farming and other aquaculture (Wathne et al. 1998). Other green algae such as *Scenedesmus almeriensis* produce large amount of lutein, another highly potent antioxidant already sold as a nutraceutical product for preventing disease such as macular degeneration (Sánchez et al. 2008).

1.5.5 Specialty Products from Microalgae

The use of microalgae as a platform for the production of bioactive molecules has been a focus of many studies in recent years. To date, microalgae have been studied for their potential use in cosmetics, sunblock, plant fertilizer, as well as for production of stable isotope-labelled organic molecules for use in research, to name a few. This list continues to grow as more valuable compounds from microalgae are discovered.

Stable isotope-labelled products from microalgae is a particularly attractive platform for production of these high-value compounds because photosynthetic algae can simply be fed inorganic forms of the isotopes in a highly controlled environment to ensure quality. Labelled amino acids, carbohydrates, nucleic acids and lipids are in constant demand for research projects where either structural determination of molecules (Radmer 1996; Apt and Behrens 1999; Acién Fernández et al. 2005) or elucidation of metabolic pathways is underway (Hanson et al. 2014). They may also be used to investigate and diagnosis disease (Zachleder et al. 2018). Table 1.8 above shows 2015 prices in US\$ for such compounds. Macroalgae have long been a focus of the food, nutraceutical, and cosmetic industries for many years and microalgae have just begun to attract attention. While there have been microalgal-based nutraceutical and dietary supplements on the shelves of supermarkets for years, the diversity of products is increasing in these industries and branching more heavily into the cosmetics industry. *Spirulina* protein in hair products (IGK 2018) is already hitting the market and other microalgae are being investigated for

Table 1. 8: Market price (US\$) of Chlorella biomass in comparison to isotopelabelled compounds for research purposes. Prices were from 2015 adopted from Zavřel (2015) with exception of the price of 13 C-DHA taken from ¹Spolaore (2006).

Product	Market Price (US\$)
<i>Chlorella</i> powder	60 / kg
¹³ C-mixed fatty acids	530 / g
¹⁵ N-alanine	940 / g
² H ₇ , ¹³ C, ¹⁵ N ₄ -arginine	6,200 / g
dATP-CN	37,000 / g
¹³ C-DHA (>95%)	38,000 / g
² H-DHA / ² H-EPA	280 / mg

use as in creams for skin moisturizer, sunblock, anti-wrinkle and collagen-forming products as presented in Table 1.9 below.

Table 1. 9:	Cosmetic products	derived from	microalgae	strains mo	dified from
Ariede et al	l. (2017).				

Microalga	Chemical form	Cosmetic effect	Galenic form	Reference
Spirulina sp. Chlorella sp	Protein and Peptides (dry powder)	Gloss and moisture on the skin Smoothness, moisture and gloss on the hair	Skin & Milky lotion Skin cream Body soap & Shampoo Rinse Bath agents	(Hagino and Saito 2003)
Coccoid and Filamentous	Extract	Enhancing skin barrier, collagen formation Anti-aging effect	Emulsion Lotion Powder product	(Einarsson et al. 2010)
Phaeodactylum tricornutum	Extract	Protecting against UV exposure Preventing and/or delaying the appearance of skin aging effects	Cream Emulsion Emulsion-Gel	(Nizard et al. 2007)
Spirulina, Dunaliella, Hematococcus, Nannochlorops is, Tetraselmis	Cell algae	Sunscreen	Gel, Emulsion (Water/Oil and Oil/Water)	(Lotan 2012)
Prototheca sp., Chlorella or Parachlorella	Cell algae or extract	Sun protection, hydration, anti- aging, exfoliant to skin or hair	Cream, soap, lotion, Shampoo, facial wash	(Schiff-deb and Sharma 2015)
Cyanobacteria	Extract	Sunscreen	Cream	(Huner et al. 2004)

Current commercially relevant microalgae species include *Chlorella sp., Spirulina sp., Phaeodactylum tricornutum, Nannochloropsis sp., Tetraselmis* sp., *Haematococcus sp.* and *Dunaliella sp. Schizochytrium sp.*to name a few. The literature covers the commercial potential of many more strains, however real commercial production of microalgae is limited by a number of factors. Some of these factors are strain-specific, but most apply to production of all microalgae, such as dealing with inefficient cultivation techniques or processing and handling strategies. Understanding and improving these areas which are fundamental to microalgae biotechnology could offer a breakthrough in getting more economically viable products from microalgae to market.

1.6 Bottlenecks to Commercial Microalgae Production

The idea of widespread commercial micro-algaculture was first reported in the literature in the early 1940's (Myers and Burr 1940). Since then there has been a tremendous amount of research devoted to finding more economical ways of culturing algae on a mass scale with a major focus on testing all types of photobioreactors including tubular, dome-shaped, thin film bags, coil, flat panel, biofilm, and a variety of optimized pond designs over the years as described previously in Section 1.4.1. Despite these intensive efforts, relatively few commercial algae companies exist to date even with the overwhelming body of evidence showing the utility of microalgae for commercial applications (Borowitzka 2017; Chisti 2013; Quinn et al. 2011).

Many research review papers have suggested this has to do with not finding the right strain, the strain not being genetically optimized for production, not having the right photobioreactor, or algae just not being economically viable for a particular application (Del Campo et al. 2007; Salama et al. 2018; Nedbal et al. 2008). After reviewing a wide variety of papers focusing on commercial agriculture, there seem to be

three overarching areas of research that need attention to realize the full potential of microalgae as a crop. These include:

- Optimize a micro-environment better suited for photosynthesis.
- Optimize utilization waste nutrient sources for efficient biomass production.
- Optimize harvesting and disruption techniques for a given strain being cultivated.

Macroalgae have experienced greater success as a cultivated crop as they are not held back by these economic constraints as much. For instance, many seaweed can be cultured directly in the ocean as shown in Section 1.4, without the need of a containment system such as artificially made ponds or plastic bags. They also get their nutrients from the ocean and rely on wave action for timely delivery. Microalgae cultivation has typically required some sort of mechanical mixing, some type of containment, and some type of harvesting and disruption process. All three of the requirements can have significant economic considerations that need to be taken into account in the final price of production. Only after more information is obtained in these three areas of basic algae biotechnological research can new methods and techniques be developed for general field use. Simplified and efficient techniques or methods will provide the quickest avenue to making sustainable widespread commercial algaculture a reality.

1.7 Unlocking Microalgae Potential

A significant portion of literature concerning commercial algaculture today focuses on how to genetically enhanced or modified microalgae to produce a more commercially viable strain (Matsuoka et al. 2001; Fukuda et al. 1994; Vermaas 1996; Hoi et al. 2018). That was my initial thought in pursuing a PhD in molecular and cellular biology studying algae, but I soon came to realize that there is tremendous natural genetic diversity at our disposal as researchers. There are over 43,000 recognized species of algae according to Guiry (2012) and even more differentiation when it comes to individual strains. Adopting random mutagenesis in the lab as a strategy to search for a superior mutant (Wang et al. 2018) or venturing down the long and tedious path of site-directed mutagenesis can be invaluable for laboratory experiments for studying photosynthesis (Bulychev et al. 2018), or other metabolic pathways (Breuer et al. 2014) but such projects typically have had limited success in field applications to date (Marcus et al. 2011; Takahashia et al. 2018; Song et al. 2018).

With the amount of natural biodiversity in algae one could select organisms that can be adapted from freshwater to saltwater and back (Youngs et al. 1998), or that accumulate glycerol up to 17% of their dry weight in order to survive growth in hypersaline environments up to 3 times the salinity of seawater (Saha and Murray 2018). Other algae are known to withstand significant changes in pH (Moraes et al. 2013), high temperatures (Abu-Ghosh et al. 2018), high sunlight (Cuaresma et al. 2009; de-Bashan et al. 2008) or high levels of CO_2 or nitric oxide commonly found in flue gas (Varshney et al. 2018). These are valuable traits to have for the production of these strains as crops in an agricultural setting, which may experience large environmental variations over time.

With open production systems in current mainstream use for microalgae cultivation, it is also imperative to find strains that out-compete the native algal strains in order to achieve and maintain a monoalgal culture given the right culture conditions (Wang et al. 2013). Just by changing the environment the cells are experiencing by adjusting culture pH, salinity, nitrogen concentration, or temperature, huge shifts in biochemical composition can be achieved in a given microalgae crop. For instance, accumulating as much as 70% biomass by weight as either starch (Griffiths 1970), protein (Henrikson, 2010), or lipid (Metzger, 2005). Strains such as *Isochrysis* or *Haematococcus* are capable of producing fatty acids or carotenoids, accumulating as much as 8% of the total biomass (Metting, 1996) in the case of *Haematococcus sp.* producing astaxanthin or in the case of *Isochrysis sp.* almost 2% DHA fatty content in the biomass (Liu et al. 2013a).

While these numbers could likely be enhanced by genetic manipulations, researchers are only slowly gaining control over the secondary effects created by the genetic modifications. For instance, by diverting energy into one metabolic pathway, energy is likely diverted from another, which could actually put the organism at a disadvantage in real world conditions. Many times, but not always, one quality or advantageous trait of an organism is traded off for another. There is much yet to learn about genetic engineering of microalgae especially considering researchers have vet to reach an agreement on how to most efficiently cultivate the algae as an agricultural crop. Should a photobioreactor or pond be used? What culture conditions for which strain? How should it be harvested, etc.? These are the more fundamental questions to be answered in order to allow microalgae to make an impact as a global agricultural commodity and support the costly genetic engineering and strain optimization research projects that will further enhance its success. To answer these fundamental questions, a strain that produces a desired product and has proven to be competitive in its environment is first selected. The next step is to take that strain to the field to learn as much as possible about its cultivation in order to make its production as efficient as possible. Only then can more elaborate (and costly) research projects produce useful applied technology for use in the field. Most agricultural crops had general husbandry and cultivation strategies outlined before the more recent advent of genetic manipulation techniques. Microalgae need to go through this process as well.

42

Experts believe teosinte, a distant relative of corn from Mexico, gave rise to modern corn over a process of artificial selection by man for approximately 10,000 years ago. The majority of the differences between the two stems from differences in only 5 genes (GSLC 2013). It was developed through selective breeding over years and years of culturing so that the corn plant itself is considered a construct of breeding The knowhow of cultivation and working with the plant is likely equally if not more valuable in obtaining record yields as selecting for the genetic traits we have come to know and utilize today. The genetics of corn can make it colorful, sweet, drought tolerant, or insect and fungus resistant, but without first knowing how to grow the plant efficiently in a field, by optimization of soil conditions, climate, seeding rate, row spacing, timing etc., the development of genetically modified crops is somewhat useless for commercial production until we know an efficient cultivation strategy. In the history of corn, the genetics and husbandry of the crop developed slowly over the years until the advent of modern analytical techniques, technology including machinery. It is interesting to see how history unfolds for microalgae as a crop with much more advanced techniques and technology in agriculture and in genetics, etc. compared to when corn was first developed from teosinte.

Before even sequencing many of the microalgae that are commercial prospects, it is apparent that they exhibit a lot of potential for shifting metabolic pathway with simple environmental cues. It seems that the fastest approach to making commercial algaculture economical would be to better understand the cell biology and ecology of the best-suited strains. This includes husbandry practices for the new crop such as stainspecific culture conditions and strategies that lead to the most efficient biomass production. There have been a number of interesting projects to date using molecular techniques to produce GMO algae (Wang et al. 2014; Nakamura and Gowans 1964; Takahama et al. 2003), but few have demonstrated commercial viability because many mutants take energy from one biosynthetic pathway to support overproduction in another.

This means that even though many mutants do something better than their wildtype form, they will still likely have a harder time competing with native strains. This is why mutant stains many times revert to wild type on the field and the effect is lost. There is a trade-off on the molecular level of mutants that has not yet been tested by evolution in a natural environment. Shunting more energy into a certain pathway many times makes the organism less fit for its natural environment. It is not until we better understand algal ecology, physiology, and genetics that we will be able to make stable GMO algae economically viable for commercial production. Instead, it may be more productive to turn our attention to the more pressing areas of research that need to be better understood first in order to realize economically viable widespread commercial algae production. Such areas include light and cultivation strategies, utilization of waste nutrients, and harvesting and disruption of biomass, which will each be discussed in more detail below.

1.8 Light and Cultivation Strategies

Techniques employed in algae cultivation are in their infancy at best, having almost exclusively been done in open raceways up until the late 20th century. This is largely because the key parameters critical for algal cultivation are only starting to be understood. Although algae are very adaptable and can survive a wide range of environmental conditions, a given culture has certain parameters that must be maintained in spec in order to achieve the best possible yields. This obviously includes physical and chemical parameters like temperature, pH, salinity, conductivity, nutrient concentrations, etc. that play an important physiological role in the life cycle of a given strain of algae (or any life form for that matter). However, since algae are primary producers relying on solar radiation for photosynthesis, light penetration and utilization play a critical role in efficient biomass growth. Productivity of an algal culture is really a function of more complex interactions between biomass density, mixing, light intensity, concentration of organics in the medium, etc. (Mathimani et al. 2018; Hindersin et al. 2013; Leupold et al. 2013).

Only in the last few decades have researchers started to grasp the importance of these types of interactions, namely the critical importance of getting light efficiently into the culture (Gordon and Polle 2007). A wide variety of photobioreactors have appeared in the literature over the last few decades (Ranjbar et al. 2008; Pruvost et al. 2017; Chang et al. 2017) with the purpose of more efficiently delivering photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) to algal cultures. This has helped explore more possibilities in terms of algal cultivation techniques and helped us get a better understanding of the physiology of select strains of algae (Borowitzka 2017). However, light delivery into an algal culture remains a significant roadblock for widespread commercial algae production.

1.8.1 Photosynthesis and Light Utilization

Photosynthesis is a complex metabolic pathway that evolved billions of years ago in prokaryotic life forms and is responsible for the reduction of carbon dioxide into glucose and the simultaneous oxidation of water to produce the oxygen we breathe. The process of oxygenic photosynthesis begins as light is captured by specialized molecules in the thylakoid membranes within chloroplasts known as light harvesting complexes (LHCs). LHCs are special proteins-pigment antennae molecules responsible for absorbing light energy and through a complex series of interactions, pass the electronic energy to the reaction center of the photosystem where charge separation can occur and light energy is successfully transferred into chemical energy. Secondary reactions occur down an electron transport chain to convert this energy into a chemical form of energy the cell can use (Blankenship 2008).

In oxygenic photosynthesis, the reaction center consists of either a P680 or P700 chlorophyll dimer molecule that passes an electron down a series of energy carriers collectively known as the classic Z-scheme model of photosynthesis. As a end result, NADP⁺ is reduced to NADPH and water is oxidized into H⁺ and O₂. While O₂ diffuses across the membrane out of the cell, the H⁺ is held within the lumen of the thylakoid membranes, creating a pH differential that drives production of ATP and NADPH that serve as energy currency within the cells (Blankenship 2008).

Photosynthesis varies from species to species but possibly the biggest difference is the way in which the electrons flow in the process. Some anoxygenic photosynthetic bacteria use cyclic electron flow in which the electronically excited chlorophyll passes an electron to a series of secondary carrier molecules and eventually back to the original chlorophyll pigment. The speed of the secondary reactions passing the electron must be much faster than the competing reverse reactions to ensure stabilization of the charge separation. This cyclic electronic movement is used to pull H⁺ ions across the membrane to create a proton gradient that can be used as energy currency to drive cellular processes. Additionally, in oxygenic photosynthetic organisms, there is also non-cyclic electron flow. Electrons flow from the hydrolysis of water down a series of electron carriers with energy input from two different photosystem protein-pigment complexes (PSI & II) to create the reduced energy currency within the cell (NADPH) required to fix CO_2 , evolve O_2 and drive all life process (Blankenship 2008).

In contrast to photosynthetic organisms, heterotrophic cultures are typically cultured under sterile conditions and thrive in the absence of light, relying solely on an organic substrate as their energy source. This includes most cultures of bacteria, yeast, or sometimes algae. Martek Bioscience Corp. cultivates the alga *Schizochytrium sp.* for production of DHA in this manner (Fedorova-Dahms et al. 2011). This mode of production means algae never see the light of day and instead utilize an organic energy source that can be continuously added and distributed throughout the culture to obtain record areal and volumetric productivities with minimal capital and energetic inputs. Since heterotrophic culture requires glucose or some organic substrate, this type of production is limited to high value products only and relies continually on some photoautotrophically-produced agricultural commodity.

Photoautotrophic algae production differs in that light must be supplied to the culture, preferably on a timescale consistent with photosynthesis, which according to current literature is in the order of milliseconds. Concepts such as the "light-dark cycle" which appeared in the literature in the early 1900's before commercial algae production existed. It wasn't until the 1950's that the development of the traditional (Oswald) raceway and the Třeboň-type cascades helped illustrate the integral relationship between biomass density, depth, mixing, and average light intensity. Researchers soon realized the complexity of finding an economically viable light delivery solution. For example, increasing the mixing rate, can increase productivity, but at an energetic cost (Chiaramonti et al. 2013). Operating at a higher cell density and thinner path length can

offer a better productivity and lead to more cost effective cultivation and harvesting, however high cell densities can exhibit culture inhibition (Tian-Yuan et al. 2013).

1.9 Waste Nutrient Utilization and CO2 Mitigation

Another current roadblock to commercial algaculture is the use of waste nutrient streams to feed an algal culture. The gaseous nutrients of nitrogen in the form of ammonia and carbon in the form of carbon dioxide are particularly the most challenging. It is a delicate balance to supply both of these nutrients to the culture medium simultaneously as a result of differing pKA's (Eustance et al. 2016), however a large portion of the current literature boasts that algae can be grown on wastewater utilizing waste carbon and ammonia from a variety of sources (Zheng et al. 2018a; Gao et al. 2018; Hom-Diaz et al. 2017; Lee and Han 2016). While this is may be true, few papers focus on the feasibility, economics, and efficiency of actually delivering these nutrients on a commercial scale. For instance, how can the gases or nutrients be captured or delivered efficiently? What are the limiting nutrients from the waste streams to be utilized? These questions should be addressed more thoroughly by literature.

More data on this aspect of algaculture will be necessary to assess the economics of using these nutrients in their gaseous form. There needs to be a more in depth look at culture feeding regimens to minimize loss, including timing, dosing, and mode of delivery. Admittedly, this information is inherently somewhat strain specific so it needs to be collected for a stain with known biofuel potential such as *Scenedesmus sp*. This will help the industry better understand how close it is to the ultimate goal of biofuel production from algae.

1.10 Harvesting and Biomass Processing

Finally, the third major obstacle for commercial algaculture is harvesting and post processing of the biomass after the culture process is over. Dewatering can be a significant energetic cost for the production of biomass, especially for biofuels (Passell et al. 2013). Many different options exist including centrifugation (Passell, 2013), dissolved air flotation (Nguyen et al. 2013), membrane filtration (Castaing et al. 2011), coagulation (Oliveira et al. 2018) and flocculation with a variety of chemical compounds (Choy et al. 2018), however the energetic cost of active harvesting limits biofuel production for many of these proposed methods. Wastewater treatment plants use flocculation with microbes and auto-flocculation has been documented for some algal strains (Christenson and Sims 2011), where algae can form flocs and fall out of solution without the addition of chemicals. Morphological features including cell size and shape can also provide a low energetic means of harvesting algal biomass, including strains with biofuel potential such as *Scenedesmus acutus*.

After harvesting the biomass, there are several post-processing options for the biomass depending on its end use. For high value products this includes energy intensive processes such as spray drying or freeze drying then extracting the bioproducts (Ceron-Garcia Mdel et al. 2010), while research is still ongoing for lower value commodities like fuel, with current emphasis on gasification, pyrolysis and cracking techniques (Duan et al. 2018; Pujan et al. 2017).

1.11 Goal of my Dissertation

The purpose of this work is to identify and determine ways around three specific roadblocks to present-day commercial microalgae production including light utilization,
waste nutrient utilization, and biomass harvesting and post-processing. To accomplish this, a ubiquitous, high-yielding alga, *Scenedesmus acutus*, with potential for use as a biofuel source or as animal feedstock will be used throughout the work to follow the process from start to finish. The primary objective is to shed light upon each of these three areas and suggest ways to minimize inputs of water, land area, fertilizer, and other capital inputs while maximizing yields.

The ultimate goal of this work is for the recommendations in the following three chapters to help guide future commercial production or research endeavors so that more of microalgae's full potential as a global agricultural commodity may be realized. Chapter 1 gives a more in depth look at the importance of light availability in an algal culture on a timescale that works in conjunction with the mechanics of photosynthesis. Strategies are offered for dealing with the issue of bringing more light into the culture. Chapter 2 gives a thorough look at the dilemma of delivering gaseous waste nutrients along with aqueous waste nutrients into the culture medium, while exploring options for making waste nutrient delivery and utilization more efficient. Finally, Chapter 3 explores the option of using gravity sedimentation followed by mechanical disruption (microfluidization) of the wet biomass. Gaining valuable information on these areas will help reduce the current bottlenecks to commercial microalgae cultivation.

2. MANUSCRIPT 1: ULTRA-HIGH CELL DENSITY YIELDS OF TWO STRAINS OF SCENEDESMUS ACUTUS GROWN IN THIN FLAT PANEL REACTORS FOR YEAR-ROUND PRODUCTION

Manuscript Information Page

Joshua T. Wray^{1,2,*}

Status of Manuscript:

- <u>X</u> Prepared for submission to a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Officially submitted to a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Accepted by a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Published in a peer-reviewed journal

¹School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, 85287

²Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation, Arizona State University, Mesa, AZ, 85212

*Corresponding Authors:

*School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, 85287; jtwray@asu.edu

2.1 Abstract

Record photoautotrophic biomass yield—up to 30g m⁻²day⁻¹—was obtained for two prolific green algae strains common to wastewater streams of the desert Southwest using acrylic flat panel photobioreactors with a short path length (<1.3 cm) to achieve record light utilization and photosynthetic efficiency (>2% total insolation) for these strains. Identified via ITS1 sequencing as two unique strains of *Scenedesmus acutus*, these ubiquitous freshwater green microalgae have a documented potential not only for use in human food, but also a feedstock for livestock and/or biofuel production. Laboratory growth on a temperature gradient suggests the two strains could provide year round production of biomass via crop rotation between winter and summer. The advantages of ultra-high cell density growth (>10 g L⁻¹ dry weight biomass) include less susceptibility to contamination, less water use, ease of harvest, and reduced operating cost. Limitations and challenges in the design of a flat panel system for algaculture are discussed along with future recommendations for improved cultivation strategies.

2.2 Introduction

Microalgae have recently taken the center stage for the next promising frontier in agriculture—dubbed algaculture—with the potential to serve as feedstocks for many commodity markets. Such markets include aquaculture and animal feed (Svoboda et al. 2010; Peiretti and Meineri 2009; Supamattaya et al. 2005), nutraceutical and pharmaceutical applications (Jha et al. 2017; Eggersdorfer and Wyss 2018) (Dewi et al. 2018; Murugan and Iyer 2013), EPA and DHA fatty acid production (Sahin et al. 2018; Pia Steinrückena 2018), as well as other specialty product production (Fu et al. 2017; Fu et al. 2015; Coates RC 2013). Additionally, select strains have been used in the production of protein (Sankaran et al. 2018; Morançais et al. 2018), carbohydrate (Julius 2018; Roussel et al. 2015), and for use as fertilizer (Vaishampayan et al. 2001; Marks et al. 2017; Solovchenko et al. 2016; Mulbry et al. 2005). However, most people would associate algal biotechnology as a potential platform for biofuel production to replace declining fossil fuel reserves (DOE 2018; Shi et al. 2018; Sankaran et al. 2018). This is logical given the evidence that certain oil deposits, namely the Colorado oil shales and North Sea oil deposits are thought to have been formed by specific strains of microalgae including coccolithophore microalgae and relatives of present-day *Botryococcus sp.*, respectfully (Andersen and Lewin 2018). Today *Botryococcus sp.* produces enough oil to be skimmed from Lake Baikal in Russia for use as a biofuel (Andersen and Lewin 2018). Even with such great potential and diverse utility, many of these prospective uses for microalgae remain only distant dreams demonstrated in laboratories with relatively few strains being translated into actual commercial ventures with economic impact.

Numerous algae startup companies have come and gone over the past two decades, leveraging millions in funding from government sponsors and venture capitalists alike (Wesoff 2017). Those that have found lasting success over the years typically rely on extremophiles capable of thriving in culture conditions toxic to other organisms. This includes organisms such as *Spirulina sp.* which is grown in alkaline culture media (Soni et al. 2017) or *Galdieria sp.* and lutein-*rich Coccomyxa sp.* which thrive in acidic environments (Henkanatte-Gedera et al. 2015; Vaquero et al. 2014). Also extreme salinity has been used in culturing the halotolerant organism *Dunaliella sp.* (Zhu et al. 2018). In addition to extremophilic organisms, most companies with sustained economic impact typically utilize outdated, low-yielding traditional raceway production systems that have seen limited advancements for decades (Cyanotech 2018; Chen et al. 2015). Such a strategy of using extremophilic algae strains coupled with simplistic production methods such as raceway ponds has allowed for some commercial production of microalgae, albeit an order of magnitude below macroalgae and traditional agricultural commodities.

The true productivity potential of many microalgae stains, as demonstrated in laboratory settings has yet to be duplicated in real world outdoor environments on a scale with commercial viability. This is primarily due to the economic considerations of maintaining those ideal conditions in an outdoor setting. Raceway ponds are used to keep production costs relatively low at the sacrifice of biomass yield and photosynthetic efficiency. Since the yield is low, production must be spread over vast open areas that are easier to maintain in monoculture by use of extremophilic strains. This excludes many promising strains from bringing new potential products into commercial production. The use of low-yielding traditional open raceway systems does not maximize the yield of a given strain to improve upon the economics of production.

The only economical and viable route to date for developing microalgae as a commercial crop is through production of high-value microalgal products (Wesoff, 2017). This is because the labor, energetic, and capital costs of production are limiting the realization of microalgae as an agricultural commodity. With microalgae production costs in the \$1,000's per metric tonne of biomass as compared to \$100's per metric tonne for most agricultural commodities, many companies struggle to survive (Buschmann et al. 2017; Chavan et al. 2018; Barrientos and Soria 2018). The lack of an efficient and cost-effective microalgae production system that pushes the photosynthetic yield seen in the field to levels observed in laboratories is severely bottlenecking the emerging algae industry. Considering that just a handful of the 40,000 plus strains have been fully exploited for their commercial potential, the development of such a system to

maximize the yields of microalgae and lower production costs could really bring a lot of new products to the market with positive economic and environmental impacts.

2.2.1 History of Microalgae production

While microalgae has been utilized by centuries by different cultures, including the Chinese over 2,000 years ago, the Japanese, Africans in the Lake Chad region, and the Aztecs of the present day Lake Texcoco region (Priyadarshani and Rath 2012; Jensen et al. 2001) to name a few, it wasn't until the mid-20th century that commercial algaculture—including seaweed—really blossomed (Pulz and Gross 2004). Macroalgae, or seaweed, are generally what come to most people's minds when algae is being discussed. This is because macroalgae have seen a greater success in the market due to the low cost of production in open ocean waters, which requires very little energetic or capital investments, fertilizers, labor or other inputs. Current world production of macroscopic algae strains is estimated at approximately 30 million metric tons (FAO 2016) and is used in all sorts of products from ice cream to cosmetics or even biofertilizers (Buschmann et al. 2017; Renuka et al. 2018). Microalgae production has not seen this success and current world production estimates is at less than 20,000 metric tons (Hemaiswarya et al. 2011; Spolaore et al. 2006a; Lundquist et al. 2010; Chavan et al. 2018), an order of magnitude below macroalgae production.

The reason for this boils down to one major difference between microalgae and macroalgae: multicellularity. Macroalgae are multicellular and create structures called holdfasts that anchor them at sea and allow for easy harvesting while single cell microalgae would be impossible to cultivate in open sea without some type of containment system that is capable of withstanding ocean tide and currents. Microalgae have demonstrated superior growth rates than many macroalgae or higher plants, while producing carbohydrates, protein or oils for nutritional or biofuel applications. Many are also adaptable to a wide range of environments, not just the open sea as in the case of most seaweeds. Even with all this potential, microalgae, being microscopic in nature, cannot be cultivated in open seawater efficiently without substantial losses to the environment via predation or sedimentation. Microscopic algal cultures require some sort of a containment system such as a photobioreactor or traditional raceway pond to contain the culture and support systems such as aeration or cooling systems to mitigate environmental fluctuations for the culture. This infrastructure greatly enhances the productivity of microalgae as compared to natural unmixed ponds but the energetic and capital costs associated with many systems are cost prohibitive.

2.2.2 Raceway and photobioreactor development

Most production systems are classified as either raceways or photobioreactors. For raceway ponds, there are three main types, including traditional or Oswald ponds, circular ponds and cascade or gravity-fed system. Photobioreactors have a lot more variability and are generally more complex. They have a higher capital and operating cost attributed to aeration and circulation pumps whereas ponds typically use an energy efficient paddlewheel for mixing. Photobioreactor designs include flat panel, column, dome, coiled, thin-film and biofilm reactors. Some designs are more cost effective than others but overall they generally produce yields an order of magnitude larger than most raceway configurations, with the added costs of production.

Oswald ponds are the traditional raceway design that was pioneered by William J. Oswald in the 1950's. They consist of shallow, flat raceways that generally have semicircular ends that allow for economical mixing of algal cultures to enhance growth (Chisti 2013). Traditional raceways are typically 0.25 to 0.30 m deep channels mixed by a paddlewheel that propels the water down the channel at 0.25 to 0.3 ms⁻¹ to keep the microalgae in suspension while also ensuring nutrient delivery and gas exchange. A raceway with a depth in the range of 15 to 30cm is common for paddle driven raceways, as this depth is needed to ensure proper mixing for the algal cultures. Unfortunately this is a reason why many raceway ponds suffer from such low productivity and why many photobioreactor, which have lower culture depths or light paths, attain higher photosynthetic efficiencies than traditional raceways.

Depth of culture is a critical factor that is important to ensure efficient delivery of light into the culture on a time scale appropriate for photosynthesis. This is what has been referred to in the literature as the flashing light effect or light-dark cycling, and for pond depths in the range of 0.25 to 0.3 m the frequency is on the order of seconds, much too long for optimal photosynthetic activity with timescales in the range of milliseconds. This is what inspired the elevated raceway ponds known as Třeboň-type cascade units that were developed in the Czech Republic with pioneering work from Ivan Šetlík in the 1950's (Masojídek 2009). Light-dark cycling, or a given algae cell moving into and out of the range of photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) is much more pronounced in a shallow raceway than in a deeper raceway. This is because the average distance to the photic zone where PAR is available for photosynthesis is much smaller and therefore the cycle will be on average faster. The photic zone, as described in Gitelson et al. (1996), is in the range of a few millimeters thick in dense algal cultures.

This pioneering gravity-fed raceway concept has since been modified thinner and thinner over the years to realize some of the best productivities observed for open raceway systems, even out-performing the productivity of many high-yielding photobioreactor systems as well (Masojídek 2009). These special raceways as shown in

Figure 2.2 below are called cascade raceway systems rely off gravity and a centrifugal pump to mix the algae instead of a paddlewheel requiring a certain depth to work properly. These raceways are able to take productivity to the extreme with photosynthetic yields approaching 10% (based on PAR), while using culture depths as low as 6-7 mm and all while using significantly less water than traditional raceways leading to reduced harvesting costs and production costs as low as 20% of that of traditional raceways possible (Doucha and Livansky 2009; Masojídek et al. 2011). The main drawbacks to this production system is the requirement of constantly lifting water against the force of gravity, which is energetically intensive if carried out all day long. Special positive displacement pumps are required for pumping algal culture so as to not damage the cells with the level of shear stress experienced in more centrifugal pumps. The system also remains open, which does nothing to protect the cultures from contamination by invading species or predation or to maintain a level of CO₂ within the culture. The gravity fed system does allow for much higher yielding cultures than traditional raceways buy using the force of gravity to overcome the mixing problems experienced by a raceway operating at depths below 15 cm.

In more recent years, a special class of photobioreactors called biofilm reactors has demonstrated, on a lab or pilot scale, the best microalgae photosynthetic efficiencies and biomass yields to date. One such system achieved 80 gm⁻²day⁻¹ growing *Scenedesmus obliquus* in an outdoor setting (Liu et al. 2013b). Also *Spirulina sp.* which typically yields 10-15 g m⁻²day⁻¹ dry weight biomass in ponds was able to achieve yields of 60 g m⁻²day⁻¹ dry weight biomass on a biofilm production system as shown in Figure 2.3 below (Zhang et al. 2015). Like cascade reactors, these systems also require constant pumping of water which can prove energy intensive when pumping against the head created by gravity all day long. Also like cascade systems the culture is open with extreme exposure to air which greatly enhances evaporation rates and contamination risks.

Another type of system that has seen many iterations of promising design in recent years is thin film photobioreactor systems which are made by typically heat welding two thin films of thermoplastic together to create a very low-cost yet durable containment system. Vertical bag systems as depicted in Figure 2.4 below suffer from the same dilemma as cascade or biofilm systems, constantly moving water against the force of gravity to accomplish mixing, nutrient delivery and temperature control. Running the bag horizontally as seen in Figure 2.5 alleviates much of the head pressure created by gravity, however the system should be designed to eliminate dead zones, areas where algae cells settle out and putrefy due to inefficient mixing. Either system offers a semi-enclosed design that allow CO_2 levels to be raised within the culture media without escaping to the atmosphere. At the same time a semi-enclosed culture does present the issue of how to degas the culture effectively removing oxygen while maintaining CO_2 levels, which can present a challenge. Semi-enclosed cultures does help mitigate the risk of contaminating species which can help bring those strains that are not extremophilic but possess the biology to deliver new products to market.

Thin film reactors are relatively inexpensive compared to column, flat plate or tubular reactors that require much more plastic per unit biomass produced or more expensive structural materials that stand up to the elements and vertical head pressure of those systems placed upright. All enclosed systems share the problem of dealing with biofouling and dust and debris settling on the lighted surface of the reactor, both having negative effects on the rate of photosynthesis and typically leading to more labor costs to be considered which have historically been the biggest cost with these systems accounting for up to 2/3 the total cost of production in some cases (Cheng-Wu et al. 2001).

2.2.3 Getting the same yield in the field

Much of the excitement surrounding the potential productivity of microalgae has been based on laboratory results or small studies that can be difficult to reproduce in the field. This is due in part to unpredictable and uncontrollable nature of an outdoor field test environment, and in part to assumptions that are being made when transitioning the given study to the field. Much more attention has to be paid to all the fine details and provisions have to be made for unforeseen circumstances in the field. Sometimes experiments are lost and have to be repeated, and this is much more common in an outdoor setting. That being said, sensors, equipment and technology have progressed to the point that many variables can at least be monitored if not controlled, even remotely.

This greatly enhances the reproducibility of field site tests, nonetheless researchers must still be diligent and creative when transitioning experiments to the field, and the results compiled should be taken in light of the whole picture. For instance, light utilization is hard to compare from an indoor to outdoor study if the cells indoors are subject to constant light of $200 \ \mu \text{Em}^{-2} \text{ s}^{-1}$ with the optimized wavelengths and intensity and cells outdoors are subject to full spectrum sunlight at >2000 $\mu \text{Em}^{-2}\text{s}^{-1}$ along with fluctuating temperature, pH, nutrient levels, potential predators and contamination risks. Understanding the interactions of all these parameters in an everchanging field site is a challenging task but must be undertaken in order to arrive at an economically viable methodology for commercial microalgae production.



Figure 2. 1: Attached vertical biofilm reactor (right) culturing *Spirulina sp.* with yields of 60 gm⁻²day⁻¹ (Zhang et al. 2015)

Figure 2. 2: Thin layer (6-7 mm) cascade raceway system at the Laboratory of Algal Biotechnology in Třebon, Czech Republic (left) yielding up to 55 gm⁻²day⁻¹ *Chlorella sp.* biomass (Algatech 2019; Masojidek et al. 2011).



Figure 2. 3: Low-cost horizontal thin film plastic bag (right) for high-density algal growth (Photo credit: Photon 8, Inc.).

Figure 2. 4: Low-cost vertical thin film plastic bag (left) for high-density algal culture (Photo credit: Coastal Biomarine, LLC).

Whether an alga cell is grown in a traditional raceway pond or in a photobioreactor, the cell must experience an environment with the proper pH, temperature, salinity, dissolved oxygen, carbon dioxide, and nutrient concentrations among other things for each specific strain to achieve the best possible growth in the field. To accomplish this, some form of mixing will need to happen to not only dissipate evolved oxygen from photosynthesis but also ensure proper delivery of nutrients including carbon dioxide while also maintaining temperature stability. Since the cell culture is made up of billions of cells constantly shading each other, mixing is also critical to ensure optimum light exposure. This is more often than not short flashes of sunlight at photoinhibitory levels. All of these parameters must be allotted for in the design of an efficient outdoor production system capable maximizing photosynthetic yield to arrive at economically viable commercial microalgae production. Since photosynthesis is the rate-limiting step of this entire process, it is critical that photobioreactor systems operate in accordance with the principles of photosynthesis.

2.2.4 Timescale of photosynthesis

Photosynthesis is the driving force behind practically all agricultural commodities. In most cases, crops are produced with minimal inputs by working with nature and ambient conditions to keep costs as low as possible. And the biology of traditional crops is what handles the aspects of production that makes microalgae cultivation both challenging and expensive in relation to other crops. For instance, traditional crops manage cell temperature via evapotranspiration or in the case of seaweeds by being submerged in seawater. This is passive cooling as compared to microalgal cultures requiring chillers, pumps, or paddlewheels needed for mixing and

62

temperature control. Another example is light utilization. Traditional crops including seaweeds manage light by growing vertically and supporting thin overlapping layers of leaves or leaf-like structures to efficiently harvest light. The structure is non-existent for microscopic algae cells that must be contained by some type of vessel to maintain culture. Most crops are simply use open ground or seabed as support whereas most algacultural production systems uses metal and/or plastic support structure and vessels to produce biomass. This is costly and the main reason microalgae biomass remains in the \$1000's per MT whereas most agricultural commodities are in the \$100's, an order of magnitude lower.

Despite these production challenges, there are straightforward approaches for bringing production costs of microalgae closer to that of agricultural commodities. Using passive heating and cooling by using seawater or lake water to cool the algal culture (Quinn et al. 2012; Harris et al. 2013) with minimal or no pumping would eliminate the need to evaporate large amounts of fresh water while giving algae an advantage over terrestrial crops that rely on freshwater for cooling via evapotranspiration. Likewise, it would reduce the energetic requirement of complex chilling systems requiring a lot of energy and maintenance. Another approach using nature as an example would be to bring the average culture depth experienced by the cells closer to the examples provided by nature. For example an average corn plant has its photosynthetic cells arranged in a leaf structure that is only 200 microns thick (Research Bulletin 1916). This is on the order of many biofilm systems (Liu et al. 2013b; Zhang et al. 2015; Xu et al. 2017) and thin layer cascade systems (Jerez et al. 2016b; Silva Benavides et al. 2017) common in the literature in recent years yielding 50 to 80 g m⁻² day⁻¹. Most open raceways operated at 15 cm or more depth require the movement of a lot of water continuously to capture 10% of the yields of more advanced systems.

63

This is directly related to the timescale of photosynthesis. Oxygen-evolving photosynthetic organism have a non-cyclic electron transfer chain with two photochemical reaction center complexes and depicted in Figure 2.5 below both energetically and structurally. These reaction centers called photosystem I and II make the Z-scheme of photosynthesis and are embedded within the chloroplast thylakoid membranes. When excited with photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) of 380-700 nm a network of pigment passes the energy to the chlorophyll in the given reaction



Figure 2. 5: Non-cyclic electron flow also known as the Z-scheme of photosynthesis. Top illustrations shows the energy flow in the system and the bottom shows the spatial and structural arrangement within the thylakoid cross-section. Adapted from (Blankenship 2008).

center where charge separation occurs which strips water of its electrons and passes them down the electron transport chain to be donated to Photosystem I. A second excitation event in Photosystem I leads to another charge separation that reduces the intermediate electron acceptor NADPH. The act of Photosystem II oxidizing water creates molecular oxygen that diffuses out of the cell and hydrogen protons that combine with additional protons created by the electron being passed down the electron transport chain. These protons collect in the lumen of the thylakoids creating a pH gradient and when transported across the membrane drive ATP synthase that phosphorylates ADP into ATP. The phosphate bond energy and the NADPH generated by Photosystem I is used to reduce carbon dioxide into phosphorylated sugars that are exported from the chloroplast (Blankenship 2008).

Previous work (Burda 2007) has shown that most of the enzyme-driven reactions involved with photosynthesis occur in the timescale of a few µs but 1 ms is required to evolve oxygen. This has formed the basis of many projects investigating the use of lightdark cycling to improve photosynthetic yields (Janssen 2002; Sforza et al. 2012). Increasing the frequency of light-dark (L/D) cycling from 10s to 10ms for the same given L/D stimulated photosynthetic rates by 2.1 fold and when the dark period were twice the light period (2D/1L) the rate increased 6.7 times (Grobbelaar 2009). An increase of Reynold's number, a measure of turbulent flow for a given system, has shown to achieve record biomass productivities yet typically at a high energetic cost by supplying more air or pumping velocity to the culture. Also a number of projects involving fiber optics, specialty lighting or even fluorescent or phosphorescent particles have been completed to demonstrate higher photosynthetic yields (O. Pulz 1998) however many of these approaches are not economically feasible when taken to commercial scale. One route that has seen success in increasing photosynthetic yields without comprising the commercial scalability of the culturing system is the use of a smaller path length as seen in the biofilm and thin layer cascade production systems.

2.2.5 Goal of this work

The primary objective of this work is to characterize two strains of Scenedesmus suitable for year-round production in the desert southwest and determine if adopting a thinner path length (width) for an acrylic flat panel production system can show enhanced photosynthetic activity and/or cut the associated production costs. A reduction in the path length is hypothesized to increase both areal and volumetric biomass output while offering a reduction in terms of systems cost and energetic requirement for operation.

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1 Scenedesmus acutus strains

Two strains of *Scenedesmus acutus*, LRB-AZ-O414 and LRB-AZ-O424, were utilized for all experiments. The strains were isolated on BG-11 agar plates and maintained on monoalgal BG-11 agar plates in the laboratory. All experiments used cultures that had been acclimated to grow outdoors in the desert southwest. This was to identify any acclimatization effects experienced by the cultures when changing the environment from an indoor setting with fluorescent lighting to an outdoor setting with full spectrum, full intensity sunlight and large temperature swings. This was accomplished by scaling the cultures in the lab (using round 800 mL glass tubes D=4.6cm, L=61cm) and then transferring into two acrylic vertical flat panels in the outdoor photobioreactor array. These two stock panels were maintained on the modified BG-11 culture medium described below and were used as inoculum for all experiments.

2.3.2 Modified BG-11 culture medium

A modified version of the standard laboratory BG-11 culture medium consisting of one fourth of the nitrogen (375 ppm NaNO₃) and no additional magnesium sulfate, calcium chloride, or sodium bicarbonate was utilized for these outdoor experiments. These changes were made because lowering the nitrogen concentration led to a faster stress response and the tap water utilized outside already has sufficient micronutrients to replace these ingredients. Analyzed tap water at ASU's AzCATI field site (33°18'14.2"N, 111°40'21.5"W) had an average hardness of 280 ppm as CaCO₃ with 180 ppm Na⁺, 75 ppm Ca²⁺, 70 ppm SO₄²⁻, 24 ppm Mg⁺, and 8 ppm K⁺. Final composition of the modified growth medium included 375 ppm NaNO₃ (Alfa Aesar), 9.58 ppm K₂HPO₄ (BDH), 5.24 ppm of Ammonium Ferric Citrate (Alfa Aesar), 1.31 ppm Citric Acid Monohydrate (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.71 ppm H₃BO₃ (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.445 ppm MnCl₂·4H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.10 ppm Na₂MOO₄·2H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.06 ppm ZnSO₄·7H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.02 ppm CuSO₄·5H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.1 ppm Co(NO₃)₂·6H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich).

2.3.3 Flat panel photobioreactor array

All high-density growth experiments conducted on the Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation (AzCATI) outdoor field site in Mesa, AZ utilized a northsouth facing array of 48 vertical acrylic flat panel photobioreactors. Some panels were modified from the original design as described below to shorten the path length of the photobioreactors.

2.3.3.1 Acrylic flat panel photobioreactors

The flat panel photobioreactors were constructed of 13 mm thick acrylic sheets. They were aligned in four rows of twelve panels with sufficient spacing to minimize shading (~1.2 m). Tank dimensions are 1.17m by 1.17m by 3.8cm giving an internal volume (accounting for flex of acrylic) of 60L and a working volume (accounting for aeration volume) of 50L.

2.3.3.2 Modified flat panels for high-density growth

Four tanks were disassembled and modified to test the effects of culture depth and light intensity on growth. The tanks were reduced in thickness: two to 1.27cm and two to 0.95cm. Due to the narrow space in the tanks cooling was accomplished by culture being airlifted through and external cooling jacket made of galvanized conduit and PVC and 6.4mm OD tubing was used with 0.8mm holes drilled every 3.8cm across the bottom of the tank to provide adequate mixing and aeration.

2.3.3.3 Aeration blower and CO₂ dewar

Aeration was provided via 13mm PVC pipe with 0.8mm holes drilled every 3.8 cm across the bottom of the PVC pipe in a staggered arrangement to promote mixing. This supplied the cultures with 0.5 vvm aeration. Commercial grade carbon dioxide (CO_2) was obtained from Praxair dewar located on site and plumbed into the photobioreactor array. The CO_2 was fed into the inlet of a 2 H.P. Sweetwater blower at maintain at a feed rate of 1.5% CO_2 from sunrise to sunset daily.

2.3.3.4 Cooling tower and reservoir

The tanks were cooled by placing 13mm stainless steel cooling loops into tanks and circulating cooling water from a 2000L underground reservoir cooled using two GPC-25 Glacier evaporative pool coolers set on a Johnson Controls thermostat to regulate the reservoir temperature to 24±3°C for the LRB-AZ-0414 strain and 29±3°C for the LRB-AZ-0424 strain. A 2 HP 3 phase pool pump circulated chilled reservoir water during the day to regulate culture temperature in the photobioreactor array.

2.3.4 Indoor temperature gradient setup

For determining optimum temperature range for each strain, laboratory cultures of both LRB-AZ-0414 and LRB-AZ-0424 were scaled and placed in 1 L flasks along a temperature gradient, ranging from 15 to 45°C to better define the optimum temperature range for the two strains. The gradient was created by a heating element and refrigeration unit running together underneath an aluminum table surface. Due to limitations of the system, a flat-bottomed Erlenmeyer flask was used to provide sufficient contact with the heating elements on the table. For this reason, only a small daily sample was permitted so optical density was used to monitor growth as opposed to AFDW. One mL of culture was removed from each flask daily, diluted 10x with 18 Ohm water and analyzed in a 96 well plate at 750 nm to access growth rate at the different temperatures. Mixing was provided by bubbling compressed air mixed with 1.5% CO2 via submerged glass capillary tubes. Lighting was provide by florescent lights mounted approximately 0.6m above the cultures.

2.3.5 Culture monitoring

A Neptune apex datalogger (Neptune Systems, LLC.) was used to monitor the pH and temperature of the culture in the tanks. While this system is capable of controlling in addition to monitoring, the required equipment was not available for the course of these experiments. The system did however serve as a redundant monitoring system capable of sending SMS alerts if tank pH or temperature out of range. A Li-1400 datalogger (Li-COR Biosciences) with two Li-190 sensors monitored incoming PAR. Since the photobioreactors are vertical and have only one side incident to direct sun, one sensor was placed on the south side to measure the maximum direct radiation and the other was placed in the shade to measure non-direct radiation on the north side, although in summer months the north facing side receives more incident sunlight.

2.3.6 Nutrient Analysis

2.3.6.1 Flow injection analysis

Nitrate, ammonia and phosphate data were analyzed using a QuickChem 8500 Flow Injection system. Standards and reagents were prepared as per manufacturer's recommendations and a standard curve with R-correlation value ≥ 0.95 was generated for each ion analyzed. The samples, collected in duplicate, were prepared by centrifugation at 1000g then subsequent filtering through 0.2 µm membrane filter to remove any remaining particles. The samples were diluted 1:7 with 18 MOhm filtered water to bring the concentration of all analytes within the realm of the standard curve. Samples were collected in 2 mL centrifuge tubes (VWR) and centrifuged at 1000g to remove all suspended cells then preserved in cold room at 4°C until each experiment was complete and ready for analysis.

2.3.7 Culture density assessment

70

A daily sampling regimen was undertaken to monitor biomass density via ashfree dry weight (AFDW) by filling one 50 mL centrifuge full from top of tank after top-off water was added from tap to account for evaporation. For the temperature gradient experiment using 1 L flasks, a 1 mL samples was removed for optical density measurement after topping of flask with DI water to the line.

2.3.7.1 Gravimetric analysis

Culture density was measured via gravimetric analysis using ash-free dry weight (AFDW) to track growth of the biomass over the course of each growth trial. Preweighted, pre-ashed (500°C for four hours) 1.2 μ m glass microfiber filters (VWR 696) were used in vacuum funnels to collect suspended algae cells in 5-20 mL cultures samples in duplicate. The samples of algae biomass collected on the filters wash subsequently washed to remove excess salt, bacteria, or other contaminates. The filters were then dried at 105°C for eight hours before transferring to a desiccator to cool to room temperature. The filters containing the dried samples were then weighted and moved to a muffle furnace held at 500 ± 25°C for four hours. The samples were transferred to the desiccator and allowed to cool to room temperature before recording the final weight of the remaining ash from the algae samples. All weights were recorded to 0.0001g precision and the weight of the filter and ash was subtracted from the total weight to determine the algae cell weight per sample volume (g/L).

2.3.7.2 Optical density

Optical density (OD) measurements were taken using a Molecular Devices Spectamax 190 spectrophotometer at 750 nm. Culture was read in triplicate and corrected using a blank of BG-11 culture media. Cultures were diluted 10-fold after reaching an OD reading of 1.0 to reduce error as this is outside of the linear range based on previous data.

2.3.8 DNA amplification and sequencing

Colony PCR was used to amplify the genomic DNA for the 18s ribosomal subunit utilizing the 36oFE: 5'-CGGAGARGGMGCMTGAGA-3' forward and 1391RE: 5'-GGGCGGTGTGTACAARGRG-3' reverse primers (Dawson and Pace 2002). The cells were boiled for 10 minutes in 2X Phusion GC buffer after which the primers, dNTPs, Phusion DNA polymerase (Finnzymes) were added along with water. Final concentrations for the primers, dNTPs, Phusion DNA polymerase was 0.5 mM, 0.2mM, 0.01 U, respectively, and the Phusion GC buffer was 1X. Denaturation in the thermocycler was at 98°C for first 30s, then 29 cycles of 98°C for 10s, 56°C for 30s, 72°C for 2 minutes and then 72°C for 10 minutes. Electrophoreses on a 0.8% agarose gel of the amplified product was purified using a QIAquick gel extraction kit from Qiagen and was then sequenced with the above primers on a Applied Biosystems 3730 capillary sequencer.

2.3.9 Bomb calorimetry

Bomb calorimetry was used to measure the heat of combustion of log and nutrient limited biomass samples. A 1341 Parr bomb calorimeter was used in accordance with the operating instructions. A calibration was carried out using benzoic acid. Algae sample pellets were compressed prior to combustion and fuse wire was weighted and corrected for.

2.3.10 Microscopy

2.3.10.1 Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

In preparation for TEM, the cells were first fixed for 1 hr in a solution of 2% glutaraldehyde in a 0.025 M phosphate buffer with pH 7.0. In order to transfer the cells to 0.5% veronal-buffered osmic acid for post-fixation they were centrifuged at 2000 g for 5min, then rinsed two times using0.025M phosphate buffer and transferred to the buffered osmic acid left at 47°C overnight. The cells were then taken through an alcohol series containing uranyl acetate (70–90% alcohols), to quickly dehydrate and then placed in a 1:1 alcohol–acetone mixture briefly before leaving in pure acetone overnight. Spurr's resin was used to embed the cells and once cured, ultrathin sections were obtained on the microtome and stained with uranyl acetate and lead citrate. The stained sections with embedded cells were imaged using a Philips CM12S (Philips Electronic Instruments Co., Mahwah, NJ) scanning transmission electron microscope.

2.3.10.2 Light, DIC, epifluorescent, and scanning confocal microscopy

Light microscope images of cells were obtained using an Olympus BH-2 light microscope with 20X or 40X objectives. Epifluorescent and DIC images of cells in stationary growth phase were captured using a Nikon Elipse TE300 inverted video microscope on a Hamamatsu Orca 3CCD camera by use of BODIPY as a stain to image neutral lipid bodies (green). Scanning confocal images were obtained using a Leica SP8 scanning confocal microscope. The cells were stained with BODIPY for 15 mins to visualize neutral lipid bodies using excitation of 495 nm for BODIPY (green) and 568 nm for chlorophyll autofluorescence (red).

2.3.11 Experiment 2.1: Nitrogen replete growth of LRB-AZ-0414 in pond vs. flat panel

73

Strain LRB-AZ-0414 was cultivated on modified BG-11 media (as described above) containing full nitrogen (247 mg/L N-NO₃) to test maximum growth rate in a 7.62 cm pond, 3.80 cm panel, 1.27 cm panel and 0.95 cm panel. For panels, aeration air was supplied at 0.5 vvm with 1.5% CO₂ (v/v) for mixing, pH control and carbon supply. Pond CO₂ was supplied was added through a Sweetwater diffusion stone (30 cm X 5 cm) at 5 L/min. This generally kept culture levels at a pH of 8.0 \pm 0.5 for optimum growth. Dry weight data was collected every other day over six days of growth using ash-free gravimetric analysis and initial dry weight was approximately the same volumetric density. The growth data was compared to local (Queen Creek) AzMET data (Azmet Weather Data 2018) to calculate photosynthetic efficiencies assuming an energetic content of 6.49 \pm 0.49 kWh kg⁻¹ energetic content for the biomass and that available PAR is 42% of incoming insolation.

2.3.12 Experiment 2.2: Nitrogen deplete growth of LRB-AZ-0414 in pond vs. flat panel

In order to test growth in a nitrogen-limited environment that is typically used to induce lipid production, strain LRB-AZ-0414 was cultivated under the same culture conditions as Experiment 2.1 except that the modified BG-11 media (as described above) contained only 25% of the nitrogen (61 mg/L N-NO₃). Also due to circulation issues with the 0.95 cm panel, this panel size was omitted and instead only carried out using a 7.62 cm pond, 3.80 cm panel, and 1.27 cm panel. All other parameters remained the same to Experiment 2.1.

2.3.13 Experiment 2.3: Nitrogen replete growth of LRB-AZ-0424 in flat panel with decreasing path length

Strain LRB-AZ-0424 was cultivated on modified BG-11 media (as described above) containing full nitrogen (247 mg/L N-NO₃) to test maximum growth rate for lipid production in a 3.80 cm panel, and 1.27 cm panel and 0.95 panel in duplicate. For panels, aeration air was supplied at 0.5 vvm with 1.5% CO₂ (v/v) for mixing, pH control and carbon supply. Pond CO₂ was supplied was added through a Sweetwater diffusion stone (30 cm X 5 cm) at 5 L/min, keeping levels at a pH of 8.0 \pm 0.5 for optimum growth. Dry weight data was collected every day over the course of thirteen days using ash-free gravimetric analysis and initial dry weight was approximately the same areal density. Growth data was compared to local (Queen Creek) AzMET data (Azmet Weather Data 2018) to calculate photosynthetic efficiencies assuming an energetic content of 6.49 \pm 0.49 kWh kg⁻¹ energetic content for the biomass and that available PAR is 42% of incoming insolation.

2.3.14 Experiment 2.4: Temperature gradient for LRB-AZ-0414 and LRB-AZ-0424

The temperature gradient was set up (as described above) with Erlenmeyer flasks aerated with 0.5 vvm air enhanced with 1.5% CO₂ (v/v) was used to test the optimum temperature for strains LRB-AZ-0414 with flask temperatures of 20.85^oC, 22.65^oC, 24.6^oC, 26.6^oC, 28.75^oC, 30.2^oC, and 31.95^oC and LRB-AZ-0424 with flask temperatures of 20.95^oC, 25.95^oC, 30.6^oC, 34.3^oC, 38.6^oC, and 39.8^oC. Optical density at 750 nm was recorded daily as a quick way of tracking growth.

2.4 Results and discussion

2.4.1 Strain characterization

ITS-1 sequencing of two strains of *Scenedesmus* isolated in the Phoenix area revealed 99.9% identity to two strains of *Scenedesmus acutus*, a ubiquitous and robust

green alga commonly found in wastewater streams and areas of nutrient pollution. One strain, named LRB-AZ-0414 (GenBank KR904912) was isolated from dairy wastewater from the Phoenix area and maintained in Arizona State University's Laboratory for Algal Research and Biotechnology lab (LARB) for years. It has proven to be a robust algae strain capable of quickly adapting to high light, a variety of nutrient sources, and up to 10% seawater, all while out-competing other algal species and out-producing predators (unpublished data). It has also been shown to produce almost 50% of its dry weight oil and substantial protein or carbohydrate reserves as well (Eustance 2015).

TEM images depicted in Figure 2.6 and 2.7 below show some of the ultrastructural details of the LRB-AZ-0414 strain with white starch granules encasing the pyrenoid and numerous oil droplets in the periphery of the late stationary cell. The cells have a thick microfibrillar inner cell wall characteristic of this algae class and large oil and starch deposits are typical for this strain after being deprived of nitrogen for a few days. Cells of this algal strain are oblong apparently 2-3 micron across and 8-10 microns in length as evidenced by TEM imaging of the cells. The cells exhibit latitudinal wrinkles common to this class of algae and when grown in non-turbulent culture conditions form four cell coenobia, attaching to each other longitudinally, and breaking apart under turbulent conditions (Baudelet et al. 2017).



Figure 2. 6: Transmission electron micrograph of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 showing starch granules (S) and lipid bodies (LB) and pyrenoid (P).



Figure 2. 7: Transmission electron micrograph of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 showing starch granules (S) and lipid bodies (LB).



Figure 2. 8: Scanning confocal overlay image of early stationary phase *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 showing chlorophyll autofluorescence (red) and bodipy stained lipid bodies (green) with overlap in yellow.



Figure 2. 9: Scanning confocal stack image (left) of early stationary phase *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 showing chlorophyll autofluorescence.

Figure 2. 10: Scanning confocal stack image (right) of early stationary phase *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 showing bodipy stained lipid bodies.



Figure 2. 12: Stationary phase *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 (left) on DIC displaying lipid bodies (LB).

Figure 2. 11: Epifluorescent image of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 (right) showing lipid bodies (LB) stained with BODIPY.



Figure 2. 13: Late log phase *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 (left).Figure 2. 14: Late log phase *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0424 (right).

Figures 2.8, 2.9 and 2.10 above show scanning confocal microscope images of strain LRB-AZ-0414 displaying oil droplets within the cells stained with BODIPY (green) and chlorophyll autofluorescence (red) which highlights the plate-like chloroplasts common for this alga. The image stack overlay shows the yellow where the oil and chlorophyll fluorescence overlap. Figures 2.11, 2.12, and 2.13 show strain LRB-AZ-0414 under DIC, epifluorescent and bright field microscopy, respectfully. These images display the thick cell and large lipid bodies that can accumulate in late stationary phase for this strain.

Strain LRB-AZ-0424 as depicted under bright field imaging in Figure 2.14 above shows the slightly different morphology as compared to strain LRB-AZ-0414. This strain was also isolated locally when it inoculated a flat panel photobioreactor that had been heat stressed prior to a haboob in 2014 in the Phoenix area. Unfortunately, very little strain characterization has been completed to date for this strain aside from the ITS-1 sequencing, however preliminary data (unpublished) suggests it is similar in composition to the LRB-AZ-0414 strain and performs better during the Phoenix summer in comparison. Aside from the growth studies presented here, the LRB-AZ-0424 strain warrants further investigation as a summer complement to the LRB-AZ-0414 strain to enable year-round production in the desert Southwest region or areas with mild winters.

2.4.2 Experiment 2.1: Nitrogen replete growth of LRB-AZ-0414 in pond vs. flat panel

Experiment 2.1 compared volumetric and areal productivity of strain LRB-AZ-0414 grown using modified BG-11 in a pond with a 7.62 cm light path (culture depth) and panels with decreasing light path lengths of 3.9 cm, 1.27 cm, and 0.95 cm. It was expected that the decreased culture depth would increase both the volumetric and areal



Figure 2. 15: Cell dry weight (g/L) during the first six days of growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 on modified BG-11 media in 7.62 cm pond, 3.80 cm panel, 1.27 cm panel and 0.95 cm panel. Vertical bars denote standard error.

productivity by increasing the light-dark cycling experienced by the cells creating an environment more conducive of photosynthesis.

Figure 2.15 illustrates the change in cell dry weight over the course of six days of growth with sampling every other day. The results illustrate the potential of strain LRB-AZ-0414 to be cultured at high cell density effectively by reducing the path length of the given reactor. Despite the small difference in starting volumetric cell density (to achieve similar initial areal density of biomass), the change in volumetric cell density between the different path lengths became apparent over the course of the experiment. Unfortunately, due to the extreme narrow channel of the 0.95 cm panel, only four days of growth data was obtained before the panel crashed due to insufficient cooling and mixing. Internal ¹/4" stainless steel cooling loops proved too large to fit in the tank and allow for adequate cirulation to cool the culture and simultaneously too small to provide flow for aqueate cooling. An external airlift was developed for future experiments with this panel in order to provide cooling and circulation, and eventually outfitted to all thin tanks as aeration lines were all that could easily fit in the tanks. In addition, the small volume of both the 1.27 cm and 0.95 cm panel, when operated at a significantly higher cell density were subject to greater loss of biomass at the top of the reactor by the action of aeration bubbles bursting while exiting the culture, splattering algae on the sides of the tank. While the amount lost may be similar to the 3.8 cm tanks in terms of volume of culture, the amount of biomass lost was inherently greater due to a higher operating cell density of the thinner tanks (both visibly and in accordance with data).

Circulation proved to be an issue for both the 1.27 cm and 0.95 cm tanks with some biomass settling daily which required manual agitation. A two-tailed student t-test found the volumetric productivity levels significantly different ($p \le 0.1$) for the 7.62 cm pond vs. 1.27 cm panel but not significant between any of the other treatment or in terms of areal productivty. These results are promising considering the challenges of transitioning to a thin tank system, however this study would need futher modificaitons and system improvements to provide more consistent data with statisical significance, namely more consistent mixing, a better cooling apparatus, and more data point with dry weight taken at least once if not twice daily. **Table 2. 1:** Areal productivity and photosynthetic efficiency for five days of growth of LRB-AZ-0414 strain on BG-11 in different light path lengths. A traditional raceway pond of operated at 7.62 cm depth and three different acrylic flat panel photobioreactors with path length of 3.8 cm, 1.27 cm and 0.95 cm were used. Assuming biomass with 6.49 \pm 0.49 kWh kg⁻¹ energetic content, PAR is 42% of total insolation and an average total insolation of 7.92 \pm 0.43 kWh m⁻²day⁻¹as taken from AzMET database.

Path length:		Areal productivity:		Photosynthetic efficiency:	
		g m ⁻² day ⁻¹	kWh m ⁻² day ⁻¹	% of Total	% of PAR
7.62 cm- Pond	AVG	7.02±0.94	0.04±0.01	0.57±0.08	1.35 ± 0.18
	MAX	10.2 ± 0.22	0.07±0.00	0.82 ± 0.02	1.95±0.04
3.8 cm- Panel	AVG	10.47±1.03	0.07±0.01	0.84 ± 0.08	2.01 ± 0.20
	MAX	17.82 ± 0.31	0.11±0.00	1.43 ± 0.02	3.41±0.06
1.27 cm- Panel	AVG	19.21±3.23	0.12 ± 0.02	1.55 ± 0.26	3.68 ± 0.62
	MAX	29.65±1.10	0.19±0.01	2.39 ± 0.09	5.68 ± 0.21
0.95 cm- Panel	AVG	9.13 ± 0.28	0.06±0.00	0.73 ± 0.02	1.75 ± 0.05
	MAX	13.92 ± 0.20	0.09±0.00	1.12 ± 0.02	2.67±0.04

Table 2.1 below outlines the average and maximum areal productivity of the given cultures and photosynthetic efficiencies as a percentage of total sunlight (from AzMET database) and photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) which has been assumed to be 42% of total sunlight. Although not statistically significant, the avg and max areal productivities are inversely proportional to the path length of the culture increasing up to a max productivity of 29.65±1.10 g m⁻² day⁻¹ for the 1.27 cm path length. The 0.95 cm panel crashed and was the only treatment not following the trend. It would be expected to have peak production above 30 g m⁻² day⁻¹ once better optimized for a more stabilized system. Overall, these results are in general supportive of the fact that decreasing the path length of a given system could potentially produce gains in photosynthetic

efficiency (PE) and areal productivity as well as significant gains in volumetric productivity as well. Volumetric productivity cannot be overlook in this system because the energetic and capital investments into the system increase significantly with



Figure 2. 16: Cell dry weight (g/L) during seven days of growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 on modified BG-11 media in 7.62 cm pond, 3.80 cm panel, and 1.27 cm panel. Vertical bars denote standard error.

increasing culture volume. In example, thicker gauge metal and thicker acrylic need to be used to support the weight of the water in larger tanks as compared to thinner tanks. Also culturing in a 0.95 cm reactor as compared to a 7.62 cm pond reduces water usage 8 fold and transitioning from a 3.8 cm panel to a 1.27 cm or 0.95 cm panel offers a 3-fold to four-fold reduction in culture volume and water usage as well as aeration costs.



Figure 2. 17: Volumetric productivity (g/L/day) during seven days of growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 on modified BG-11 media in 7.62 cm pond, 3.80 cm panel, and 1.27 cm panel. Vertical bars denote standard error.

2.4.3 Experiment 2.2: Nitrogen deplete growth of LRB-AZ-0414 in pond vs. flat panel

Experiment 2.1 was conducted in April 2014 using full strength BG-11 to show maximum log growth rates for biomass with sufficient nitrogen. Experiment 2.2 in September 2014 used the same conditions as experiment 2.1 except for dropping the initial nitrogen concentration to ¼ of the full BG-11 and removing the 0.95 cm panel from the study. Using the 3.8 cm panels, strain LRB-AZ-0414 typically grows from 0.25 g/L inoculation density to 3.5 -4.0 g/L biomass with 48-50% total lipid by dry weight in
10 days (unpublished data). This is consistent with the growth curve as shown in Figure 2.16 below. Notice the 1.27 cm panel has already reached stationary phase by day 7. This is also evident in the volumetric productivity as shown in Figure 2.17. The 7.62 cm pond and 3.8 cm panel seem to have somewhat consistent growth rates during the course of the study and the 1.27 cm panel peaks and the daily productivity decreases. A two-tailed student t-test revealed volumetric productivities of all treatments were statistically different for the first five days of production: 7.62 cm pond vs 3.8 panel ($p \le 0.01$), 7.62 cm pond vs. 1.27 cm panel ($p \le 0.05$), and 3.8 cm vs. 1.27 cm panels ($p \le 0.1$).

Areal productivity results also showed statistical significance between the pond and panel but not between the two panels: 7.62 cm pond vs 3.8 panel ($p \le 0.05$) and 7.62 cm pond vs. 1.27 cm panel ($p \le 0.05$). The 1.27 cm panel used the available nitrogen reserves rapidly, which made a quick spike of productivity and not enough data points to show statistically significant results for areal productivity. Future studies will need to collect data points for growth throughout the day and/or increase the available nitrogen concentration to extend the growth over more days. Table 2.2 summaries the areal productivities for the given path lengths over the course of the first four days of the study, upon which the 1.27 cm panel starts to enter early stationary phase after using up the available nutrients that contributed to a lower average productivity than the 3.8 cm panel. The available nitrogen 60 mg N-NO₃/L was apparently insufficient to maximize areal production in the study. The experiments of this study used the same volumetric concentration of nutrients (60 g N-NO₃/L), not areal dosing of nutrients, which is something to consider for future studies, as each would offer unique growth information. 2.4.4 Experiment 2.3: Nitrogen replete growth of LRB-AZ-0424 in flat panel with decreasing path length

Experiment 2.3 demonstrates similar results with the LRB-AZ-0424 strain. Figure 2. 18 below displays the cell dry weight (g/L) during the 13 days of growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0424 on modified full strength BG-11 media in duplicate

Table 2. 2: Areal productivity and photosynthetic efficiency for four days of growth of LRB-AZ-0414 strain on BG-11 in different light path lengths. A traditional raceway pond of operated at 7.62 cm depth and three different acrylic flat panel photobioreactors with path length of 3.8 cm, 1.27 cm and 0.95 cm were used. Assuming biomass with 6.49 \pm 0.49 kWh kg⁻¹ energetic content, PAR is 42% of total isolation and an average total insolation of 4.98 \pm 1.56 kWh m⁻²day⁻¹as taken from AzMET database.

Path length:		Areal productivity:		Photosynthetic efficiency:	
		g m ⁻² day ⁻¹	kWh m ⁻² day ⁻¹	% of Total	% of PAR
7.62 cm- Pond	AVG	8.57±1.93	0.06±0.01	1.12 ± 0.25	2.67±0.60
	MAX	11.18 ± 1.84	0.07±0.01	1.46±0.24	3.48 ± 0.57
3.8 cm- Panel	AVG	15.78±2.66	0.10 ± 0.02	2.06 ± 0.35	4.90±0.83
	MAX	18.72±2.69	0.12 ± 0.02	2.44 ± 0.35	5.81 ± 0.83
1.27 cm- Panel	AVG	11.56±3.44	0.08 ± 0.02	1.51±0.45	3.60±1.07
	MAX	14.84 ± 2.54	0.10 ± 0.02	1.94 ± 0.33	4.62±0.79

for 3.80 cm panel, and 1.27 cm panel, 0.95 cm panel. The starting cell density was adjusted slightly higher than previous experiments because it was conducted during the end of June in Phoenix with intense sun. However, the starting density was slightly off target for the 1.27 cm and 0.95 cm panels due the small volumes of the tanks and/or mixing of the inoculum as it was placed in the tanks. With the addition of the external airlift cooling loops these thin tanks, the circulation and cooling worked better for this study than in previous studies, however a couple tanks did lose some biomass during the last two days of the experiment. A two-tailed student t-test revealed statistically significant results for 3.8 cm vs 1.27 ($p \le 0.05$) and 3.8 vs 0.95 ($p \le 0.05$) but not for 1.27 vs 0.95 panel and no significant difference for areal productivities between the panels.

The areal productivities, as shown in Table 2.3 below, peaked during the first four days of production. The four-day average and max yields were again inversely proportional to the path length of the panels with maximum productivity at 26.76 \pm 0.65 g m⁻² day⁻¹ and 5.39 \pm 0.13% photosynthetic efficiency (based on PAR) for the 0.95 panel.



Figure 2. 18: Cell dry weight (g/L) during thirteen days of growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0424 on modified BG-11 media in duplicate for 3.80 cm panel, and 1.27 cm panel, 0.95 cm panel. Vertical bars denote standard error.



Figure 2. 19: Photosynthetic active radiation (PAR) μmol m⁻² s⁻¹ from the North and South facing side of the flat panel photobioreactor array cultivating strain LRB-AZ-0424 during June 26th to July 2nd.

This is promising considering the panels, arranged vertically were only able to capture about 30 (integral of area under Figure 2.19) of the almost 60 mol photons (from AzMET data) delivered each day. The PAR sensors were attached to the north and south-facing sides of the reactors to create the graph as displayed in Figure 2.19. This pattern is typical for the summer months when the sun passes overhead, coming at a southeastern angle in the morning, passing overhead and the intense afternoon sun coming in from a northwest angle to the flat panel array. A different pattern exists for the winter months when the sun comes mainly from the south and does not directly radiate on the north face. This data demonstrates a disadvantage of vertical oriented systems that capture much less sunlight than horizontal systems. The cooling load may be somewhat reduced for summer months as compared to a horizontal system but at the expense of missing about half the incoming light. To better understand the energetics of producing these

Table 2. 3: Areal productivity and photosynthetic efficiency averages over four-day growth period for *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0424. Average total insolation was 7.55 ± 0.24 kWh m² day⁻¹ from AzMET data. PAR is assumed to be 42% of total insolation.

Path length		Areal productivity		Photosynthetic efficiency	
		g m ⁻² day ⁻¹	kWh m ⁻² day ⁻¹	% of Total	% of PAR
3.8 cm	AVG	14.19 ±3.46	0.09 ± 0.02	1.20 ± 0.29	2.86 ± 0.70
	MAX	19.01 ±1.29	0.12 ± 0.01	1.61 ±0.11	3.83 ± 0.26
1.27 cm	AVG	14.79 ± 2.53	0.2 ± 0.05	1.25 ± 0.21	2.98 ± 0.51
	MAX	22.15 ± 1.50	0.29 ± 0.03	1.87 ± 0.13	4.46 ±0.30
0.95 cm	AVG	15.04 ±0.93	0.2 ±0.03	1.27 ±0.08	3.03 ±0.19
	MAX	26.76 ±0.65	0.27 ± 0.01	2.26 ± 0.05	5.39 ±0.13

algae strains which may one day be utilized as an energy crop, bomb calorimetry was used to determine the heat of combustion of algae samples in log and nutrient limited phase for strain LRB-AZ-0414. The values were in line with other literature values for oleaginous green algae at -23.38 \pm 1.75 MJ kg⁻¹ for green log growing culture (Schlagermann et al. 2012). The value was slightly higher for high oil algae, which is not surprising given the energetic content of oil. This value is slightly higher than previous assumptions used for calculations involving this strain (Eustance 2015). This is fortunate considering the high energy requirement (E_{areal}) for this acrylic flat panel array previously calculated at between 1.08 to 1.28 kWh m⁻² d⁻¹ depending on the season (Badvipour 2015).

In order to break even energetically using this flat panel array there would have to be a 4-fold increase in the best yields seen in this study or this energy requirement **Table 2.** 4: Heat of combustion of LRB-AZ-0414 and LRB-AZ-0424 strains in exponential and stressed states in both MJ kg⁻¹ and kWh kg⁻¹.

Strain	Physiological state of	Heat of combustion (MJ/kg)		
Strain	biomass	MJ kg ⁻¹	kWh kg-1	
LRB-AZ-0414	log	-23.38±1.75	-6.50±0.49	
LRB-AZ-0414	nutrient limited	-25.63±2.16	-7.12±0.60	
LRB-AZ-0424	nutrient limited	-25.36±0.02	-7.05±0.00	

would have to be greatly reduced. For instance, reducing to path length from a 3.8 panel to a 0.95 cm would be a 4-fold reduction in water usage while simultaneously cutting aeration costs by 75% since there is 4 times less volume to aerate. Aeration and chilling were the biggest energetic costs for the acrylic array with the highest coming in the middle of summer at $E_{aerate} = 0.71$ kWh m⁻² d⁻¹ and $E_{chill}=0.57$ kWh m⁻² d⁻¹ for a total $E_{areal}=1.28$ kWh m⁻² d⁻¹. A four-fold reduction in E_{aerate} would reduce E_{areal} by 42% to 0.75 kWh m⁻² d⁻¹ which is still and order of magnitude larger E_{areal} for raceways coming in at just 0.051 kWh m⁻² d⁻¹ for 7.5 cm ponds (Badvipour 2015). Combined with other methods like reduction of aeration at night that could easily reduce energy required for aeration another 45% to 0.097 kWh m⁻² d⁻¹ which is much more in line with value for open raceways. Efforts would then be better focused on reduction of E_{chill} .

2.4.5 Experiment 2.4: Temperature gradient for LRB-AZ-0414 and LRB-AZ-0424

A promising way to save on chilling cost is to utilize strains better adapted to higher temperature. Experiment 2.4 was conducted using a temperature gradient apparatus constructed for finding the ideal temperature for a given algae quickly. Both strains of *Scenedesmus acutus* were subjected to a number of temperatures as shown in Figure 2.20 and 2.21 below to determine the optimum temperature for each strain. The cultures were put on the temperature gradient plate and aerated with 1% CO₂ in an Erlenmeyer flask while being sampled for 3 days to track OD750 to monitor growth. LRB-AZ-0414 had best growth performance in the temperature range of 22.65°C to 24.6°C with tolerance up to 26.6°C; however, performance of the culture dropped significantly above this point. LRB-AZ-0424 had a wider temperature range 20.95°C to



Figure 2. 20: Optical density measurements at 750 nm demonstrating growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 on BG-11 media across a temperature gradient. Vertical bars denote standard error.



Figure 2. 21: Optical density measurements at 750 nm demonstrating growth of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0424 on BG-11 media across a temperature gradient.

34.3°C with optimum temperature around 30.6°C. Having two similar strains with different temperature requirements is promising for providing year-round production as a crop.

These results resonate with other literature values for optimal temperatures for growing this alga. A strain identified in the literature as *Scenedesmus acutus* was found to grow best at 30°C and up to 40°C, however the relative amount of poly-unsaturated

fatty acids dropped significantly with higher temperature (El-Sheekh et al. 2017). This is similar in results to the LRB-AZ-0424 strain, which demonstrates a much larger temperature range. Another strain identified as *Scenedesmus acutus* shares a temperature range similar to LRB-AZ-0414, with an optimal temperature range between 23-25°C (Doria et al. 2011). The stain also produces similar lipid content to LRB-AZ-0414, with almost 50% lipid dry weight, most of which is oleic acid (Damiani et al. 2013).

With the potential to produce protein(45%), carbohydrates (30%), or lipids (50%) and shown in (Eustance 2015) while also growing well on dairy waste strains like LRB-AZ-0414 and LRB-AZ-0424 have been discussed in a recent review for use as a dairy ration (Badvipour et al. 2016). Having access to strains that can perform well in different seasons is critical to lowering chilling costs or to achieve maximum productivity when using raceways and other systems that rely on passive heating and cooling.

2.5 Conclusions

One major bottleneck limiting the commercial production of microalgae as an agricultural commodity is lack of an efficient and effective cultivation system. Knowing the biology of the crop being produced is critical to arriving at such a production system that can create the specific environmental conditions required for opitimal yields that lower the overall cost of production. Most commercial microalgae production systems in use today are traditional raceways that operate at depths where cells seldom see the light and spend most of the time in the dark. Despite the efficiency of an algal culture where all cells are photosynthetic, this obstacle is a major bottleneck for microalgae production. New, high-yielding production systems such as thin layer cascades and biofilms have one thing in common: they are all getting thinner, approaching the thickness of a leaf—a structure which all of agriculture relies upon. Designing and testing systems that operate

94

with the timescales of photosynthesis in mind is key to removing this bottleneck for the emerging algae industry.

This study has demonstrated the ability of two stains of *Scenedesmus acutus* (LRB-AZ-0414 and LRB-AZ-0424) to be cultured in narrow flat panel photobioreactor at high cell density and at differing temperature ranges for year-round production of biomass in the desert Southwest. The data collected demonstrates that decreasing the light path of a flat panel photobioreactor will accelerate growth towards the stationary phase and oil production while increasing both the volumetric and areal output of the algal cultures. Higher frequency of light-dark cycling that is more suitable for photosynthesis is experienced by algae cells within a thinner light path. This is consistent with the findings compiled on a recent review of a number of different algal production systems (Olivieri et al. 2014). This study also demonstrates that high-density algae cultivation has the potential to reduce aeration costs for flat panels four fold or more while reducing water requirements by the same factor.

The aerated, acrylic flat panel photobioreactors used in this study, while being great for research, are costly to operate and maintain. Future work should be focused on developing low-cost, high-yielding production systems that use passive heating and cooling and acknowledge the timescale of photosynthesis. Thin film bags placed horizontally have several attractive features for the development of a new thin culture system requiring minimal energy input and should be further investigated. Additionally, other low-cost, passive techniques of bringing light to the culture such as phosphorescent dyes capable of delivering visible light into the culture are promising. With the advent of simpler and more economical production systems designed with photosynthesis in mind, this bottleneck to commercial algaculture will soon be eliminated.

2.6 Acknowledgments

I would like to thank those that made this work possible including a special thanks to Dr. Hank Gerken and Dr. Scott Bingham for help with strain sequencing as well as Emil Puruhito, Dr. Everett Eustance, Dr. Shahrzad Badvipour who helped in experimental setup, methodology, and data collection. A special thanks to AzCATI for use of the laboratory and field site. Also, thanks to project sponsors including Science Foundation Arizona, Salt River Project, and Arizona Board of Regents for making these projects possible, thank you.

- Algatech C (2019) Laboratory of Algal Biotechnology. Institute of Microbiology, The Czech Academy of Sciences. https://www.alga.cz/en/c-89-jiri-masojidek-sgroup.html. Accessed Jan 8, 2019 2019
- Andersen RA, Lewin RA (2018) Algae. Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. https://<u>www.britannica.com/science/algae/Classification-of-algae</u>. Accessed June 10 2018
- Azmet Weather Data (2018) The University of Arizona. https://cals.arizona.edu/azmet/az-data.htm. Accessed September 1, 2018 2018
- Badvipour S, Eustance E, Sommerfeld MR (2016) Process Evaluation of Energy Requirements for Feed Production Using Dairy Wastewater for Algal Cultivation: Theoretical Approach. Algal Research 19:207-214. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2016.08.017
- Badvipour S, Sommerfeld, Milton, Downes, Meghan, Abbott, Joshua, Chester, Mikhail (2015) Water and Energy Requirements for Outdoor Algal Cultivation in Panel and Raceway Photobioreactors. Dissertation, Arizona State University, ProQuest Dissertations and Theses
- Barrientos M, Soria C (2018) Commodity Prices. Index Mundi. https://<u>www.indexmundi.com/commodities/</u>. Accessed September 10, 2018 2018
- Baudelet P-H, Ricochon G, Linder M, Muniglia L (2017) A New Insight into Cell Walls of Chlorophyta. Algal Research 25:333-371. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.04.008
- Blankenship RE (2008) Molecular Mechanisms of Photosynthesis. Wiley-Blackwell, Tempe, AZ
- Burda K (2007) Dynamics of Electron Transfer in Photosystem Ii. Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics 47 (2):271-284. doi:10.1007/s12013-007-0011-z
- Buschmann AH, Camus C, Infante J, Neori A, Israel Á, Hernández-González MC, Pereda SV, Gomez-Pinchetti JL, Golberg A, Tadmor-Shalev N, Critchley AT (2017) Seaweed Production: Overview of the Global State of Exploitation, Farming and Emerging Research Activity. European Journal of Phycology 52 (4):391-406. doi:10.1080/09670262.2017.1365175
- Chavan S, Banerji T, Nair R (2018) Global (North America, Europe, Asia-Pacific, South America, Middle East and Africa) Spirulina Market 2018, Forecast to 2023. Wiseguy Report Consultants PVT LTD. https://www.wiseguyreports.com/reports/3291315-global-north-americaeurope-asia-pacific-south-america. Accessed September 9, 2018

- Chen J, YanWang, Benemann JR, Zhang X, Hu H, Qin S (2015) Microalgal Industry in China: Challenges and Prospects. J Appl Phycol. doi:10.1007/s10811-015-0720-4
- Cheng-Wu Z, Zmora O, Kopel R, Richmond A (2001) An Industrial-Size Flat Plate Glass Reactor for Mass Production of *Nannochloropsis Sp.* (Eustigmatophyceae). Aquaculture 195 35-49
- Chisti Y (2013) Raceways-Based Production of Algal Crude Oil. Green : The International Journal of Sustainable Energy Conversion and Storage 3 (3-4):195-217
- Coates RC TE, Gerwick WH (2013) Bioactive and Novel Chemicals from Microalgae. In: Richmond A HQ (ed) Handbook of Microalgal Culture: Applied Phycology and Biotechnology. Wiley, Oxford, pp 504-531
- Cyanotech (2018) Our History. Cyanotech Corporation. https://www.cyanotech.com/our-history/. Accessed September 1, 2018 2018
- Dewi IC, Falaise C, Hellio C, Bourgougnon N, Mouget J-L (2018) Anticancer, Antiviral, Antibacterial, and Antifungal Properties in Microalgae.235-261. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-811405-6.00012-8
- DOE (2018) Algal Biofuels. Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy. https://www.energy.gov/eere/bioenergy/algal-biofuels</u>. Accessed June 2, 2018 2018
- Doucha J, Livansky K (2009) Outdoor Open Thin-Layer Microalgal Photobioreactor: Potential Productivity. Journal of Applied Phycology 21 (1):111-117. doi:10.1007/s10811-008-9336-2
- Eggersdorfer M, Wyss A (2018) Carotenoids in Human Nutrition and Health. Arch Biochem Biophys 652:18-26. doi:10.1016/j.abb.2018.06.001
- Eustance E, Sommerfeld, Milton R., Fox, Peter, Westerhoff, Paul (2015) Assessing Outdoor Algal Cultivation in Panel and Raceway Photobioreactors for Biomass and Lipid Productivity. Arizona State University, ProQuest Dissertations and Theses
- FAO (2016) The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2016. Contributing to Food Security and Nutrition for All. Rome
- Fu W, Nelson DR, Yi Z, Xu M, Khraiwesh B, Jijakli K, Chaiboonchoe A, Alzahmi A, Al-Khairy D, Brynjolfsson S, Salehi-Ashtiani K (2017) Bioactive Compounds from Microalgae: Current Development and Prospects. 54:199-225. doi:10.1016/b978-0-444-63929-5.00006-1
- Fu W, Wichuk K, Brynjolfsson S (2015) Developing Diatoms for Value-Added Products: Challenges and Opportunities. N Biotechnol 32 (6):547-551. doi:10.1016/j.nbt.2015.03.016

- Gitelson A, Qiuang H, Richmond A (1996) Photic Volume in Photobioreactors Supporting Ultrahigh Population Densities of the Photoautotroph Spirulina Platensis. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 62 (5):1570-1573
- Grobbelaar JU (2009) Upper Limits of Photosynthetic Productivity and Problems of Scaling. J Appl Phycol 21:519-522. doi:10.1007/s10811-008-9372-y
- Harris L, Tozzi S, Wiley P, Young C, Richardson TMJ, Clark K, Trent JD (2013) Potential Impact of Biofouling on the Photobioreactors of the Offshore Membrane Enclosures for Growing Algae (Omega) System. Bioresource technology 144:420-428. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2013.06.125
- Hemaiswarya S, Raja R, Ganesan V, Ravi Kumar R, Anbazhagan C (2011) Microalgae: A Sustainable Feed Source for Aquaculture. World journal of microbiology & biotechnology 27:1737–1746. doi:10.1007/s11274-010-0632-z
- Henkanatte-Gedera SM, Selvaratnam T, Caskan N, Nirmalakhandan N, Van Voorhies W, Lammers PJ (2015) Algal-Based, Single-Step Treatment of Urban Wastewaters. Bioresource technology 189:273-278. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2015.03.120
- Janssen MGJ (2002) Cultivation of Microalgae: Effect of Light/Dark Cycles on Biomass Yield. s.n.], [S.l.
- Jensen GS, Ginsberg DI, Drapeau C (2001) Blue-Green Algae as an Immuno-Enhancer and Biomodulator. JANA 3 (4):24-30
- Jerez CG, Malapascua JR, Sergejevová M, Masojídek J, Figueroa FL (2016) Chlorella Fusca (Chlorophyta) Grown in Thin-Layer Cascades: Estimation of Biomass Productivity by in-Vivo Chlorophyll a Fluorescence Monitoring. Algal Research 17:21-30. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2016.04.010
- Jha D, Jain V, Sharma B, Kant A, Garlapati VK (2017) Microalgae-Based Pharmaceuticals and Nutraceuticals: An Emerging Field with Immense Market Potential. ChemBioEng Reviews 4 (4):257-272. doi:10.1002/cben.201600023
- Julius ML (2018) Carbohydrate Diversity in Microalgae.133-144. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-811405-6.00006-2
- Liu T, Wang J, Hu Q, Cheng P, Ji B, Liu J, Chen Y, Zhang W, Chen X, Chen L, Gao L, Ji C, Wang H (2013) Attached Cultivation Technology of Microalgae for Efficient Biomass Feedstock Production. Bioresource technology 127:216-222. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.09.100
- Lundquist T, Woertz I, Quinn N, Benemann J (2010) A Realistic Technology and Engineering Assessment of Algae Biofuel Production. University of California, Berkeley, CA
- Marks EAN, Minon J, Pascual A, Montero O, Navas LM, Rad C (2017) Application of a Microalgal Slurry to Soil Stimulates Heterotrophic Activity and Promotes

Bacterial Growth. The Science of the total environment 605-606:610-617. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.06.169

- Masojídek J (2009) Ivan Šetlík (1928–2009). Journal of Applied Phycology 21 (5):483-488. doi:10.1007/s10811-009-9450-9
- Masojidek J, Kopecky J, Giannelli L, Torzillo G (2011) Productivity Correlated to Photobiochemical Performance of Chlorella Mass Cultures Grown Outdoors in Thin-Layer Cascades. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 38 (2):307-317. doi:10.1007/s10295-010-0774-x
- Masojídek J, Kopecký J, Giannelli L, Torzillo G (2011) Productivity Correlated to Photobiochemical Performance of Chlorella Mass Cultures Grown Outdoors in Thin-Layer Cascades. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 38 (2):307–317. doi:10.1007/s10295-010-0774-x
- Morançais M, Mouget J-L, Dumay J (2018) Proteins and Pigments.145-175. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-811405-6.00007-4
- Mulbry W, Westhead EK, Pizarro C, Sikora L (2005) Recycling of Manure Nutrients: Use of Algal Biomass from Dairy Manure Treatment as a Slow Release Fertilizer. Bioresource technology 96 (4):451-458. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2004.05.026
- Murugan K, Iyer VV (2013) Differential Growth Inhibition of Cancer Cell Lines and Antioxidant Activity of Extracts of Red, Brown, and Green Marine Algae. IN VITRO CELLULAR & DEVELOPMENTAL BIOLOGY-ANIMAL 49 (5):324-334. doi:10.1007/s11626-013-9603-7
- Otto Pulz KS (1998) Photobioreactors: Design and Performance with Respect to Light Energy Input, vol 59. vol 59. Spinger-Verlag Berlin, Heidelburg
- Peiretti PG, Meineri G (2009) Effects of Two Antioxidants on the Morpho-Biometrical Parameters, Apparent Digestibility and Meat Composition in Rabbits Fed Low and High Fat Diets. Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances 8 (11):2299-2304
- Pia Steinrückena SKP, Jeroen Hendrik de Vreea, Julia E. Storesunda, Bernadette Preea, Svein Are Mjøsb, Svein Rune Ergaa (2018) Comparing Epa Production and Fatty Acid Profiles of Three Phaeodactylum Tricornutum Strains under Western Norwegian Climate Conditions. Algal Research 30:11-22. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.12.001
- Priyadarshani I, Rath B (2012) Commercial and Industrial Applications of Micro Algae a Review. J Algal Biomass Utln 3 (4):89-100
- Pulz O, Gross W (2004) Valuable Products from Biotechnology of Microalgae. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 65:635-648. doi:10.1007/s00253-004-1647-x

- Quinn JC, Yates T, Douglas N, Weyer K, Butler J, Bradley TH, Lammers PJ (2012) Nannochloropsis Production Metrics in a Scalable Outdoor Photobioreactor for Commercial Applications. Bioresource technology 117:164-171. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.04.073
- Renuka N, Guldhe A, Prasanna R, Singh P, Bux F (2018) Microalgae as Multi-Functional Options in Modern Agriculture: Current Trends, Prospects and Challenges. Biotechnology advances 36 (4):1255-1273. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2018.04.004

Research Bulletin (1916). vol v. 6-12.

- Roussel M, Villay A, Delbac F, Michaud P, Laroche C, Roriz D, El Alaoui H, Diogon M (2015) Antimicrosporidian Activity of Sulphated Polysaccharides from Algae and Their Potential to Control Honeybee Nosemosis. Carbohydr Polym 133:213-220. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2015.07.022
- Sahin D, Altindag UH, Tas E (2018) Enhancement of Docosahexaenoic Acid (Dha) and Beta-Carotene Production in Schizochytrium Sp. Using Symbiotic Relationship with Rhodotorula Glutinis. Process Biochemistry. doi:10.1016/j.procbio.2018.09.004
- Sankaran R, Manickam S, Yap YJ, Ling TC, Chang JS, Show PL (2018) Extraction of Proteins from Microalgae Using Integrated Method of Sugaring-out Assisted Liquid Biphasic Flotation (Lbf) and Ultrasound. Ultrasonics sonochemistry 48:231-239. doi:10.1016/j.ultsonch.2018.06.002
- Sforza E, Simionato D, Giacometti GM, Bertucco A, Morosinotto T (2012) Adjusted Light and Dark Cycles Can Optimize Photosynthetic Efficiency in Algae Growing in Photobioreactors. PloS one 7 (6):e38975. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0038975
- Shi Z, Zhao B, Tang S, Yang X (2018) Hydrotreating Lipids for Aviation Biofuels Derived from Extraction of Wet and Dry Algae. Journal of Cleaner Production 204:906-915. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.08.351
- Silva Benavides AM, Ranglová K, Malapascua JR, Masojídek J, Torzillo G (2017) Diurnal Changes of Photosynthesis and Growth of Arthrospira Platensis Cultured in a Thin-Layer Cascade and an Open Pond. Algal Research 28:48-56. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.10.007
- Solovchenko A, Verschoor AM, Jablonowski ND, Nedbal L (2016) Phosphorus from Wastewater to Crops: An Alternative Path Involving Microalgae. Biotechnology advances 34 (5):550-564. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2016.01.002
- Soni RA, Sudhakar K, Rana RS (2017) Spirulina-from Growth to Nutritional Product: A Review. Trends in Food Science & Technology 69: 157-171. doi:10.1016/j.tifs.2017.09.010

- Spolaore P, Joannis-Cassan C, Duran E, Isambert A (2006) Commercial Applications of Microalgae. Journal of bioscience and bioengineering 101 (2):87–96. doi:10.1263/jbb.101.87
- Supamattaya K, Kiriratnikom S, Boonyaratpalin M, Borowitzka L (2005) Effect of a Dunaliella Extract on Growth Performance, Health Condition, Immune Response and Disease Resistance in Black Tiger Shrimp (Penaeus Monodon). Aquaculture 248 (1-4):207-216. doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.04.014
- Svoboda M, Kotrbacek V, Fajt Z, Salakova A, Buchtova H, Drabek J, Doucha J (2010) Use of Selenium Enriched Freshwater Alga *Chlorella Spp.* As a Feed Additive in Pregnant Sows and Finishing Pigs. (Selenem obohacene sladkovodni rasy <i>Chlorella</i> spp. pro brezi prasnice a prasata ve vykrmu.). Veterinarstvi 60 (7):407-410
- Vaishampayan A, Sinha RP, Hader D-P, Dey T, Gupta AK, Bhan U, Rao AL (2001) Cyanobacterial Biofertilizers in Rice Agriculture. The Botanical Review 67 (4):453–516. doi:10.1007/bf02857893
- Vaquero I, Vazquez M, Ruiz-Dominguez MC, Vilchez C (2014) Enhanced Production of a Lutein-Rich Acidic Environment Microalga. Journal of Applied Microbiology 116 (4):839-850. doi:10.1111/jam.12428
- Wesoff E (2017) Hard Lessons from the Great Algae Biofuel Bubble. Greentech media. https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/lessons-from-the-great-algaebiofuel-bubble#gs.hvWDVun1. Accessed November 1 2018
- Xu X-Q, Wang J-H, Zhang T-Y, Dao G-H, Wu G-X, Hu H-Y (2017) Attached Microalgae Cultivation and Nutrients Removal in a Novel Capillary-Driven Photo-Biofilm Reactor. Algal Research 27:198-205. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.08.028
- Zhang L, Chen L, Wang J, Chen Y, Gao X, Zhang Z, Liu T (2015) Attached Cultivation for Improving the Biomass Productivity of Spirulina Platensis. Bioresource technology 181:136-142. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2015.01.025
- Zhu C, Zhai X, Jia J, Wang J, Han D, Li Y, Tang Y, Chi Z (2018) Seawater Desalination Concentrate for Cultivation of Dunaliella Salina with Floating Photobioreactor to Produce B-Carotene. Algal Research 35:319-324. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.08.035

3. MANUSCRIPT 2: BIOREMEDIATION POTENTIAL OF *SCENEDESMUS ACUTUS* CULTURES GROWN OUTDOORS IN FLAT PANEL PHOTOBIOREACTORS

Manuscript Information Page

Joshua T. Wray^{1, 2,*}

Status of Manuscript:

- <u>X</u> Prepared for submission to a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Officially submitted to a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Accepted by a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Published in a peer-reviewed journal

¹School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, 85287

²Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation, Arizona State University, Mesa, AZ, 85212

*Corresponding Authors:

*School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, 85287; jtwray@asu.edu

3.1 Abstract

Scenedesmus acutus, a ubiquitous microalgae common to wastewaters of the desert Southwest was field tested on various waste nutrient streams including flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler at a semiconductor wafer fabrication plant, digester centrate from a municipal wastewater treatment facility, and dairy lagoon water from a local dairy. Wastewaters were characterized in terms of macro and micronutrients for comparison to BG-11 laboratory culture media. The alga performed well on most wastewaters, and a comparison of the advantages of each is discussed in more detail. Overall, the alga showed promising growth on wastewaters containing ammonium when culture pH was maintained properly. The cultures demonstrated significantly higher growth on flue gas containing ~40 ppm NO_x as compared to commercial grade CO_2 . Based on these findings, recommendations on best nutrient utilization strategies for each given waste stream were made to maximize the bioremediation potential of this alga.

3.2 Introduction

Algae, both microscopic and macroscopic, are responsible for producing the oxygen in every other breath we breathe on Earth. In fact, researchers estimate that microscopic algae alone are responsible for more than 99% of the total photosynthetic activity in the world's oceans (Field et al. 1998), even though planktonic algae are on average a mere 0.8% of the average areal concentration of terrestrial plant life (O. Pulz 1998). They are one of the most important and prolific groups of primary producers in food webs across the globe, and, as such, are great scavengers of waste or excess nutrients in both our air and waterways. In cases of minor nutrient pollution, algae are known to efficiently bioremediate waters and remove nitrates, ammonium, and phosphates from waters along with a number of trace metals including heavy metals and in general having a positive environmental impact. However, when sufficiently fertilized

by nutrients from agricultural run-off, waste from municipalities, or other anthropogenic sources, algae of all kinds blooms out of control, wreaking havoc on ecosystems. Certain algae capable of producing toxins can grow out of control killing fish and wildlife in the process and if left unchecked result in huge dead zones.

3.2.1 Harnessing the bioremediation potential of algae

With such capability for removing nutrient pollution, algae-microalgae in particular—have been studied for decades as a potential means of bioremediation of various wastewater streams. This includes agricultural waste streams from field run-off or confined animal feeding operations (CAFO's) that release large numbers of nutrients into the environment(Joshi and Wang 2018; Hou et al. 2015), much of which in the United States ends up in the Mississippi River Delta and the Gulf of Mexico creating vast dead zones and sometimes toxic algae blooms(Flood and Burkholder 2018). Other major watersheds have been plagued by the same issue including the Great Lakes(Soontiens et al. 2018), Lake Okeechobee in Florida(J. Kramer et al. 2018), Lake Baikal in Russia(Medvezhonkova et al. 2018), Chao Lake in China(Villa et al. 2012), and many other water bodies in mainly industrialized nations of the world. While the bioremediation potential of algae can wreak havoc on the environments if left unchecked, if harnessed properly, algae can make a powerful bioremediation option for industries producing major nutrient pollution streams if the algae biomass can be captured and utilized directly instead of decaying on a mass scale in our waterways and further degrading these ecosystems.

The literature has been primarily focused on treatment of high throughput, high nutrient wastewater sources like those coming from municipalities. To keep maintenance and operational costs low, traditional raceways ponds with relatively low 105 operational costs are the main systems used to date. Due to the low productivity of such raceway systems, it would take a vast area to treat even a small municipality. This required scale makes such systems cost prohibitive and algae has come to be known as means of only tertiary treatment or polishing of wastewater streams in most cases. Flocculating bacterial suspensions requiring large volumes of aeration (and a lot of energy) have proven the most efficient for removing bulk, partially digested organic matter from a relatively high-throughput water stream. Wastewater sources high in organic matter also tend to increase water turbidity and reduce light penetration into the water column, further reducing productivity. Also, there is the aspect of capturing volatile nutrients like CO_2 and ammonia, and finally how to cost effectively capture and remove the algae biomass prior to discharging the purified water. Nevertheless, the current means of wastewater treatment adopted by many municipalities is costly and not applicable for many other industries such as agriculture, which creates vast amounts of nutrient pollution that is mainly left to native algae in waterways to treat.

3.2.2 Purpose of this work

In order to take full advantage of the bioremediation potential of microalgae, one must consider all three of the major roadblocks to commercial algaculture, namely the development of a cost-effective production system, harvesting process, and a means of nutrient capture and delivery for volatile nutrients such as CO_2 and ammonium. The third roadblock is the focus of this work. Many publications have focused on various aspects of this work including CO_2 capture from flue gas(Ekendahl et al. 2018), NO_x uptake from emissions (Radmann et al. 2011), or nutrient uptake from various wastewater streams. However, few studies have collected data on all of these topics for a single alga species. This work attempts to show the diverse bioremediation potential of *Scenedesmus acutus* while laying the groundwork for future studies, including the challenges of efficiently capturing each of these waste nutrient streams.

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 Scenedesmus acutus strains

Scenedesmus acutus, LRB-AZ-O414 and was utilized for all experiments. The strains were isolated on BG-11 agar plates and maintained on monoalgal BG-11 agar plates in the laboratory. All experiments used cultures that had been acclimated to grow outdoors in the desert southwest. This was to identify any acclimatization effects experienced by the cultures when changing the environment from an indoor setting with fluorescent lighting to an outdoor setting with full spectrum, full intensity sunlight and large temperature swings. This was accomplished by scaling the cultures in the lab (using round 800 mL glass tubes D=4.6cm, L=61cm) and then transferring into two acrylic vertical flat panels in the outdoor photobioreactor array. These two stock panels were maintained on the modified BG-11 culture medium described below and were used as inoculum for all experiments.

3.3.2 Modified BG-11 culture medium

A modified version of the standard laboratory BG-11 culture medium consisting of one fourth of the nitrogen (375 ppm NaNO₃) and no additional magnesium sulfate, calcium chloride, or sodium bicarbonate was utilized for outdoor experiments conducted in batch mode for oil production. The only exception was for cultures in cultivated in continuous log mode that received 1500 ppm NaNO3 the full amount of nitrogen in BG-11 and cultures for the phosphate experiment defined in more detail below. These changes were made because lowering the nitrogen concentration led to a faster stress response and the tap water utilized outside already has sufficient micronutrients to replace these ingredients. Analyzed tap water at ASU's AzCATI field site (33°18'14.2"N, 111°40'21.5"W) had an average hardness of 280 ppm as CaCO₃ with 180 ppm Na⁺, 75 ppm Ca²⁺, 70 ppm SO₄²⁻, 24 ppm Mg⁺, and 8 ppm K⁺.

Final composition of the modified growth medium included 375 ppm NaNO₃ (Alfa Aesar), 9.58 ppm K₂HPO₄ (BDH), 5.24 ppm of Ammonium Ferric Citrate (Alfa Aesar), 1.31 ppm Citric Acid Monohydrate (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.71 ppm H₃BO₃ (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.445 ppm MnCl₂·4H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.10 ppm Na₂MoO₄·2H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.06 ppm ZnSO₄·7H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.02 ppm CuSO₄·5H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.1 ppm Co(NO₃)₂·6H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich). For Experiment 3.4 on phosphate using the BG-11 components above the levels of phosphate were reduced from 6.81 mg P/L to 3.41 (50%), 1.70 (25%), 0.85 (12.5%), and 0.43 (6.25%) while simultaneously lowering nitrate levels from 246 mg P/L to 61 (25%). The control was kept at full BG-11 nutrient levels for comparison.

3.3.3 Flat panel photobioreactor array

All high-density growth experiments conducted on the Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation (AzCATI) outdoor field site in Mesa, AZ utilized a northsouth facing array of 48 vertical acrylic flat panel photobioreactors.

3.3.3.1 Acrylic flat panel photobioreactors

The flat panel photobioreactors were constructed of 13 mm thick acrylic sheets. They were aligned in four rows of twelve panels with sufficient spacing to minimize shading (~1.2 m). Tank dimensions are 1.17m by 1.17m by 3.8cm giving an internal volume (accounting for flex of acrylic) of 60 L and a working volume (accounting for aeration volume) of 50 L.

3.3.3.2 Mobile flat panel array

A mobile flat panel array containing three 1.17m by 1.17 m by 3.8 cm tanks was spaced at approximately 1.17 m was used for growth tests on boiler flue gas from a local semiconductor wafer fab plant. The array was placed on the rooftop via crane and connected directly to the flue stack of the boilers. The mobile unit has its own cooling 1/3 HP Arctica chiller (JBJ Chillers), circulation pump (Little Giant) and a model LA-120 air pump (Medo). An acrylic dewatering box was used to remove excess water from the flue gas and a flow meter was set at 1.5% CO₂ during the duration of the experiments.

3.3.3.3 NO_x capture column

A column 4.57 m high was constructed from 4 cm ID polycarbonate tubing and PVC fittings. The column consisted of two 4 cm tubes connected by PVC fittings at the top and bottom such that, once filled with water, one column could be airlifted into the other to provide a counterflow of water to keep NO_x bubbles coming up the other tube down in the solution longer as to extend contact time with the given media. This design was adapted from Nagase et al. (1997). Air for the counterflow was supplied at 0.5 vvm. A similar horizontal column was also tested.

3.3.3.4 Aeration blower and CO₂ dewar

Aeration was provided via 13mm PVC pipe with 0.8mm holes drilled every 3.8 cm across the bottom of the PVC pipe in a staggered arrangement to promote mixing. This supplied the cultures with 0.5 vvm aeration. Commercial grade carbon dioxide (CO_2) was obtained from Praxair dewar located on site and plumbed into the photobioreactor array. The CO_2 was fed into the inlet of a 2 H.P. Sweetwater blower at maintain at a feed rate of 1.5% CO_2 from sunrise to sunset daily.

3.3.3.5 Cooling tower and reservoir

The tanks were cooled by placing 13mm stainless steel cooling loops into tanks and circulating cooling water from a 2000L underground reservoir cooled using two GPC-25 Glacier evaporative pool coolers set on a Johnson Controls thermostat to regulate the reservoir temperature to 24±3°C for the LRB-AZ-0414 strain and 29±3°C for the LRB-AZ-0424 strain. A 2 HP 3 phase pool pump circulated chilled reservoir water during the day to regulate culture temperature in the photobioreactor array.

3.3.4 Culture monitoring

The cultures were monitored with a Neptune apex datalogger from Neptune Systems, LLC to track changes in temperature and pH of the culture in the tanks. While this system is capable of controlling in addition to monitoring, the required equipment was not available for the course of these experiments. The system did however serve as a redundant monitoring system capable of sending SMS alerts if tank pH or temperature get out of range.. A Li-1400 datalogger (Li-COR Biosciences) was used to monitor incoming PAR from each side of the tanks in the array. For the experiments conducted at the semiconductor wafer fab plant, a CR-1000 datalogger from Campbell Scientific, Inc. was used to track culture pH and temperature during the course of the experiments conducted in the mobile flat panel tanks on the roof of the semiconductor wafer fab plant. A Dräger X-am 5600 portable gas monitoring unit was used to track CO₂, NO_x at

110

the wafer fab plant in the boiler flue gas. It was also used to track ammonia off-gassing from cultures grown on wastewater.

3.3.5 Nutrient Analysis

Nutrient analysis was conducted using a QuickChem 8500 Flow Injection system for analysis of nitrogen and phosphorous and a Thermo Scientific ICP-OES for analysis of trace elements.

3.3.5.1 Flow injection analysis

Nitrate, ammonia and phosphate data were analyzed using a QuickChem 8500 Flow Injection system. Standards and reagents were prepared as per manufacturer's recommendations and a standard curve with R-correlation value \geq 0.95 was generated for each ion analyzed. The samples, collected in duplicate, were prepared by centrifugation at 1000g then subsequent filtering through 0.2 µm membrane filter to remove any remaining particles. The samples were diluted 1:7 with 18 MOhm filtered water to bring the concentration of all analytes within the realm of the standard curve. Samples were collected in 2mL centrifuge tubes (VWR) and centrifuged at 1000g to remove all suspended cells then preserved in cold room at 4°C until each experiment was complete and ready for analysis.

3.3.5.2 ICP-OES analysis

A Thermo Scientific ICP-OES was used to analyze trace elements. The reagents, standards, and standard curve for all analytes were generated using manufacturer's recommendations and a standard curve with R-correlation value \geq 0.95 was generated for each ion analyzed. The samples were first filtered using a 0.2 micron cellulose nitrate syringe filter diluted 1:10 with 18 MOhm filtered water while simultaneously acidifying to 2% w/v nitric acid. This was done to fully dissolve all metals and bring the concentration of all analytes within the realm of the standard curve.

3.3.5.3 Gravimetric Lipid Analysis

Lipid analysis was conducted using a Dionex Accelerated Solvent Extraction (ASE) 350 with a modified extraction protocol adopted from (C Bigognoa 2002). Using the ASE five mL extraction cells, 150 mg pre-weighed and freeze-dried algae samples were transferred onto the ASE and extracted with five min heated cycles using 10% DMSO in methanol and 1:1 diethyl ether and hexane. After the samples were completed 15 mL of MQ water was added along with inverting several times. Next samples were centrifuged at 1000 rpm for ten mins. Then add approximately two mL hexane-diethyl ether (1:1) and knock down any white emulsions with approximately two mL ethanol then centrifuge again at 1000 rpm for 10 min and repeat this process until all green color is gone (four or five times). Evaporate the 40 mL aliquots of hexane under purge air (N2) and use hexane to move lipid fraction to pre-weighed two mL microcentrifuge tube, dry down again with purge air and then freeze the samples in -80°C and freeze dry before determining total lipid weight for calculation.

3.3.6 Culture density assessment

A daily sampling regimen was undertaken to monitor biomass density via ashfree dry weight (AFDW) by filling one 50 mL centrifuge full from top of tank after top-off water was added from tap to account for evaporation.

3.3.6.1 Gravimetric analysis

Culture density was measured via gravimetric analysis using ash-free dry weight (AFDW) to track growth of the biomass over the course of each growth trial. Preweighted, pre-ashed (500°C for four hours) 1.2µm glass microfiber filters (VWR 696) were used in vacuum funnels to collect suspended algae cells in 5-20 mL cultures samples in duplicate. The samples of algae biomass collected on the filters wash subsequently washed to remove excess salt, bacteria, or other contaminates. The filters were then dried at 105°C for eight hours before transferring to a desiccator to cool to room temperature. The filters containing the dried samples were then weighted and moved to a muffle furnace held at $500 \pm 25^{\circ}$ C for four hours. The samples were transferred to the desiccator and allowed to cool to room temperature before recording the final weight of the remaining ash from the algae samples. All weights were recorded to 0.0001g precision and the weight of the filter and ash was subtracted from the total weight to determine the algae cell weight per sample volume (g/L). Ash content was determined by placing the algae sample in a pre-weight ceramic crucible, placing in muffle furnace held at $500 \pm 25^{\circ}$ C for four hours, then removing from oven, cooling and weighing the crucible plus ash.

3.3.7 Light Microscopy

Light microscope images of cells were obtained using an Olympus BH-2 light microscope with either 20X or 40X objectives and 10X ocular lenses.

3.3.8 Experiment 3.1: Batch growth on flue gas

The ability of strain LRB-AZ-O414 to grow on flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler at a local semiconductor wafer fabrication facility was tested with a 14-day batch growth experiment using a mobile rack and support equipment (as described above) with three 1.17 m X 1.17 m flat panel acrylic tanks. Flue gas was mixed into an air line at 1.5% (v/v) delivering 0.5 vvm air for culture mixing and pH control to 8.0 ± 0.5 in modified BG-11 culture media (with ¹/₄ nitrate or ~60 mg/L N-NO₃). Pictures of the tanks were taken on day 0, 7, and 14 as were micrographs of the cultures to show the oil accumulation process, along with nitrate levels in the media and total lipid content of the biomass. Measurement of daily ash-free dry weight was used to track the growth of the cultures. It was hypothesized that strain LRB-AZ-O414 would show no significant difference in growth rate or lipid productivity for cultures grown in similar conditions on CO₂ and flue gas from a natural gas-powered fab plant boiler.

3.3.9 Experiment 3.2: Continuous growth on flue gas

Strain LRB-AZ-0414 was cultivated in continuous cultivation mode using modified BG-11 (with full nitrate or 246 mg/L N-NO₃) using the same experimental setup as in Experiment 3.1. Approximately 66% of the culture volume was harvested and replaced with fresh Bg-11 media every other day to test growth on boiler flue vs. commercial grade CO₂. Using a mobile rack and support equipment (as previously described) with four 1.17 m X 1.17 m flat panel acrylic tanks, flue gas and commercial grade CO₂ were mixed into two separate airlines, each supplying two tanks at 1.5% (v/v) CO₂ and delivering 0.5 vvm air for mixing and pH control to 8.0 \pm 0.5. The growth data was compared to local (Mesa) AzMET data (Azmet Weather Data 2018) to calculate photosynthetic efficiencies assuming an energetic content of 6.49 \pm 0.49 kWh kg⁻¹ energetic content for the biomass and that available PAR is 42% of incoming insolation.

3.3.10 Experiment 3.3: NO_x removal

To determine whether strain LRB-AZ-O414 was able to remove NO_x emissions from flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler, a 4.57 m tall contact column was constructed (as previously described) and a 9.14 m long horizontal column with 1.0% slope was similarly constructed alongside. Simulated flue gas (containing ~40 ppm NO_x and 1.5% CO₂) was sparged directly into the water in order to test scrubbing or NO_x removal efficiency. The effect of column height on NO_x removal efficiency was tested using only tap water at 1.22 m and 4.57 m, followed by testing at 4.57 m for both 2.0 g/L culture of LRB-AZ-O414 in modified BG-11 media and also with a 5 mM solution FeCl₃ in tap water. The horizontal tube was tested using 5 mM Fe(III)EDTA. A simulated gas flow rate of 0.5 L/min was used for all tests with bubble size ranging from 2mm to 5 cm.

3.3.11 Experiment 3.4: Growth on wastewater

Strain LRB-AZ-0414 was tested on wastewater media created from local waste streams to evaluate its growth and lipid accumulation on the various wastewater media. Wastewater was collected from a number of sites including ananaerobic digester centrate and secondary effluent from municipal wastewater treatment plant as well as dairy lagoon waste. Available nutrients and trace metals were characterized via flow injection and ICP-OES analysis for comparison to levels in BG-11 medium. Based on these results, which inicated wildly varying nitrogen and phosphorous levels, a series of experiments were conducted on LRB-AZ-0414 to show growth and lipid accumlation on varying level of nitrogen and phosphate. First an experiment was conducted to explore the culture of LRB-AZ-0414 on different N:P ratios and its effect on growth and lipid productivity. Then a second experiment was conducted to compare the growth, areal productivity as well as lipid and protein content of this strain when grown on different wastewater sources. Turbidity was characterized and was reduced by treatment with lime and dilution of the wastestreams.

3.4 Results and Discussion

3.4.1 Experiment 3.1: Batch growth on flue gas

The progression of Experiment 3.1, a 14-day batch experiment on strain LRB-AZ-0414 to evaluate growth performance on flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler, is depicted on day 0, 7 and 14 in below Figures 3.1, Figure 3.2, and Figure 3.3, respectively. The evolution of change in both color and density is consistent with other studies involving this strain in a batch growth experiment with limited nitrogen (unpublished data). For LRB-AZ-0414, modified BG-ll media containing only 60 mg/L N-NO3 is sufficient to increase cell density from approximately 0.5 g/L to 3.5 g/L in 10 days as shown in Figure 3.4 Below.

Cells exposed to nitrogen-limited conditions experience morphological and color changes as shown at day 0, 7, and 14 of growth on flue gas in Figures 3.5, 3.6, and 3.7 below, respectively. These are consistent with previous findings for this strain and based on the images collected, the use of flue gas in the cultivation of this strain appears to have not delterious effects on a macroscopic or microscopic level.



Figure 3. 1: Flat panel photobioreactors on a mobile rack growing *Scenedesmus acutus* through a batch growth experiment at Day o on flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler.



Figure 3. 2: Photo of tanks showing the accumulation of oil in *Scenedesmus acutus* through a batch growth experiment at Day 7 (left). -

Figure 3. 3: Photo of high oil *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 in tanks on grown using flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler at Day 14 (right).



Figure 3. 4: Dry cell weight of *Scenedesmus acutus* throughout a batch growth experiment on flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler. Vertical bars denote standard error.

The volumetric nitrate consumption for strain LRB-AZ-0414 in an active growing state has been shown in previous works to approach up to 40 mg/L N-NO₃/day when grown on BG-11 with full levels of nitrate (246 mg/L N-NO₃) (Eustance et al. 2015a). These results indicate a slightly higher initial rate of consumption approaching 60 mg/L N-NO₃/day for biomass grown in batch mode and entering a period of nitrogen starvation to induce lipid biosynthesis, as demonstrated by Figure 3.8 below.



Figure 3. 5: *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 innoculum biomass at Day o of batch growth experiment on flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler.



Figure 3. 6: Day 7 of the batch growth experiment on flue gas from a natural gasfired boiler (left).

Figure 3. 7: Day 14 showing the accumulation of oil and morphological changes in the biomass cultivated on flue gas (right).



Figure 3. 8: Nitrate uptake and lipid accumulation of *Scenedesmus acutus* grown in batch mode on flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler. Vertical bars denote standard error.

The nitrogen is depleted from all three tanks upon which the average lipid content drops slightly lower on the first day after which the nitrate in the culture media is completely depleted and the lipid content rises with the cell dry weight until reaching a maximum at day 10 at approximately 3.5 g/L dry weight while approaching 50% total lipid content. These results are consistent with LRB-AZ-0414 biomass cultivated in batch mode using commercial grade CO_2 in place of flue gas from previous studies on this organism. The average nitrogen consumption per gram biomass was determined to be $18.04\pm0.99 \text{ mg N/g}$ biomass for batch cultivation mode in this study. This value is



Figure 3. 9: Cell dry weight for *Scenedesmus acutus* biomass in continuous cultivation mode for ten days before and after harvesting 66% of culture volume every other day to determine maximum productivity. Vertical bars denote standard error.

much lower thanconsumption of 77 mg N/g biomass previously reported for this strain in continuous growth mode (Eustance 2015), but is consistent with biomass with extreme nitrogen deprivation.

3.4.2 Experiment 3.2: Continuous growth on flue gas

To test the continuous growth performance of the strain on flue gas vs commercial grade CO_2 an additional panel was added and two replicates were fed aeration air with 1.5% CO_2 from either a commercial grade CO_2 cylinder or flue gas from the stack. The cultures were cultivated on BG-11 and allowed to reach approximately 1.5
g/L cell dry weight density before harvesting 66% of the culture and replacing with fresh modifided BG-11 media. The cell dry weight allowed to reach above 1.5 g/L density and was first harvested on day 4 as depicted in Figure 3.9 above. Cell dry weight was monitored before and after harvest and harvested every other day thereafter for the duration of the 10 day cultivation period conducted in late August.

A two-tailed student t-test on the results shows a significant difference in volumetric productivity ($p \le 0.1$) after the initial lag phase up until day 4 of the experiment. This is the point where the cell density first reached 1.5 g/L whish is an optimal production density for this strain in this 3.8 cm panel to maximize light utilization (unpublished data). This is also when the first harvest took place and volumetric productivity held between approximately 0.4 to 0.5 g/L/day for both treatments for the remainder of the experiment as shown in Figure 3.10 below. Other studies comparing growth of algae on flue gas in comparison to comercial grade CO2 have noted improvements to growth by using flue gas (John Burgess 2011). Emissions like SO_x from coal-fired power plants has been known to acidify the culture and kill many algae stains but other emissions such as NO_x adding nitrogen to the culture media to increase production when grown on flue gas as compared to just commercial-grade CO₂ alone. The natural gas fired boilers used in this study average 9.7% CO₂ in their emissions steams and 37 ppm NO_x with o ppm SO_x.



Figure 3. 10: Volumetric productivity of *Scenedesmus acutus* grown using CO₂ from both flue gas from a natural gas fired boiler and commercial grade CO₂. Vertical bars denote standard error.

The areal productivity and photosythetic efficiency based on total solar radiation from AzMET data at the nearby Mesa station also demonstrates slightly better performance of the cultures grown on flue gas in comparison to commercial grade CO2 which at their peak on day 6 averaged 21.62±0.49 g m⁻² day⁻¹ and 17.48±1.01 g m⁻² day⁻¹, respectively. The photosynthetic efficiency based on photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) was 4.96±0.11 for the flue gas tanks on day 6, assuming PAR was 42% of total

Table 3. 1: Areal productivity and photosynthetic efficiency for strain LRB-AZ-0414 cultivated on boiler in continuous cultivation mode by removing 66% of culture volume every other day to achieve maximum biomass yields. AZMET data was used to calculate photosynthetic efficiencies assuming an energetic content of 6.49 \pm 0.49 kWh kg⁻¹ energetic content for the biomass and that available PAR is 42% of incoming insolation.

Areal Productivity			Total Irradiance		Photosynthetic Efficiency					
Day	g m ⁻² day ⁻¹		kWh m ⁻² day ⁻¹		kWh m ⁻² day ^{-1*}		% Total		% PAR	
Flue										
2	6.32	±0.56	0.04	±0.00	6.28	±0.79	0.65	±0.06	1.56	±0.14
4	17.31	±0.67	0.11	±0.00	6.68	±0.11	1.68	±0.06	4.00	±0.15
6	21.62	±0.49	0.14	±0.00	6.74	±0.09	2.08	± 0.05	4.96	±0.11
8	17.21	±0.38	0.11	±0.00	6.5	±0.09	1.72	±0.04	4.09	±0.09
10	17.39	±0.44	0.11	±0.00	5.89	±0.16	1.92	± 0.05	4.57	±0.12
CO ₂										
2	6.98	±1.14	0.05	±0.01	6.28	±0.79	0.72	±0.12	1.72	±0.28
4	15.24	±0.69	0.1	±0.00	6.68	±0.11	1.48	±0.07	3.53	±0.16
6	17.48	±1.01	0.11	±0.01	6.74	±0.09	1.68	±0.10	4.01	±0.23
8	15.45	±0.20	0.1	±0.00	6.5	±0.09	1.54	±0.02	3.67	± 0.05
10	14.69	±0.37	0.1	±0.00	5.89	±0.16	1.62	±0.04	3.86	±0.10

*Based on AzMET data.

radiation. Also, with the addition of a fourth tank in Experiment 3.2 the panel spacing was reduced from approximately 1.37 m which is more than the height of the tank to minimize shading to 0.69 m which increase tank to tank shading and results in slightly lower productivity values. Also, the roof was coated with a white reflective layer that could have increased light delivery to the cultures slightly enhancing productivity. Nevertheless, record volumetric and areal productivites were observed for both experiments, demonstrating suitable growth and lipid productivity for strain LRB-AZ-0414 on flue gas from natural gas-fired boilers.

3.4.3 Experiment 3.3: NO_x removal

To further test the potential removal efficiency of NOx for a culture of strain LRB-AZ-0414 grown on modified BG-11 media, a 4.57 m contact column made of 4 cm polycarbonate tubing was errected to attempt to enhance the scrubbing capability of the culture, because the contact time of aeration bubbles spent in an acrylic flat panel with a culture depth of approximately 1.1 m was insufficient to remove NO_x fed in the simulated flue gas stream at 40 ppm concentration. Based off previous literature, 4.57 m was chosen as the colum height and ports were made to allow testing at 1.22 m. Counter flow was created by placing two columns side-by-side then airlift media from on tube to the other to create a continuously flowing loop of water. Excess air was removed at the top of the column and the simulated flue gas was injected into the column with a downward countercurrent flow to increase contact time for the bubbles to approximately 20 seconds at a sparge rate of approximately 0.1 vvm. The column was tested first on tap water alone at the two heights, then with stain LRB-AZ-0414 innoculated at approximately 2.0 g/L density in modified BG-11 media, and then 5 mM FeCl₃ in tap water as summarized in Table 3.2 below. Other conditions tested include bubble size and operation of the column in horizontal orientation.

Overall, the results indicate that a number of parameters increase removal efficiency of NO_x, including increasing contact time for the gas in the contact vessel, decreasing average bubble size, adding actively growing culture or adding 5 mM FeCl₃ to the column or 5mM Fe(III)EDTA. Increasing the retention time in the column by adding countercurrent flow and increasing the contact time to 20 sec (for 4.57 m) or 10 sec (for 1.22 m) as compared to 1-2 sec of contact time which is typical for the 1.17 m tall acrylic

Bubble path (cm)	Contact vessel:	Media	Bubble Size (mm)	NO _x Removal Efficiency (%)
121.9	Vertical column	Tap water	10-15	3
121.9	Vertical column	Tap water	2-3	10
457.2	Vertical column	Tap water	2-3	52
457.2	Vertical column	Algae in BG-11 media	2-3	58
457.2	Vertical column	5mM FeCl₃ in tap water	2-3	100
457.2	Vertical column	5mM Fe(III)EDTA in tap water	2-3	93.3
914.4	Horizontal tube	1.8mM Fe(III)EDTA in tap water	20-50	40

Table 3. 2: NO_x removal efficiency from simulated flue gas with \sim 40ppm NO_x sparged into inlet of 4.57 m scrubber in various medias.

production panel increased the removal efficiency from 3% (production panel) to 10% (tap water at 1.22 m) and 52% removal (tap water at 4.57 m). Adding FeCl₃ at 5mM concentration increased removal rate to 100% at 4.57 m. By decreasing average bubble size from 1-1.5 cm to 2-3 mm there was a 3-fold increase in NO_x removal efficiency for the column, however the approximate 3-fold increase in added inlet pressure required to accomplish this might be prove cost prohibitive for such large scale commercial applications with boilers requiring large air flows to operate.

For this reason, the horizontal tube is suggested for future studies involving NO_x removal via microalgae, reducing the pressure required for operation to only 1-2 psi, which is acheivable with a low pressure commercial blower connected to a flue stack as



Figure 3. 11: Flue gas stack with sampling port at local semiconductor wafer fabrication plant.

Figure 3. 12: NOx capture column 4.57 m in height capable of capturing 40ppm NOx from boiler flue gas stream.

shown in Figure 3.11 above. Previous research has suggested NO_x removal efficiency is a function of how well the NO_x becomes dissolved in the aqueous state as well as exposure to oxygen for efficient oxidation to occur (Nagase et al. 1997). Ultimately, NO_x has to be oxidized into a form algae can take up such as nitrate. More recent detailed studies involving NO_x capture with a bubble column have eulicidated the potential chemistry behind the use of iron in a bubble column, which identified FeO is a by-product and acid as a constant input to the system to adjust pH down (Lefan et al. 2012). The study, which utilized iron filing as an iron source, also suggests an optimum oxygen concentration for a given pH, temperature, and NO_x flow rate.

According to the results of the present study, decreasing bubble size or contact time directly impacts dissolution of NO_x into the aqueous phase. The Fe(III) likely helps

catalyze a photochemical oxidation of NO_x and EDTA chealate the oxidized Fe(III) to keep it from precipitating out of solution. Nagase et al. (1997) first described the approach of using counter flow to increase contact time as adopted by this study. The vertical setup seems logical, but the use of a column as shown in Figure 3.12 above may not prove economically feasible on commercial scale due to the high pressures required to overcome the water column. The shear volume of air flow required for proper boiler operation makes a longer horizontal tube, albeit less efficient, a more attractive option for scrubbing NO_x from industrial emissions.

Recommendations for future studies would involve injection of flue gas containing NO_x into ultra thin panels that maximizes light penetration into the culture while containing dense algal cultures to maximize oxygen evolution via photosynthesis into the medium. Meanwhile, bubble size has to be sufficiently small to provide adequate surface area and time for dissolution of NO_x into the media, but not so small as to impinge air flow from high flow boiler flue stacks. The results of this study provides additional evidence to existing literature on algae-based scrubbers as a NO_x-mitigating technology. Further studies on horizontal tube setups might be conducted in light of the new findings reported by Lefan (2012) concerning further optimization of system conditions including pH, temperature, NO_x flow rate and iron concentration. Also, NO_x capture using the Aqua Ammonia Process described by Resnik et al. (2004) where NO_x is oxidized then absorbed by ammonia for simultaneous capture of CO₂, NO_x and SO₂ in flue gas. This an option worth revisiting in light of the information obtained by this study.

3.4.4 Experiment 3.4: Growth on wastewater

Wastewater samples were collected and characterized from a number of wastewater streams as summarized in Table 3.3 below. These included secondary treated effluent from the Chandler Airport Water Reclamation Facilty (AWRF), secondary treated effluent from Johnson Utilities at the Anthem, SanTan and Pecan Creek locations, anaerobic digester centrate from the Greefield Water Reclamation Plant (WRP), and Van Rijn dairy lagoon. The collected wastewater sources were characterized in term of macronutrients including nitrate, ammonia and phosphate levels via flow injection analysis and also run on OES-ICP to determine trace metal levels. The values collected were compared to modified BG-11 with ¼ (~60 mg N-NO3/L) nitrogen content but all other nutrient levels unchanged. While some nutrients were in excess of BG-11 levels such as Ca²⁺ or Mg²⁺ across the board, others like Mn²⁺ and Mo²⁺ were difficient for all secondary treated municipal wastewater samples. Difficiency of these micronutrients likely posed little issue for using these waste streams as algal culture

Element	Chandler AWRF Effluent	Anthem Effluent	San Tan Effluent	Pecan Creek Effluent	Digester Centrate	Dairy	¹ ⁄4 BG-11
	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)
В	0.433	0.422	0.465	0.365	1.05	1.048	0.124
Ca	73.49	94.74	56.89	59.5	371.6	377.8	2.004
Со	0.008	0.001	0.00	0.00	0.008	0.005	0.003
Cu	0.026	0.011	0.047	0.014	0.035	0.089	0.005
Fe	0.003	0.00	0.036	0.00	0.202	0.273	0.279
К	21.52	21.71	18.18	18.00	-	-	4.301
Mg	23.81	19.25	11.33	11.16	-	-	0.182
Mn	0.009	0.024	0.011	0.008	0.113	0.331	0.124
Мо	0.007	0.002	0.006	0.003	0.03	0.009	0.038
Ν	6.00	3.41	2.88	5.13	500	270	61.8
Na	339.3	252.7	193.1	157.4	-	-	102.5
Р	3.421	0.194	2.625	2.531	4.05	3.5	1.704
S	121.4	46.65	26.74	25.13	376	379	0.24
Si	8.438	13.67	12.91	15.11	123.6	140.3	-
Zn	0.053	0.064	0.07	0.059	0.028	0.074	0.013

Table 3. 3: Comparison of nutrient profiles of common wastewaters to modified BG-11 media (with ¹/₄ nitrogen content). Values in bold denote possible deficiencies.

media because they are very low to begin with. However, the iron levels were low across all wastewater samples tested. This includes the centrate and dairy lagoon waters conidering they would have to be diluted significantly to bring nitrogen and phosphate levels in check while simultaneously addressing turbidity issues with these two given nutrient waste streams. The secondary treated wastewaters samples from the muncipal wastewater treatment facilities had insufficient nutrients to cultivate a dense algal culture. The bacterial flocculation and polishing techniques remove much of the available nitrogen and phosphorous content. The focus for the remainder of the study was turned towards the more concentrated nutrient sources such as anaerabic digester centrate and dairy lagoon water.

Turbidity caused by dissolved organic substances is known to reduce photosynthetic performance of cultures. Table 3.4 below outlines the optical density of common waste water stream at 450 and 750 nm. It is important that particles absorbing through the photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) band be kept in check if similar levels of production are expected from algal cultures grown on wastewater media. This matter is many times overlooked in wastewater studies involving algae but is likely of

Media	OD 450	OD 750
Distilled water	0.049	0.051
BG-11 medium	0.054	0.053
Centrifuged anaerobic digester sludge (no polymer)	3.732	1.9
Settled anaerobic digester sludge	1.679	0.9
Centrifuged anaerobic digester centrate (polymer)	0.193	0.091
Settled dairy	0.818	0.175

Table 3. 4: Optical density (OD) at 450 and 750 nm for various wastewater media



Figure 3. 13: Comparison of relative turbidity of wastewater samples in comparison to BG-11 medium. Left to right: Anaerobic digester centrate, settled dairy lagoon effluent, polymer treated centrifuged digester centrate, and BG-11 medium.

similar importance to the given nutrient profiles and ratios in the given wastewaters. Based on the given results, the wastewaters collected in the present study either needed additional filtration, dilution, or to be utilized in a culture with a short light path such as an acrylic flat plate panel. For comparison, Figure 3.13 demonstrates the relative turbidity of the anaerobic distester centrate, settled dairy lagoon effluent, polymer treated centrate, and BG-11 culture media for comparison. A previous study determined lime as an economical means to treat dairy wastewater, but at a much higher rate of 5wt%. At this rate, the study suggests treatment could be accomplished for \$0.06 per cow (E Sheffield et al. 2010). However, the lime functions by raising the pH which volatilzes ammonia and precipitates the phosphate and organic matter. Ammonia volatilization is a problem in algal cultures where photosynthesis constantly removes available CO₂ from the media, driving up the pH (Eustance et al. 2016).



Figure 3. 14: Treatment of dairy lagoon water with lime to reduce turbidity. Top left to right: Untreated dairy, 1.25wt% Lime, 1.5wt% Lime, 1.75wt% Lime, 2wt% Lime, 2.25wt% Lime, and 5wt% Lime. Bottom picture shows samples after 1 week of treatment.

Equation 3.1 below shows how CO_2 can help capture and store ammonia and vice versa by creating ammonium bicarbonate. This is a promising concept for CO_2 abatement as described in the literature (Resnik et al. 2004). The process could also be used to capture CO_2 and ammonia emissions form CAFOs to grow algae. Figure 3.14 shows untreated dairy alongside dairy treated with increasing wt% of agricultural lime. This preliminary study shows promise in being able reduce the lime dosing levels found

Equation 3.1:

$$NH_3(g) + CO_2(g) + H_2O(aq) \rightarrow NH_4HCO_3(aq)$$

by Sheffield (2010), possibly below the four-fold reduction to 1.25wt% found in this study. LRB-AZ-0414 was successfully cultivated on lime-treated water with added BG-11 nutrients. This is promising as future studies might explore the use of dense algal cultures used in conjunction with lime to precipate the organics and nutrients out of the water so that some lagoon water could be recycled for washing dairy lanes, etc. The development of using lime to improve the turbidity of wastwater streams was beyond the scope of this study since the available ammonia and phosphate would be stripped from the water and additional processing and/or capture would be necessary to make use of the nutrients. To deal with the issue of turbidity for this study, dilution with tap water was used as a means to bring nutrient and turbidity levels in check (in the case of digester centrate and dairy).

In addition to wastewater characterization, Experiment 3.4 includes growth studies on strain LRB-AZ-0414 to work toward development of a wastewater media for this alga. The first growth study sought to determine minimum phosphate required for growth as well as the nitrate and phosphate levels potential impact on lipid production as noted in the literature (Bajhaiya et al. 2017). The second was a comparison of growth between the secondary treated effluent, diluted digester centrate, and diluted dairy wastewater to determine the relative performance of the strain on the given wastewaters in comparison to modified BG-11 with ¼ nitrate levels (~60 mg/L N-NO₃).

As depicted in Figure 3.15 below, the acrylic flat panels were used to cultivate six cultures of LRB-AZ-0414 with different N:P ratios to determine the effects on growth rate, nitrate uptake, phosphate uptake, and lipid productivity to better understand the physiology of the strain when exposed to different nutrient levels. The control with full BG-11 nitrate (246 mg N/L) and phosphate levels (6.81 mg P/L) performed the best in



Figure 3. 15: Cell dry weight of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 grown on modified BG-11 media with different levels of phosphate and nitrogen. Vertical bars denote standard error.

terms of growth rate and worst in terms of lipid accumulation in the biomass. This was to be expected as nitrogen limitation is strongly correlated with lipid accumulation in the biomass, typically reaching 50% in this strain (unpublished data). All cultures with limited nitrogen demonstrated significantly lowered productivity after exhausting their nitrate reserves by day 4. When comparing growth rate within only the nitrogen deprived cultures there was a direct correlation to decreasing phosphate level from the full BG-11 levels of 6.81 mg N/L to lower amounts. This became a significant difference



Figure 3. 16: Phosphate uptake by *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 on different starting levels of phosphate. Vertical bars denote standard error.

via a two-tailed students t-test at 0.85 mg N/L ($p \le 0.05$) and 0.43 mg N/L ($p \le 0.01$) levels, which had markedly reduced growth rates.

Phosphate from the culture media is absorbed extremely fast from the culture medium as demonstrated by Figure 3.16 above. This fact required the sampling interval to be adjust to 15 min intervals to capture the uptake, which ranged from 0.03-0.08 mg P L⁻¹min⁻¹ for the nitrogen-deprived cultures but jumped to 0.45 mg P L⁻¹min⁻¹. Having sufficient nitrogen levels apparently increases phosphate uptake over 6 times more than for nitrogen deficient cultures. All cultures removed practically all phosphate from the media by 1.5 hours at a starting cell density of approximately 0.5 g/L.



Figure 3. 17: Nitrogen uptake by *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 on different starting levels of phosphate. Vertical bars denote standard error.

Likewise, the nitrate uptake in Figure 3.17 demonstrates an influence of initial phosphate levels in the media. All cultures with reduced nitrogen levels had depleted most of the nitrate in the media by day 4 with the exception of the control that started with 246 mg N/L and surprisingly the tanks with the lowest level of phosphorous which had about 10% of its initial nitrate level left on day 4. Both the 0.43 and 0.85 mg P/L treatments that showed a significantly lowered cell density and phosphate uptake also had a reduced nitrogen uptake at 12 and 20 mg N L⁻¹ day⁻¹, respectively. The 1.7, 3.41,



Figure 3. 18: Lipid percentage (wt) for strain LRB-AZ-0414 grown on different levels of nitrate and phosphate. Vertical bars denote standard error.

and full 6.81 mg P/L treatments with reduced nitrate levels all depleted nitrate by day 2 with an average uptake rate of 31 mg N L⁻¹ day⁻¹, similar to previous values reported for this strain (Eustance, 2015). The control with full BG-11 nitrate and phosphate levels averaged 50 mg N L⁻¹ day⁻¹ uptake over the first four days.

Nitrate and phosphate levels demonstrated an inversely proportional trend to lipid accumulation and directly proportional to biomass accumulation that is typical for LRB-AZ-0414 and many other green algae. Lipid content in Figure 3.18 shows the control tanks dropping to a lower lipid content than in the original inoculum. This is



Figure 3. 19: Volumetric productivity (g L⁻¹ day⁻¹) of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 on different starting levels of phosphate. Vertical bars denote standard error.

consistent with high growth rates where very little energy is routed into oil biosynthesis. Figure 3.19 shows the volumetric productivity with the nitrogen replete tank averaging around 0.4 g/L/day throughout the experiment. The nitrogen deplete tanks had productivity over the first 6 days while the nitrogen reserves are exhausted, then productivity trails off as lipid accumulation commences. With the exception of the lowest initial phosphate level of 0.43 mg P/L, the observed trends show a slightly higher lipid content by decreasing phosphate levels from 6.81 to 0.85 mg P/L but with no statistical significance. However, lipid values were significantly different ($p \le 0.01$) between the two levels of nitrate tested.

Considering the molar N:P ratios for the given treatments in this study, ranging from 314 to 20, it appears 0.43 and 0.85 mg P/L treatments with N:P ratios of 214 and 159, respectively, had a significantly reduced growth rate among the nitrate limited cultures. Nevertheless, there was no significant decrease in lipid accumulation in the biomass. In fact, the data suggests a slight increase in lipid accumulation in all groups with limited nitrogen with N:P ratios ranging from 40 to 314 with peak oil accumulation coming from the N:P range between 40 to 159. BG-11 media was created for blue-green algae and has an N:P ratio at 80, which appears to be high given the results of this experiment. The Redfield N:P ratio is only 16, but this value may not give the best growth performance. Other studies have suggested optimal N:P ratios for growth may be in range of 20-50, which is consistent with the findings of the present study (Geider and La Roche 2002). The highest total growth of the nitrogen-limited tanks was the 6.81 g P/L tank with 2.98 g/L biomass, which is 6% higher than the 3.41 g P/L tanks. However, the total lipid yield was greatest in the 3.41 g P/L tank (N:P of 40) with a total lipid yield of 1.41 g/L, which is 7% higher than the 6.81 g P/L (N:P of 20) nitrogen-limited tank. This is inconsistent with literature results showing that reducing the N:P ratio towards 1:1 increases lipid production (Ruiz et al. 2013).

The findings of this study suggest both nitrogen and phosphorous limitation increase lipid production at the cost of biomass production, which is important to consider when creating a wastewater media for algaculture. The best N:P ratio was determined to be 40 to maximize oil production for stain LRB-AZ-0414 which reached 50% total lipid. Further refinement of these results is necessary to verify this as the optimum ratio. Also more work needs to be completed to determine the maximum N:P ratio for log growth on wastewaters containing excess nitrogen and phosphates. Literature values for N:P ratios for microalgae range from less than 5 to more than 100



Figure 3. 20: Dairy wastewater (left) and digester centrate (right) diluted 1:10 with tap water as culture media for *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414.

(Geider and La Roche 2002). Earlier studies on *Scenedesmus sp.* have shown the critical N:P ratio, the ratio at which neither phosphorous or nitrogen are limiting is 30 for *Scenedesmus* similar to the findings of the present study (Rhee 1978).

The final study of Experiment 3.4 was to assess the side-by-side productivity of several wastewater streams including digester centrate from a municipal wastewater anaerobic digester, dairy wastewater from a lagoon, and secondary treated wastewater (2° effluent) from a wastewater treatment facility. As discussed previously, the turbidity of the dairy and centrate was unacceptable as an algal culture media as demonstrated in Figure 3.20



Figure 3. 21: Uptake of nitrogen by *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 from various wastewater media in comparison with modified BG-11 media. Vertical bars denote standard error.

above. The centrate water was treated with a polymer that strips some of the phosphate from the treated water. Alternatively, treatment with lime could be used but both will remove more nutrients from the wastewater, including ammonia and phosphate. The focus was instead aimed at developing a simple, low cost utilization of the available waste streams. Dilution was used as a method of reducing turbidity (and excess ammonia). A ten-fold dilution with tap water was adopted to test the wastewaters at their respective nutrient levels, as shown in Figure 3.21 for comparison with the modified BG-11 media with ¼ (61 mg N/L) nitrate content. The dairy and centrate both had predominately ammonium as a nitrogen source. The municipal 2° effluent had a small amount of remaining nitrate that still poses a problem with wastewater maintenance crews as algae grow on and clog equipment. Strain LRB-AZ-O414 has shown similar growth performance on both ammonium and nitrate as nitrogen sources provided the pH is maintained around or below 7.5 to prevent volatilization of the ammonia as a gas due to its pKa as reviewed previously (Eustance et al. 2016).

Table 3. 5: Lipid, Protein and Ash content of biomass produced on wastewater media in comparison to modified BG-11 (61 mg N/L).

Biochemical Composition (wt%)								
	Centrate Dairy Effluent ¹ / ₄ BG-11 (NO ₃ ⁻)							
Lipid	34.9%	39.4%	39.2%	34.4%				
Protein	21.0%	17.4%	16.5%	24.0%				
Ash	0.63%	0.75%	1.64%	1.77%				

Table 3. 6: Comparison of areal productivity from modified laboratory grade BG-11 media to media derived from anaerobic digester centrate, dairy lagoon water, and municipal treatment plant effluent.

Areal Productivity (g m ⁻² day ⁻¹)								
Growth phase	BG-11 (NO ₃ -)	BG-11 (NH ₄ +)	1:10 Centrate	1:10 Dairy	Effluent			
Log	17.80±0.71	17.92±0.87	17.2±0.69	12.1±0.61	7.5±0.26			
Nutrient limited	6.37±0.43	6.01±0.36	8.5±0.38	5.5±0.19	4.0±0.18			
Overall	11.87±0.83	11.04±0.95	12.3±0.55	9.1±0.45	7.30.36			

Figure 3.21 shows the nitrate was taken up from all cultures within the first three days of cultivation, with the effluent and dairy being the first to exhaust their smaller nitrogen reserves and begin to stress and accumulate oil. Areal productivities are averaged over the course of the experiment for log growth phase and stationary (nutrient limited) phase with an overall average as presented in Table 3.5, which includes productivity of tanks cultivated on BG-11 with ammonium as the nitrogen source as taken from another study on strain LRB-AZ-0414. Table 3.6 summarizes the biochemical composition as percentage of dry weight as protein lipid or ash. It is important to note the increase in lipid and decrease in protein because these cultures had too few nutrients. Also noteworthy is the small amount of ash dairy and centrate as compared to BG-11.

Overall, the 1:10 dilution of centrate out-performed BG-11 (both 61 mg N/L nitrate and ammonium) in terms of overall average productivity. This source of wastewater has the highest available nutrients and least turbidity but was not expected to outperform standard BG-11 media. Further work with this strain will be required to develop a feasible wastewater treatment strategy, but the preliminary results are promising and match the successful cultivation of algae on centrate presented in numerous other studies(Hughes et al. 2018; Ren et al. 2017; Bohutskyi et al. 2015; Morales-Amaral et al. 2015). The strain is also fully capable of growing on dairy and 2° effluent as well. In this study the dairy had a rather low amount of ammonia at 270 mg N/L which, once diluted 10-fold to reduce the turbidity, was insufficient. Sampling of local dairy lagoons has also shown the wide range of ammonia levels possible, with much higher starting concentrations available by finding the right sampling place and time. Also, municipalities handle their treatment systems differently and some release more nutrients than others depending on a number of factors. However, operators are



Figure 3. 22: LRB-AZ-0414 grown on 1:10 diluted anaerobic digester centrate (top left), 1:10 diluted dairy lagoon water (top right), secondary treated municipal effluent (bottom left) and modified BG-11 as control (bottom right).

becoming proficient at removing the waste quickly and keeping waste nutrients in discharge low. This makes 2° effluent more suitable for a high-throughput attached or biofilm algal production system placed on site more realistic. In addition, the amount of nutrients currently released would not support a dense algal culture, although the municipal treatment process could likely be modified to release more nutrients.

Figure 3.22 shows the algal cultures grown in three wastewater media in comparison with BG-11 media. The color change is consistent with the nutrient levels and productivity data for this study. LRB-AZ-0414 quickly loses its green color as much of its chlorophyll degrades and lipid accumulation begins which is evident in the low nutrient dairy and 2° effluent tanks that quickly used their nitrogen reserves and changed color. Future effort should be focused on further refinement of a given wastewater source as an algal culture media, however this study demonstrates the ability of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 to grow successfully on a variety of common wastewater streams while producing valuable lipid and protein.

3.5 Conclusions

The knowledge of how to effectively utilize waste nutrient streams for microalgae biomass production is a current bottleneck of realizing widespread commercial microalgae production as an agricultural commodity. Characterization of the given waste nutrient stream (aqueous or gaseous) as well as characterization of the strain to be grown on wastewater is of upmost importance to remove this bottleneck. This study demonstrates that *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 can be successfully cultivated in acrylic flat panel reactors using flue gas from a natural gas-fired boilers on a semiconductor fab plant. The strain demonstrated significantly better growth achieving up to 4.96 ± 0.11 % PE (based on PAR) for the flue gas tanks and 4.01 ± 0.23 % PE when grown on commercial grade CO₂. Future work should be devoted to developing an efficient means of delivery of gaseous components into an aqueous system, while minimizing losses to atmosphere. Development of passive gas contact devices and/or closed production systems could go a long way towards solving this problem.

Additionally, the strain has demonstrated the ability to be grown on a number of wastewater streams including muncipal effluent and anaerobic digester centrate from a municipal wastewater treatment plant as well as dairy lagoon water. Centrate performed better than BG-11 media in acrylic flat panel reactors producing an overall 12.3±0.55 g m⁻ ² day⁻¹ and 34.8% total lipid. Municipal anaerobic digester centrate and dairy lagoon wastewaters make good culture media for strain LRB-AZ-0414 but have high turbidity that blocks light into the culture. Turbidity can be reduced with use of lime or polymers, but nutrients are removed. Dilution is another option for reducing turbidity of wastewaters and proved an effective measure in this study. Strain LRB-AZ-0414, a high lipid strain was also found to accumulate a significant amount of lipid when grown on wastewater of varying nitrogen and phosphorous content. This study determined that a N:P ratio of 40 was optimal to produce the highest lipid yield amongst nitrogen deprived cultures. Future studies should focus on optimization of nutrient ratios in waste streams while simultaneously balancing with dilution rates to achieve the best balance of nutrients and light penetration into the culture. Decreasing the path length of the given photobioreactor system may also provide a passive approach to dealing with turbidity issues common to many wastewater streams.

Microalgae have the potential to capture and utilize NO_x emmissions from flue gas provided the gas can be oxidized and solubilized into a useable form such as nitrate. This study demonstrated NO_x emmissions can be captured and used by algal cultures. A 4.57 m tall column captured 100% of the simulated 40 ppm NO_x emmissions with addition 5mM FeCl₃ but requiring signifant energy to do so. Algae at 2.0 g/L alone removed 58% of NO_x emissions, and capture with ultra high-density cultures (>10 g/L) should be investigated further due to increased O₂ concentration seen in these cultures that could drive the oxidation and capture of NO_x further. A horizonatal NO_x contact reactor was shown to decrease the required energy input and demonstrated up to 40% NO_x removal with the addition of 1.8 mM Fe(III)EDTA to drive the oxidation of NO_x and increase the capture rate. With better knowledge of appropriate capture strategies and techniques, as well as better characterization of the given waste streams and algal cultures being cultivated, the bottleneck of not being able to efficiently and economically utilize waste nutrients streams can be reduced or eliminated, thereby making commercial microalgae production a reality. Future work should be devoted to better understanding how to manage these issues of nutrient capture or utilization for production of a given alga.

3.6 Acknowledgments

This work would not have been possible without the assistance of Martha Kent, Emil Puruhito, Everett Eustance, Shahrzad Badvipour, and others that helped with experimental setup, sample, and data collection for this project and also our sponsors including Intel, SRP, ADEQ, and ABOR for various projects in this work. Thanks to AzCATI for use of facilities and Goldwater laboratory for samples verification. Additionally thanks the Feenstra Dairy, Van Rijn Dairy, Shamrock Farms, Johnson Utilities, Greenfield Water Reclamation Plant and Chandler Airport Water Reclamation Facility for taking the time for tours and allowing us to gather wastewater samples for this work. 3.7 References

- Bajhaiya DA, Mandotra S, Ansolia A, Barsana A (2017) Recent Advances in Improving Ecophysiology of Microalgae for Biofuels. In. pp 141-162. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-51010-1_8
- Bohutskyi P, Liu K, Nasr LK, Byers N, Rosenberg JN, Oyler GA, Betenbaugh MJ, Bouwer EJ (2015) Bioprospecting of Microalgae for Integrated Biomass Production and Phytoremediation of Unsterilized Wastewater and Anaerobic Digestion Centrate. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 99 (14):6139-6154. doi:10.1007/s00253-015-6603-4
- C Bigognoa IK-G, S Boussibaa, A Vonshaka, Z Cohena (2002) Lipid and Fatty Acid Composition of the Green Oleaginous Alga Parietochloris Incisa, the Richest Plant Source of Arachidonic Acid. Phytochemistry 60 (2):497-503
- E Sheffield R, F Davis T, Moreira V, Leblanc B (2010) Phosphorus Removal of Dairy Wastewater Via Lime Precipitation. doi:10.13031/2013.32670
- Ekendahl S, Bark M, Engelbrektsson J, Karlsson C-A, Niyitegeka D, Strömberg N (2018) Energy-Efficient Outdoor Cultivation of Oleaginous Microalgae at Northern Latitudes Using Waste Heat and Flue Gas from a Pulp and Paper Mill. Algal Research 31:138-146. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.11.007
- Eustance E, Badvipour S, Wray JT, Sommerfeld MR (2015) Biomass Productivity of Two *Scenedesmus* Strains Cultivated Semi-Continuously in Outdoor Raceway Ponds and Flat-Panel Photobioreactors. Journal of Applied Phycology 28 (3):1471-1483. doi:10.1007/s10811-015-0710-6
- Eustance E, T. Wray J, Badvipour S, R. Sommerfeld M (2016) Volatile Nutrients -Improving Utilization of Ammonia and Carbon Dioxide in Microalgal Cultivation: A Review. Current Biotechnology 5 (2):130-141. doi:10.2174/2211550105666160120000606
- Flood SL, Burkholder JM (2018) Chattonella Subsalsa (Raphidophyceae) Growth and Hemolytic Activity in Response to Agriculturally-Derived Estuarine Contaminants. Harmful Algae 76:66-79. doi:10.1016/j.hal.2018.05.006
- Geider R, La Roche J (2002) Redfield Revisited: Variability of C:N:P in Marine Microalgae and Its Biochemical Basis. European Journal of Phycology 37 (1):1-17. doi:10.1017/s0967026201003456
- Graham J (1991) Symposium Introductory Remarks: A Brief History of Aquatic Microbial Ecology. . J Protozool 38:66-69
- Hou Y, Velthof GL, Oenema O (2015) Mitigation of Ammonia, Nitrous Oxide and Methane Emissions from Manure Management Chains: A Meta-Analysis and Integrated Assessment. Global change biology 21 (3):1293-1312. doi:10.1111/gcb.12767

- Hughes AR, Sulesky A, Andersson B, Peers G (2018) Sulfate Amendment Improves the Growth and Bioremediation Capacity of a Cyanobacteria Cultured on Municipal Wastewater Centrate. Algal Research 32:30-37. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.03.004
- J. Kramer B, Davis T, A. Meyer K, Rosen B, Goleski J, J. Dick G, Oh G, Gobler C (2018) Nitrogen Limitation, Toxin Synthesis Potential, and Toxicity of Cyanobacterial Populations in Lake Okeechobee and the St. Lucie River Estuary, Florida, During the 2016 State of Emergency Event, vol 13. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0196278
- John Burgess LJ, Allen Lowe, Stephen Schuck, Warren Flentje (2011) Novel Co2 Capture Task Force Report.
- Joshi J, Wang J (2018) Manure Management Coupled with Bioenergy Production: An Environmental and Economic Assessment of Large Dairies in New Mexico. Energy Economics 74:197-207. doi:10.1016/j.eneco.2018.06.008
- Medvezhonkova O, Zvereva Y, Poberezhnaya AE, Tomberg I, Timoshkin O (2018) Impact of Beached Algae on Psammon Development in the North Basin of Lake Baikal.
- Morales-Amaral MdM, Gómez-Serrano C, Acién FG, Fernández-Sevilla JM, Molina-Grima E (2015) Outdoor Production of *Scenedesmus sp.* In Thin-Layer and Raceway Reactors Using Centrate from Anaerobic Digestion as the Sole Nutrient Source. Algal Research 12:99-108. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2015.08.020
- Nagase I, Yosshihara K, Eguchi K, Yokota Y, Matsui R, Hirata K, Miyamoto* K (1997) Characteristics of Biological Nox Removal from Flue Gas in a *Dunaliella Tertiolecta* Culture System. Journal of Fermenation and Bioengineering 83 (5):461-465
- Otto Pulz KS (1998) Photobioreactors: Design and Performance with Respect to Light Energy Input, vol 59. vol 59. Spinger-Verlag Berlin, Heidelburg
- Radmann EM, Camerini FV, Santos TD, Costa JAV (2011) Isolation and Application of Sox and Nox Resistant Microalgae in Biofixation of Co2 from Thermoelectricity Plants. Energy Conversion and Management 52 (10):3132-3136. doi:10.1016/j.enconman.2011.04.021
- Ren H, Tuo J, Addy MM, Zhang R, Lu Q, Anderson E, Chen P, Ruan R (2017) Cultivation of Chlorella Vulgaris in a Pilot-Scale Photobioreactor Using Real Centrate Wastewater with Waste Glycerol for Improving Microalgae Biomass Production and Wastewater Nutrients Removal. Bioresource technology 245 (Pt A):1130-1138. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.09.040
- Resnik KP, Yeh JT, Pennline HW (2004) Aqua Ammonia Process for Simultaneous Removal of Co2, So2 and Nox. Int J Environmental Technology and Management 4 (1-2):89-104

- Rhee G-Y (1978) Effects of N:P Atomic Ratios and Nitrate Limitation on Algal Growth, Cell Composition and Nitrate Uptake. Limnology and Oceanography 23 (1):10-25
- Ruiz J, Álvarez-Díaz P, Garrido-Pérez C, Barragan J, Perales JA (2013) Photobiotreatment: Influence of Nitrogen and Phosphorous Ratio in Wastewater on Growth Kinetics of *Scenedesmus obliquus*. International Journal of Phytoremediation 15 (8):774-788. doi:10.1080/15226514.2012.735291
- Soontiens N, Binding C, Fortin V, Mackay M, Rao Y (2018) Algal Bloom Transport in Lake Erie Using Remote Sensing and Hydrodynamic Modelling: Sensitivity to Buoyancy Velocity and Initial Vertical Distribution. doi:10.1016/j.jglr.2018.10.003
- Villa P, Bresciani M, Giardino C, Bortoluzzi A (2012) Monitoring of Algal Blooms in Chao Lake, China, from Satellite Data.

4. MANUSCRIPT 3: GRAVITY SEDIMENTATION AND MICROFLUIDIZATION OF SCENEDESMUS ACUTUS BIOMASS FOR USE AS BIOFUEL AND FERTILIZER.

Manuscript Information Page

Joshua T. Wray^{1,2,*}

Status of Manuscript:

- <u>X</u> Prepared for submission to a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Officially submitted to a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Accepted by a peer-reviewed journal
- _____ Published in a peer-reviewed journal

¹School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, 85287

²Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation, Arizona State University, Mesa, AZ, 85212

*Corresponding Authors:

*School of Life Sciences, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ, 85287; jtwray@asu.edu

4.1 Abstract

The realization of efficient commercial microalgae production as an agricultural commodity to be used as feedstocks for food, fuel, and fertilizer relies on the development of energy efficient harvesting and post-processing techniques for the biomass. This study investigates the use of gravity sedimentation of Scenedesmus acutus biomass as a harvest technique in comparison to harvesting via centrifugation. Additionally, a Microfluidics M110-EH microfluidizer was investigated as a means of post-processing for cellular disruption of the biomass and was found to be a potential method of liberating high value biomass components, such as lutein and astaxanthin, which were both found in this alga strain. The use of microfluidization as a postprocessing option was determined to only be applicable to production of high value products due to the relatively large energy demand for biomass processing. Settling as a means of harvesting, which has a much smaller energy footprint, has much wider applicability as a harvesting technique if the process is optimized for each given strain. Ideas for adapting a lamella settler to harvest microalgae are discussed. Also lipidextracted Scenedesmus acutus biomass was tested for its suitability as nutrient source for the growth of cucumber (Cucumis sativus) and corn (Zea mays). With comparable results to a commercially available 4-6-6 fertilizer, the extracted biomass was shown to have potential as a slow-release organic fertilizer for plants after the high value products like oil or carotenoids were extracted from the biomass.

4.2 Introduction

The idea of farming algae on a commercial scale for the production of biofuels and other bioproducts is not a novel idea with attempts being made as early as 1931. The roots of algaculture extend even farther back with the first laboratory culture of microalgae described in scientific literature over 140 years ago (M. Borowitzka 2013). Despite its more recent renaissance as a biofuel crop, algae—both macro and micro—are rather old crops first being harvested from seawater in Asia over 2000 years ago (Enamala et al. 2018). Also, people harvested spirulina for centuries from Lake Chad in Africa (Batello et al. 2004) and Lake Texcoco in Central America (Soni et al. 2017).

Even with its prior use and cultivation throughout history, knowledge of how to efficiently cultivate and harvest microalgae on a commercial scale has not progressed to the degree other traditional terrestrial crops have. This is unfortunate considering the average yields from algae can be 5-10 times that of higher plants. Algae are some of the most efficient photosynthetic organisms on the planet, producing biomass with up to 90% of its weight in valuable lipids (Metting 1996), 70% protein (Privadarshani and Rath 2012), or 70% carbohydrates (Becker 1994). In addition, the biomass can be shifted to produce more of a particular bio-compound at will by manipulating environmental conditions while simultaneously having a much shorter life cycle than terrestrial crops. Algae can also be much more adaptable and produce a wide variety of compounds in concentrations terrestrial crops cannot compete with. This includes astaxanthin and other valuable carotenoids (Butler et al. 2017; Vaquero et al. 2014; Wichuk et al. 2014), EPA and DHA fatty acids (Allemann and Allen 2018; Lu et al. 2001; Liu et al. 2013a), beta carotene and glycerol (Zhu et al. 2018), carbohydrates (Ho et al. 2013; Jerez et al. 2016a), and of course triacylglycerides from which we can make biofuels (Duong et al. 2012; Amer et al. 2011).

Unfortunately, techniques in algae cultivation are in their infancy at best, with production almost exclusively being done in open raceways up until the late 20th century (O. Pulz 1998). This is largely due to the fact that the key components in algal culture are only starting to be understood. Although algae are very adaptable and can survive a wide range of environmental conditions, a given culture has certain parameters that must be maintained in within a specific tolerance in order to achieve the best possible yields. This includes physical and chemical parameters like temperature, pH, salinity, conductivity, nutrient concentrations, etc. that play an important physiological role in the life cycle of a given strain of algae. However, since algae are producers relying on solar radiation to complete photosynthesis, light penetration and utilization plays a critical role in efficient biomass growth. Productivity of an algal culture is really a function of more complex interactions between biomass density, mixing, light intensity, concentration of nutrients in the medium, etc.

Only in the last few decades have researchers started to grasp the importance of these types of interactions, and narrowed the focus to areas requiring greater attention. The following are critical roadblocks to commercial algaculture that must be addressed in order for the full potential of microalgae to be realized:

- Optimize a micro-environment better suited for photosynthesis.
- Optimize utilization waste nutrient sources for efficient biomass production.
- Optimize harvesting and disruption techniques for a given strain being cultivated.

These three areas must be addressed in order to bring microalgae on board as an agricultural commodity. Current prices for agricultural commodities are in the \$100's per MT and microalgae biomass in an order of magnitude higher in the 1000's per mo. This is because the innate biology of macroscopic algae and higher plants makes them more easily adapted to commercial scale farming. For instance, both higher plant and seaweed create thin leaves or leaf-like structures to better manage photosynthesis and

light utilization. They both also have structures like roots or holdfast for efficient uptake of nutrient or that provide anchoring to the ground. Additionally, their structure provides for easy harvesting of the biomass: instead of collecting many small individual cells, one can collect many cells all at once. These issues are simple in nature, but focusing on ways to make microalgae competitive in these specific areas will help spur the realization of microalgae as an agricultural commodity.

This work is aimed at identifying potential solutions to the long-standing issue of harvesting and post-processing of microalgal biomass. Harvest of microalgae is challenging because microalgae, unlike macroalgae, are on the order of a few microns in size which inherently creates an energy intensive harvesting scenarios. For example, energy consumption of harvesting via centrifugation has been shown to range from 20 kWh/m³ to 0.80 kWh/m³ when the flow rate through the centrifuge varied from 0.94 L/min to 23 L/min, respectively. However, increasing the flow rate decreased the % recovery of the algal biomass from 94% to 17% (Dassey and Theegala 2013). The longer the culture stays in the bowl of the centrifuge, the longer it has to sediment out on the sides of the bowl, increasing efficiency of harvest but also increasing energy input. Because of this, centrifugation is not energetically or economically feasible in the production of algae as an agricultural commodity, especially as a biofuel crop.

Even though production of a potential microalgae energy crop is highly sensitive to significant energy inputs like those involved in the harvest of biomass, there is little consensus on a widespread harvesting practice for microscopic algae (Mata et al. 2010). A number of other methods exist including dissolved air flotation, flocculation, autoflocculation, membrane filtration, and gravity sedimentation (Milledge and Heaven 2012). While dissolved air flotation, membrane filtration, and centrifugation are all very active, energy-consuming processes, both auto-flocculation and gravity sedimentation are two mostly passive techniques of algae harvest that offer high throughput rates with minimal capital and operational costs. Gravity sedimentation relies on the very slight difference in density between algae and water and the force of gravity is used to settle out the biomass. Auto-flocculation is usually a species-specific phenomenon where the algae flocculate and fall out of the culture due to some environmental stimuli, typically high pH. Many strains cannot auto-flocculate, leaving gravity sedimentation as the best possible means to economically harvest a wide range of microalgae biomass.

Lamella settlers used in wastewater treatment for years have been suggested to be adapted to microalgae harvesting (Janelt et al. 1997; Letourneau et al. 1988). However, few if any designs are in commercial service to date as much of the production in the field has been on high value products where a centrifuge can be utilized and most research projects over the years have been concerned with growth rates and high performance strains rather than cost-effective harvesting (Mata et al. 2010). The potential of the lamella settler, along with information about settling characteristics could go a long way in reducing the harvesting cost for a given algae strain. This work is aimed at identifying the feasibility of using gravity sedimentation to reduce the harvesting cost of *Scenedesmus acutus* biomass.

Additionally, adopting appropriate post-processing techniques and defining valuable uses for residual biomass components can both go a long way to making a positive economic impact on a given microalgae crop. This ultimately depends on the final end use and perceived value of the biomass. In order to use the intracellular components, the cell must first be ruptured. This is typically done mechanically or chemically. Besides investigation into settling characteristics of *Scenedesmus acutus* biomass, this study aims to determine the feasibility of using a microfluidizer to mechanically disrupt biomass for oil and or carotenoid extraction while the spent biomass is used as a plant fertilizer. Doing this adds additional value to the biomass beyond the production of the primary oil or carotenoid product. A mineralization study was carried out to show release of nitrogen from the algae biomass into the soil. Also, a growth study on cucumber (*Cucumis sativus*) and corn (*Zea mays*) is conducted to show the feasibility and potential application rates of the extracted algae biomass as a fertilizer as adapted from a previous study (Mulbry et al. 2005). Obtaining this information for strain LRB-AZ-0414 with help remove the harvesting as a post-processing roadblock currently limiting its commercial production.

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 Scenedesmus acutus strains

Two strains of *Scenedesmus acutus*, LRB-AZ-0414 (KR904912) and LRB-AZ-0424, were utilized for all experiments. The strains were isolated on BG-11 agar plates and maintained on monoalgal BG-11 agar plates in the laboratory. All experiments used cultures that had been acclimated to grow outdoors in the desert southwest. This was accomplished by scaling the cultures in the lab (using round 800 mL glass tubes D=4.6cm, L=61cm) and then transferring into two 50 L acrylic vertical flat panels in the outdoor photobioreactor array. These two stock panels were maintained on the modified BG-11 culture medium described below and were used as inoculum to grow biomass for all harvesting and post-processing experiments.

4.3.2 Modified BG-11 culture medium

A modified version of the standard laboratory BG-11 culture medium consisting of one fourth of the nitrogen (375 ppm NaNO₃) and no additional magnesium sulfate,
calcium chloride, or sodium bicarbonate was utilized for producing the biomass utilized in this study. These changes were made because lowering the nitrogen concentration led to a faster stress response (oil accumulation) and the tap water utilized outside already had sufficient micronutrients to replace these ingredients. Analyzed tap water at ASU's AzCATI field site (33°18'14.2"N, 111°40'21.5"W) had an average hardness of 280 ppm as CaCO₃ with 180 ppm Na⁺, 75 ppm Ca²⁺, 70 ppm SO₄²⁻, 24 ppm Mg⁺, and 8 ppm K⁺. Final composition of the modified growth medium included 375 ppm NaNO₃ (Alfa Aesar), 9.58 ppm K₂HPO₄ (BDH), 5.24 ppm of Ammonium Ferric Citrate (Alfa Aesar), 1.31 ppm Citric Acid Monohydrate (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.71 ppm H₃BO₃ (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.445 ppm MnCl₂·4H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.10 ppm Na₂MoO₄·2H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.06 ppm ZnSO₄·7H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.02 ppm CuSO₄·5H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich), 0.1 ppm Co(NO₃)₂·6H₂O (Sigma-Aldrich).

4.3.3 Flat panel photobioreactor array

Experiments in this study were conducted using biomass cultivated on the Arizona Center for Algae Technology and Innovation (AzCATI) outdoor field site in Mesa, AZ that utilized a north-south facing array of 48 vertical acrylic flat panel photobioreactors. The flat panel photobioreactors were constructed of 13 mm thick acrylic sheets. They were aligned in four rows of twelve panels with sufficient spacing to minimize shading (~1.2 m). Tank dimensions are 1.17m by 1.17m by 3.8cm giving an internal volume (accounting for flex of acrylic) of 60L and a working volume (accounting for aeration volume) of 50L. Aeration was provided via 13mm PVC pipe with 0.8mm holes drilled every 3.8 cm across the bottom of the PVC pipe in a staggered arrangement to promote mixing. This supplied the cultures with 0.5 vvm aeration. Commercial grade carbon dioxide (CO₂) was obtained from Praxair dewar located on site and plumbed into the photobioreactor array. The CO_2 was fed into the inlet of a 2 H.P. Sweetwater blower at maintain at a feed rate of 1.5% CO_2 from sunrise to sunset daily. The tanks were cooled by placing 13mm stainless steel cooling loops into tanks and circulating cooling water from a 2000L underground reservoir cooled using two GPC-25 Glacier evaporative pool coolers set on a Johnson Controls thermostat to regulate the reservoir temperature to $24\pm3^{\circ}C$ for the LRB-AZ-0414 strain and $29\pm3^{\circ}C$ for the LRB-AZ-0424 strain. A 2 HP 3 phase pool pump circulated chilled reservoir water during the day to regulate culture temperature in the photobioreactor array.

4.3.4 Harvesting via centrifugation

Harvesting of algae biomass was accomplished using a 1.5 hp Lavin 12-413v centrifuge by AML Industries, Inc. at 3000 g. Flow rate of algal cultures through the centrifuge was regulated to 6.5 to 7.5 LPM to ensure efficient harvesting of biomass.

4.3.5 Light Microscopy

Light microscope images of cells were obtained using an Olympus BH-2 light microscope with 20X or 40X objectives to access relative disruption efficiency of microfluidized cells after each pass through the machine.

4.3.6 High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC) analysis

A Beckman Ultrasphere C18 column (250 mm long, 4.6 mm ID.; 5 μ m; Beckman Instruments, USA) was used for quantification of pigments in nutrient limited algae biomass by HPLC at 25°C. The algae cells were freeze-dried and extracted in 25:75 (v/v) solution of dichloromethane and methanol. Solvent A, the mobile phase, was a 5.0:85.0:5.5:4.5 (v/v) solution of dichloromethane, methanol, acetonitrile, water

respectively. Solvent B was a 25.0:28.0:42.5:4.5 (v/v) solution of dichloromethane, methanol, acetonitrile, and water, respectively. Peaks on the chromatograph were measured at a wavelength of 480 nm and a flow rate of 1.0 mL min⁻¹in order to facilitate detection of the different astaxanthin species, canthaxanthin, lutein, and β -carotene. The peaks for chlorophyll a and chlorophyll b were measured at 450 nm in accordance with (Yuan et al. 1997). Comparison of the retention times of known standards or other spectra from published data were used for peak identification.

4.3.7 Ion Chromatography (HPAE-PAD) analysis

Carbohydrate analysis was completed with the use of a Thermo Scientific— Dionex ICS-5000+ Analytical HPIC System equipped with a PA-20 column. Sample prep was completed by TFA digestion of 10 mg samples of freeze-dried cell free culture media with 153 μ L of 12.98 M TFA 847 μ L 18 MOhm filtered water and digested at a temperature of 100°C for 6 hours. The TFA is evaporated under purge gas followed by resuspension and a 1:50 dilution using 18 MOhm water and subsequent filtering using a 0.2 μ m nylon filter. The samples were then analyzed using high pressure anion exchange liquid chromatography using pulsed amperometric detection (HPAE-PAD).

4.3.8 Carbon Hydrogen Nitrogen (CHN) analysis

CHN analysis was completed using approximately 2.5 mg of freeze-dried algae samples into a tin cup for combustion at 1760°C, upon which halogens are chemically scrubbed and the resulting gas is separated on a GC column and analyze via a thermal conductivity detector to calculate total C, H, and N in the samples to determine C:N ratios of the samples.

4.3.9 Microwave digestion

Microwave digestion of the algae samples was completed using a CEM microwave digester prior to trace metal analysis. Algae samples of 0.5 g were transferred to the digestion vessels upon which 10 mL of nitric acid was added and gently swirled to dissolve the samples. The vessels were allowed to react for 15 mins upon which the digestion vessels were closed, placed in the microwave and held at 200°C and 800 psi for 15 mins. The clear digested samples were diluted to 50 mL with MQ water for ICP-OES trace metal analysis.

4.3.10 Inductively Coupled Plasma (ICP-OES) analysis

A Thermo Scientific ICP-OES was used to analyze trace elements. The reagents, standards, and standard curve for all analytes were generated using manufacturer's recommendations and a standard curve with R-correlation value \geq 0.95 was generated for each ion analyzed. The samples were first filtered using a 0.2 micron cellulose nitrate syringe filter diluted 1:10 with 18 MOhm filtered water while simultaneously acidifying to 2% w/v nitric acid. This was done to fully dissolve all metals and bring the concentration of all analytes within the realm of the standard curve.

4.3.11 Flow injection analysis

Nitrate, ammonia and phosphate data were analyzed using a QuickChem 8500 Flow Injection system. Standards and reagents were prepared as per manufacturer's recommendations and a standard curve with R-correlation value \geq 0.95 was generated for each ion analyzed. The samples, collected in duplicate, were prepared by centrifugation at 1000g, then subsequently filtered through a 0.2 µm membrane filter to remove any remaining particles. The samples were diluted 1:7 with 18 MOhm filtered water to bring the concentration of all analytes within the realm of the standard curve. Samples were collected in 2mL centrifuge tubes (VWR) and centrifuged at 1000g to remove all suspended cells then preserved in cold room at 4°C until each experiment was complete and ready for analysis.

4.3.12 Experiment 4.1: Gravity sedimentation

Gravity sedimentation rates for *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 was determined using both 4.6 cm and 2.5 cm diameter glass columns to observe sedimentation rates for the organism at different physiological states, including log phase, stationary phase, and late stationary phase biomass. The 2.5 cm columns were fitted with polypropylene disks fitted at 2.5 cm intervals along a glass rod and submerged into the culture tube to determine if a lamella settler setup could effectively decrease the settling time. Columns were visually inspected on 3 hour intervals for the course of the 24 hour experiment, with photos being taken to capture significant points in time of the settling process.

4.3.13 Experiment 4.2: Cellular disruption

A Microfluidics M110-EH microfluidizer was used to study the mechanical cellular disruption of strain LRB-AZ-0414 biomass. This machine uses shear force and 30,000 psi hydraulic pressure to disrupt cells using a 200 μ m ceramic (H30Z) ceramic auxiliary processing module in line with the 87 μ m (G10Z) diamond interaction chamber. The algae was diluted to approximately 15% solids and passed through the machine for multiple passes to measure cell disruption of the biomass. The resulting

biomass was inspected under a bright field microscope to access the relative amount of cells remaining intact after each treatment. Biomass was also analyzed for carotenoid and sugar content.

4.3.14 Experiment 4.3: Mineralization study

A local alkaline soil, Gilman loam, was used in a mineralization study to determine the rate of release of N from algae biomass applied to the soil. Algae strain LRB-AZ-0414 was grown in 3.8 cm acrylic flat panels and cultivated approximately one week in modified BG-11 media with depleted nitrogen levels in order to produce biomass with a lipid content of 35 to 40 dry wt%. This biomass was harvested via centrifugation and freeze-dried to preserve. Some of the algae was then extracted for oil with an algal solvent extraction method adapted from literature (Zhang et al. 2002). The remainder of the high oil biomass was not extracted and left in raw form for use as a baseline for comparison.

The soil obtained was air-dried, crushed, sieved and weighed out in 100 g samples. Each 100 g sample was then placed into a separate flask. The soil in the flasks was amended with either 0.0, 0.75, or 1.5 g of extracted or raw algae biomass. The soil in the flasks was moisture adjusted using DI water to approximately -33 kPa. The flasks were then capped with aluminum foil to reduce moisture loss, and incubated at 25° C for 42 days in the dark. During the incubation period, the flasks were weighed once a week and distilled water was added to maintain the moisture level at approximately field capacity (-33 kPa). Triplicates were run for each treatment. Samples were taken from the flasks on day 0, 7, 21 and 42 for N and P analysis. A moisture analysis was determined on samples dried at 105° C overnight. All the filtrates were obtained by filtering extractants through a 0.45 µm filter and analyzed using flow injection analysis (Lachat Instruments, 163 Milwaukee, WI). For nitrate-N and ammonium-N, 25 ml 2 M KCl was added to centrifuge tubes containing 5 g soil samples. The tubes were placed on a rotary shaker at 200 oscillations min⁻¹ at 20° C for 60 minutes and then allowed to settle for one hour before filtering.

4.3.15 Experiment 4.4: Fertilizer studies

In order to test the feasibility of using extracted *Scenedesmus acutus* biomass A plant growth study was completed to compare plant growth and nutrient uptake by cucumber (*Cucumis sativus*) and corn (*Zea mays*) in Earthgro potting mix either not amended, amended with extracted algae, non-extracted algae, or a commercial grade fertilizer (4-6-6 Garden-tone).

For the cucumber study, 100 g of potting mix were placed in 10 cm plastic pots and amended with 0.0, 2.8, 5.5, and 11 g of either extracted or non-extracted algae. The application rates for the commercial fertilizer were either 1.25 or 2.5 g to yield a comparable N loading rate to the non-extracted algae. The potting mixture was stirred to distribute the fertilizer throughout the pot. Five cucumber seeds were planted in each pot and the pots were placed in a greenhouse. DI water was used as needed to water the plants with a leaching rate of approximately 10%. On day 27, the cucumber plants were cut at potting mix level, the biomass dried at 70° C for 48 h, and weighed.

For the corn study, 15 cm plastic pots were filled with 400 g of potting mix and amended with either 0.0, 10, 20 g of extracted or non-extracted algae. The application rates for the commercial fertilizer were 5.5 and 11 g to yield a comparable N loading rate to the non-extracted algae. The potting mix was stirred and planted with five seeds. The pots were moved to the greenhouse and the plants were grown using natural lighting. The plants were watered, with leaching, using DI water. After 29 days, the corn plants were cut at potting mix level and the biomass dried at 70° C for 48 h and weighed.

- 4.4 Results and discussion
- 4.4.1 Experiment 4.1: Gravity sedimentation

Biomass of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 at three different physiological states was obtained by maintaining two acrylic flat panels on modified BG-11 media with full nitrate (246 mg N/L) and subsequent inoculation of two additional



o hours

3 hours

12 hours

Figure 4. 1: Settling rate of LRB-AZ-0414 biomass in 4.6 cm glass columns at zero, three and twelve hours. Left tube in each picture is late stationary phase, middle tube is stationary phase (high oil), and right tube is log phase biomass.

tanks with reduced nitrogen (61 mg N/L) each a week apart. This biomass was used in Experiment 4.1 to determine the settling rates of the strain at different physiological states as Figure 4.1 demonstrates at 0, 3, and 12 hours after filling the tubes. A layer formed in the culture tubes, separating the dense algal culture below from the relatively clear culture media above as the biomass began the sedimentation process. This layer was followed down the column over the course of 24 hours to track how far down the column (cm) the cells moved over time in order to determine sedimentation rates for the alga in differing physiological conditions.

The results indicate a significant difference ($p \le 0.05$) for sedimentation rates of all three biomass states, with rates significantly increasing with increasing age of the cells. The log phase cells being approximately 1 week old cultures, while the stationary cells being 2 week old and late stationary being 3 weeks all three of which can be easily distinguished by color. The values for log phase biomass of 0.78 ± 0.05 cm hr⁻¹ appear to correlate well with literature values for other *Scenedesmus spp*. sedimentation rates of less than 1 cm hr⁻¹ (Choi 2006). This is likely due to cell size and weight but may also be related to changes in structures on the cell wall. For instance, bristles of *Desmodesmus spp*. have been shown to greatly affect buoyancy when removed (Baudelet et al. 2017). The early stationary phase shows an improvement in sedimentation performance with a rate of 2.29 ± 0.23 cm hr⁻¹ while still leaving relatively clear culture media. However, by late stationary phase some of the old cells have begun to lyse and degrade into the water making efficient separation likely impossible without chemical flocculants.

The rate of sedimentation is closer to rates expected for feasible harvesting techniques being almost 20 times the rate of sedimentation for log phase biomass as displayed in Table 4.1 below. However, this stage would likely never be harvested and if



o hour 1 hour 4 hours

Figure 4. 2: Gravity sedimentation of *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 in 2.5 cm glass tubes at zero, one, and four hours. The tube on the left has plastic disks to divide the column into 2.54 cm sections.

it were harvested, careful attention would have to be made to harvest before lysis of cell starts. With the observance of slightly cloudy culture media starting in early log phase, suspicions were raised about the presence of exopolysaccharides (EPS) known to be produced in some *Scenedesmus spp*. To investigate this further, the cells were removed from the media via centrifugation at 3000 g, which was then freeze-dried, weighed, and subjected to TFA digestion and analysis via HPAE-PAD to produce the values shown in Table 4.2 below. Together the sugar content accounts for almost 75 wt% of the roughly 0.5 g/L solids freeze-dried from the cell-free supernatant of the spent culture media.

Physiological state	Color	Rate (cm hr-1)
Log	green	0.78 ± 0.05
Stationary	brown	2.29 ± 0.23
Late stationary	orange	19.01 ± 1.71

Table 4. 1: Sedimentation rate of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 at different physiological conditions.

Table 4. 2: Sugar content (wt%) in the supernatant of centrifuged culture media of high oil *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 culture.

Sugar	% Dry weight
Mannitol	2.40 ± 0.85
Fucose	15.68 ± 4.12
Rhamnose	10.82 ± 2.73
Arabinose	2.34 ± 0.93
Glucosamine	1.98 ± 0.74
Galactose	4.91 ± 1.21
Glucose	8.94 ± 1.49
Mannose	10.99 ± 1.56

These sugars are consistent with many of the sugars found in TFA-hydrolysable fractions of other *Scenedesmus sp.* with the exceptions of mannitol, arabinose, and glucosamine (Baudelet et al. 2017). These could have originated from a contaminating species, which has recently been investigated for another *Scenedesmus acutus* strain (Schambach 2017). Little is known about this carbohydrate fraction found in the spent culture media after harvesting cells, however it offers another potential co-product for algae grown for biofuel production.

Figure 4.2 shows LRB-AZ-0414 sedimentation rates with and without 1 in plates in order to show how a lamella settler may help decrease harvesting times. Lamella settlers have been suggested as a means to cost-effectively and efficiently harvest microalgae biomass (Janelt et al. 1997; Letourneau et al. 1988). However, many times this is in conjunction with a chemical flocculant. Due to the relatively low settling rates of this strain the lamella plates would likely have to be closer together and the retention times longer in order to harvest microalgae with are effectively neutrally buoyant particles a few microns in length. A sedimentation rate below 1 cm hr⁻¹ is unacceptable for efficient harvesting. This is due to the fact that in harvesting algae biomass, speed is of upmost importance as the biochemical composition of the biomass can change significantly over the course of a few hours as demonstrated previously for this strain (Eustance et al. 2015b).

For this reason, most algae facilities like AzCATI use a centrifuge to harvest. AzCATI uses a Lavin 12-413V capable of producing 3000 g that was used to harvest biomass for comparison in this study. The centrifuge uses 1.12 kWh to harvest 1.57 kg of biomass for strain LRB-AZ-0414 with 90% removal efficiency. Assuming a calorific content of 6.5 kWh/kg biomass this would require 11% of energetic content of the biomass just to harvest it. This was also tested for strain LRB-AZ-0424, a heat tolerant *Scenedesmus acutus* strain, which came to 12% of the energy content of biomass. For this reason, centrifugation is only feasible for high-value products from algae and not algae for use as an energy crop. Sedimentation via lamella settler is a mostly passive process with minimal energy required for slow pumping of the culture through the settler. Lamella sedimentation of microalgae is an attractive approach to remove the bottleneck of harvesting and allow for commercial production of microalgae.

The results of Experiment 4.1 demonstrate the slow sedimentation rate of strain LRB-AZ-0414 along with the effect of physiological state on this rate and that lamella plates used to divide the vertical distance of the cultures may help significantly reduce culture harvest time. Future studies should focus on design of a lamella device suitable for harvesting this strain with special attention on defining optimized parameters including plate spacing, angle, and loading rates. Development of such a device would remove the obstacle of finding an efficient, yet cost effective harvesting techniques that is mostly passive and requires minimal energy input.

4.4.2 Experiment 4.2: Cellular disruption

Experiment 4.2 utilized strain LRB-AZ-0414 biomass in early stationary phase to test the relative efficiency a Microfluidics microfluidzer model M110-EH at cellular disruption of the biomass. Cell walls of *Scenedesmus spp*. are robust and difficult to break to liberate cellular components of the biomass, such as the lipid content. This is due to a thick cell wall durably impregnated with polymers practically impervious to degradation, such as algaenan (Baudelet et al. 2017). This polymer is impervious to most enzyme attacks and is commonly found in ancient oil deposits having stood the test of time. The robust cell wall of these algae is thought to serve as grazing deterrent (Van Donk et al. 2010).

This also makes the algae difficult to extract for its valuable components. Extraction methods either use hazardous chemicals or are energetically or economically costly. This is the case of enzyme treatment that may one day provide a cost-effective breakthrough for this issue, especially if the enzymes can be recovered for multiple use (Gerken et al. 2013). Looking to nature for ideas may prove useful as a parasite specific to *Scenedesmus spp*. has recently been discovered without a clear mechanism of its mode of entry into the cell (Baudelet et al. 2017).

170



Figure 4. 3: Microscopic examination of microfluidized biomass at 30,000 psi through the diamond disruption chamber of the Microfluidics M110-EH. Top left is the raw biomass, top right is after one pass, bottom left after two passes, and bottom right after three passes.

Microfluidics is known for making laboratory scale microfluidizers for cellular disruption in labs, however the M110-EH is a larger unit capable of continuous duty one might expect at a commercial algae production facility. As shown in Figure 4.3 above, the M110-EH effectively disrupted strain LRB-AZ-0414 with 3 passes at 30,000 psi

through the machine, leaving a minimal amount of cells intact. This is invaluable for releasing the high-value components from the biomass such as lutein or other carotenoids, oil, or for other general research purposes that require a significant sample volume. However, the machine requires 3.73 kW of power to process 325 mL per minute at a maximum 15% solids for strain LRB-AZ-0414. At this loading rate the machine can process 2.93 kg/hr and 0.78 kg/kWh. This energetic consumption would require approximately 20% of the energetic content of the biomass (assuming 6.5 kWh/kg) with each pass through the machine, which means this method of cell rupture would not be feasible for use on energy crops. However, use of this technology could prove useful for extraction of high-value components from the biomass such as carotenoids, carbohydrates, etc. LRB-AZ-0414 was analyzed via HPLC to determine relative content of pigments in early and late stationary phase biomass. The results, summarized in Table 4.3 below, show a number of high value carotenoids from the algae albeit much lower than other strains reported in the literature (Galarza et al. 2018; Liu et al. 2014; Jeon et al. 2014). Still these carotenoids may serve as a valuable co-product with the right extraction technique.

4.4.3 Experiment 4.3: Mineralization study

Experiment 4.3, the soil mineralization study, was completed to quantify the net mineralizable N of extracted and non-extracted algae applied to Gilman loam soil as adapted from (Mulbry et al. 2005). According to CHNO/S combustion analysis shown in Table 4.4 below, the total N content per gram of algae biomass was higher for the extracted than for the non-extracted algae. This is likely a direct result from the relatively greater reduction of carbon content as compared to nitrogen in the process of extracting the oil. This effectively reduced the C:N ratio of the extracted biomass. The N loading

Digmont	% Dry weight						
Figment	Early Stationary			Late Sta	Late Stationary		
Lutein	0.068	±	0.000	0.015	±	0.001	
Canthaxanthin	0.046	±	0.000	0.048	±	0.000	
B-Carotene	0.025	±	0.000	0.017	±	0.001	
Astaxanthin Monoester	0.001	±	0.000	0.003	±	0.000	
Astaxanthin Diester	0.015	±	0.000	0.024	±	0.000	
Free Astaxanthin	0.009	±	0.000	0.004	±	0.000	
Total Astaxanthin	0.036	±	0.015	0.031	±	0.000	
Chlorophyll a	0.226	±	0.000	0.019	±	0.001	
Chlorophyll b	0.160	±	0.160	0.004	±	0.000	

Table 4. 3: Carotenoid and chlorophyll content as percentage of dry weight for LRB-AZ-0414 strain harvested from flat panel photobioreactors in BG-11 culture medium.

Table 4. 4: CHNO/S analysis summary of *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 biomass with C:N ratio before and after lipid extraction.

Biomass state:	Carbon (wt%)	Nitrogen (wt%)	C:N
Raw biomass	55.34 ±3.82	6.17 ± 0.37	12.9±3.84
Extracted Biomass	47.52 ± 0.55	4.30 ±0.06	7.7±0.55

rates for this incubation study using 0.75 g and 1.5 g extracted algae were 463 and 926 mg kg⁻¹ soil. The corresponding N loading rates for non-extracted algae were 323 and 646 mg kg⁻¹ soil.

On day 0, the control, which was Gilman loam without amendments, tested with the highest level of mineral N at 59 mg N kg⁻¹ soil as displayed in Table 4.5 below. However, by day 7 the soil amended with extracted algae showed a significant increase in mineral N while the control showed a slight decline in mineral N. By day 7, the soil amended with non-extracted algae showed a significant decline in mineral N. From day 7 to the end of the testing on day 42, the treatments with extracted algae had the mineral N available, mostly in the form of nitrate. The treatment with 1.5 g continually had the highest levels of mineral N although the level on day 21 dropped somewhat. While the majority of available nitrogen was in the form of nitrate for all treatments, there was a spike on day 7 for the treatments with extracted biomass where ammonium release spiked. The reason for this is unknown and deserves further investigation. The treatments with non-extracted biomass had the least amount of mineral N available. The treatment with 1.5 g continually had the least level of mineralized N ending with 29.59 mg N kg⁻¹ on day 42. All the treatments showed an increase in mineral N between day 21 and day 42. Overall, these results suggest that both extracted or non-extracted algae acts best as a slow-release N fertilizer for plants with the extracted biomass having more available N from the beginning while the nonextracted biomass likely has a lot of intact cells that have to first degrade in the soil in order to release nitrogen reserves.

The decrease in available soil N could be due to soil microbes utilizing scarce nitrogen resources in the beginning until the non-extracted biomass degrades enough to start supplying N to the soil. This process seems to start well beyond 30 days following application to soil. The soil N only started to increase by day 42 of the mineralization

Amendment	Applied N	Day 0	Day 7	Day 21	Day 42
0 (Gilman loam)	0	59.00±7.83	56.00±2.39	44.12±7.73	79.06±1.54
750 (extracted)	463±0.28	48.98±5.83	97.22±10.0	112.47 ±8.45	161.29±1.73
1500 (extracted)	926±0.55	45.91±6.43	150.17±13.3	130.27±18.8	198.31±3.26
750 (non-extracted)	323±1.20	45.82±4.43	8.77±1.47	16.46±2.75	36.72±2.07
1500 (non-extracted)	646±2.39	42.23±1.00	1.87±1.06	7.57±1.81	29.50±3.22

Table 4. 5: Mineralization (mg N kg⁻¹ soil) of non-extracted and extracted *Scenedesmus acutus* LRB-AZ-0414 biomass in Gilman loam.

study. The extracted biomass supplies regular N levels with a slight dip in N levels only seen at day O.

The *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 used for this study is a unicellular microalga with a thick cell wall. The extraction process used to remove oil from the algae disrupts the cell wall of the algae, selectively removing the lipid fraction. The process removes more C than N, which may account for the extracted algae containing 61,700 mg kg⁻¹ of N versus 43,000 mg kg⁻¹ of N in non-extracted algae as seen in Table 4.6 above. In addition, the disrupted cell walls of the extracted algae likely accounts for the initial faster N mineralization rate. However, the algae biomass was not examined to confirm if non-extracted algae had more intact cells, which is an area in need of more refinement in future studies.

Constituent	Extracted algae	Non-extracted algae	Garden-tone 4-6-6 Fertilizer
Ν	61,700	43,000	48,000
Р	13,000	14,500	25,200
K	2,147	5,125	49,800
Ca	27,790	51,720	30,000
Mg	7,029	1,951	5000
Fe	728	149	10,000
Al	654	187	n.d.*
	148	207	500
Zn	113	74	500
Cu	5,829	4,720	500
Cd	0.10	.02	n.d.
Pb	50.90	10.5	n.d.
Ni	3.09	7.0	n.d.
Мо	0.68	n.d	5

Table 4. 6: Nutrient Content (mg kg⁻¹) of extracted and non-extracted *Scenedesmus acutus* biomass in comparison to Garden-tone 4-6-6 fertilizer.

* n.d. is not determined



Figure 4. 4: Cucumber biomass production in dry weight (g/pot) over 27 days for algae fertilizer treatments in comparison to a commercially available 4-6-6 fertilizer. Vertical bars denote standard error.

4.4.4 Experiment 4.4: Fertilizer studies

Experiment 4.4 was a plant growth experiment completed to compare the growth and nutrient uptake of cucumber (Figure 4.4) and corn plants (Figure 4.5) grown in Earthgro potting mix amended with algae biomass or a commercial fertilizer (Gardentone 4-6-6). The cucumber plants, grown with 5.5 g of extracted algae yielded the most dry weight (DW) biomass at 2.9 g pot⁻¹. The plants grown on 2.8 g non-extracted algae had the least DW biomass at 0.6 g pot⁻¹which was slightly less than the control



Figure 4. 5: Corn biomass production (g/pot) over 27 days for algae fertilizer treatments in comparison to a commercially available 4-6-6 fertilizer. Vertical bars denote standard error.

(0.7 g pot⁻¹). This correlates with the findings of available N taken from Experiment 4.3, the mineralization study. The amount of cucumber plant biomass produced on the treatment with 2.8 g of extracted algae fell between the treatments with 1.25 g and 2.5 g of 4-6-6 fertilizer. The treatments with 5.5 g and 11 g of extracted biomass showed significantly more biomass production than all the other treatments as clearly demonstrated in Figure 4.6 below.

The corn plants grown with 20 g of extracted algae produced the most DW corn biomass with a yield of 6.3 g pot⁻¹. The commercial 4-6-6 fertilizer yielded 5.2 g pot⁻¹ DW of corn plant biomass. All other treatments produced significantly lower amounts of plant biomass ranging from 0.9 to 1.5 g DW⁻¹ pot as displayed by Figure 4.7 below. Corn, being a crop with a high requirement for nitrogen, was a perfect crop to test algae biomass as a fertilizer. Not only was a relatively large amount of algae required to effectively meet the nutrient requirement for emerging corn (20 g) but the biomass must certainly be extracted to provide adequate nutrients to the newly emerging corn as evidenced by the poor growth performance of the 20 g treatment with not-extracted algae biomass.

This is especially important to note when considering the use of a microalgaebased fertilizer. Based on these preliminary growth results and the results of the mineralization study it is likely extracted biomass acts more like an inorganic fertilizer. This is likely due to the fact the cells have chemically weakened or ruptured cell walls, making nutrients readily available for plant growth. Non-extracted algae biomass would seem to work more as a long-term slow-release organic fertilizer that releases nutrients into the soil overtime, although more research will be required to confirm this.



Figure 4. 6: Cucumbers grown for 27 days on 0 g ext, 2.8 ext, 5.5 g ext, 11 ext, 2.8 g non-ext, 5.5 g non-ext, 11 g non-ext algae biomass and 1.25 g 4-6-6 fertilizer from left to right, respectively. (ext=extracted, non-ext=non-extracted)



Figure 4. 7: Corn grown for 27 days on 0 g, 10 g ext, 20 g ext, 10 g non-ext, 20 g non-ext from left to right, respectively (ext=extracted, non-ext=non-extracted).

4.5 Conclusions

In order to make commercial algaculture a reality, harvesting and postprocessing techniques must be energetically and economically feasible for the given product being produced. Additionally, is important to consider all available potential coproducts from algae cultivation, including all products isolated from the biomass or culture medium or those left over after extraction of valuable components of the biomass. This will help to improve the overall economic feasibility of producing an alga strain.

This study has demonstrated that *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 is plagued by low sedimentation rates (<1.0cm hr⁻¹) which significantly increases with the age or physiological state of the biomass, but not enough to quickly and effectively harvest the biomass, especially green log phase biomass. This makes harvesting this strain a difficult and costly venture for an algae company. Centrifugation of LRB-AZ-0414 is an energetically costly with the harvest process consuming up to 11-12% of the energy content of the biomass itself. While this may be feasible for microalgae currently commanding high market values as nutraceuticals or other specialty products, this does not open the doors for algae to become an agricultural commodity or biofuel crop.

Using lamella settler principles as inspiration, a settling tube was designed with plate spacing of 2.54 cm, much narrower than traditional lamella settlers. Data collected demonstrates the potential of the design to greatly reduce time and energy required to harvest high-oil LRB-AZ-0414 biomass. The inherent settling rate is not reduced but the distance and time required to settle out of the water suspension is controlled by plate spacing. Lamella settlers for algae would be mostly passive in design and would only require the use of a low flow pump to pass the culture over the settling plates and a sludge pump to gather the concentrated biomass. More research should be devoted to developing such simple and mostly passive harvesting techniques to reduce the burden of harvesting for emerging microalgal ventures.

After the biomass is harvested, microalgae must generally be treated to release the desired biomass components. Microfluidization of strain LRB-AZ-0414, as investigated in this study, lead to nearly complete cellular disruption of high oil biomass 180 after 3 passes through the unit at 30K psi. This, however, has a high energetic cost consuming up to 20% of the energy content of the biomass per pass and therefore would not be feasible for production of low-value microalgal products and definitely not feasible for use with biofuel crops unless the biofuel was by-product of production for something more valuable. High oil LRB-AZ-0414 biomass was shown to contain trace amounts of lutein, astaxanthin, canthaxanthin. Also, the freeze-dried spent culture media was shown to be rich in TFA-hydrolysable sugars including fucose, mannose, rhamnose, and glucose. These could serve as by-products to lower the overall cost of production if commercial production of this strain as an animal feed or biofuel crop one day becomes a reality.

Another potential use of strain LRB-AZ-0414 was to use the extracted biomass as a fertilizer amendment for plants after oil extraction. A soil mineralization study demonstrated the release of predominantly nitrate but also ammonium from algae biomass into the soil for use as a plant fertilizer. The lipid-extracted algae biomass shows a slight decrease in nitrogen content from 6% to 4% and a corresponding decrease in C:N ration after lipid (C) is removed. Non-extracted algae biomass first depletes soil nitrogen upon incorporation of biomass followed by slow release over a period of weeks, similar to a slow-release organic fertilizer. Extracted algae shows immediate release of nitrogen into soil, followed by a sustained gradual increase up to 198 mg N kg⁻¹ soil by day 42.

Plant growth trials of both corn and cucumber seedlings demonstrated the potential of lipid-extracted algae biomass as a N fertilizer to corn and cucumber plants, with similar performance to a commercial grade 4-6-6 fertilizer. Extracted biomass increased availability of N in the soil faster than non-extracted biomass, which temporarily decreased available soil N for the emerging seedling, thereby stunting its growth. Non-extracted algae might be blended with extracted algae to create extended or continuous release fertilizer.

4.6 Acknowledgments

Thanks to the support of ASU's AzCATI center & ASU's Goldwater Environmental lab for technical assistance, financial support, and the use of their facilities. Also thanks to ASU's Graduate and Professional Student Association (GPSA) and the Edson Student Entrepreneur Initiative for their sponsorship of the completion of this study. **4.7 References**

- Allemann MN, Allen EE (2018) Characterization and Application of Marine Microbial Omega-3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid Synthesis. Methods Enzymol 605:3-32. doi:10.1016/bs.mie.2018.02.018
- Amer L, Adhikari B, Pellegrino J (2011) Technoeconomic Analysis of Five Microalgae-to-Biofuels Processes of Varying Complexity. Bioresource technology 102 (20):9350-9359. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2011.08.010
- Batello C, Marzot M, Touré AH (2004) The Future Is an Ancient Lake. FAO,
- Baudelet P-H, Ricochon G, Linder M, Muniglia L (2017) A New Insight into Cell Walls of Chlorophyta. Algal Research 25:333-371. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.04.008
- Becker EW (1994) Microalgae: Biotechnology and Microbiology. Cambridge University Press,
- Butler TO, McDougall GJ, Campbell R, Stanley MS, Day JG (2017) Media Screening for Obtaining Haematococcus Pluvialis Red Motile Macrozooids Rich in Astaxanthin and Fatty Acids. Biology 7 (1). doi:10.3390/biology7010002
- Choi SK (2006) Settling Characteristics of Problem Algae in the Water Treatment Process. Water Science & Technology 53 (7):113-120. doi:10.2166/wst.2006.214
- Dassey AJ, Theegala CS (2013) Harvesting Economics and Strategies Using Centrifugation for Cost Effective Separation of Microalgae Cells for Biodiesel Applications. Bioresource technology 128:241-245. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.10.061
- Duong VT, Li Y, Nowak E, Schenk PM (2012) Microalgae Isolation and Selection for Prospective Biodiesel Production. Energies 5 (6):1835-1849. doi:10.3390/en5061835
- Enamala MK, Enamala S, Chavali M, Donepudi J, Yadavalli R, Kolapalli B, Aradhyula TV, Velpuri J, Kuppam C (2018) Production of Biofuels from Microalgae - a Review on Cultivation, Harvesting, Lipid Extraction, and Numerous Applications of Microalgae. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 94:49-68. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2018.05.012
- Eustance E, Wray JT, Badvipour S, Sommerfeld MR (2015) The Effects of Limiting Nighttime Aeration on Productivity and Lipid Accumulation in *Scenedesmus dimorphous*. Algal Research 10:33-40. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2015.04.002
- Galarza JI, Gimpel JA, Rojas V, Arredondo-Vega BO, Henríquez V (2018) Over-Accumulation of Astaxanthin in Haematococcus Pluvialis through Chloroplast Genetic Engineering. Algal Research 31:291-297. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.02.024

- Gerken HG, Donohoe B, Knoshaug EP (2013) Enzymatic Cell Wall Degradation of Chlorella Vulgaris and Other Microalgae for Biofuels Production. Planta 237 (1):239-253. doi:10.1007/s00425-012-1765-0
- Ho S-H, Huang S-W, Chen C-Y, Hasunuma T, Kondo A, Chang J-S (2013) Characterization and Optimization of Carbohydrate Production from an Indigenous Microalga Chlorella Vulgaris Fsp-E. Bioresource technology 135:157– 165. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.10.100
- Janelt G, Bolt P, Gerbsch N, Buchholz R, Cho M-G (1997) The Lamellar Settler a Low-Cost Alternative for Separating the Micro- Alga Chlorella Vulgaris from a Cultivation Broth?, vol 48. doi:10.1007/s002530051006
- Jeon JY, Kwon J-S, Kang ST, Kim B-R, Jung Y, Han JG, Park JH, Hwang JK (2014) Optimization of Culture Media for Large-Scale Lutein Production by Heterotrophic Chlorella Vulgaris. Biotechnology progress 30 (3):736–743. doi:10.1002/btpr.1889
- Jerez CG, Malapascua JR, Sergejevova M, Figueroa FL, Masojidek (2016) Effect of Nutrient Starvation under High Irradiance on Lipid and Starch Accumulation in Chlorella Fusca (Chlorophyta). Marine biotechnology 18 (1):24-36. doi:10.1007/s10126-015-9664-6
- Letourneau M, Serodes JB, de la Noüe J (1988) Recovery of Microalgae with the Aid of a Lamellar Settler, vol 15.
- Liu J, Sommerfeld M, Hu Q (2013) Screening and Characterization of Isochrysis Strains and Optimization of Culture Conditions for Docosahexaenoic Acid Production. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 97:4785-4798. doi:10.1007/s00253-013-4749-5
- Liu J, Sun Z, Gerken H, Liu Z, Jiang Y, Chen F (2014) Chlorella Zofingiensis as an Alternative Microalgal Producer of Astaxanthin: Biology and Industrial Potential. Marine Drugs 12 (6):3487-3515. doi:10.3390/md12063487
- Lu CM, Rao K, Hall D, Vonshak A (2001) Production of Eicosapentaenoic Acid (Epa) in Monodus Subterraneus Grown in a Helical Tubular Photobioreactor as Affected by Cell Density and Light Intensity. Journal of Applied Phycology 13 (6):517-522. doi:10.1023/a:1012515500651
- M. Borowitzka NM (2013) Algae for Biofuels and Energy. In: Michael A. Borowitzka NRM (ed) Developments in Applied Phycology 5. doi:10.1007/978-94-007-5479-9
- Mata TM, Martins AA, Caetano NS (2010) Microalgae for Biodiesel Production and Other Applications: A Review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 14 (1):217-232

- Metting FB (1996) Biodiversity and Application of Microalgae. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 17 (5-6):477–489. doi:10.1007/bf01574779
- Milledge JJ, Heaven S (2012) A Review of the Harvesting of Micro-Algae for Biofuel Production. Reviews in Environmental Science and Bio/Technology 12 (2):165-178. doi:10.1007/s11157-012-9301-z
- Mulbry W, Westhead EK, Pizarro C, Sikora L (2005) Recycling of Manure Nutrients: Use of Algal Biomass from Dairy Manure Treatment as a Slow Release Fertilizer. Bioresource technology 96 (4):451-458. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2004.05.026
- Otto Pulz KS (1998) Photobioreactors: Design and Performance with Respect to Light Energy Input, vol 59. vol 59. Spinger-Verlag Berlin, Heidelburg
- Priyadarshani I, Rath B (2012) Commercial and Industrial Applications of Micro Algae a Review. J Algal Biomass Utln 3 (4):89-100
- Schambach JY (2017) A Microalgal-Based Approach to Carbon Capture and Reuse: Impacts of Varying Culture Conditions on *Scenedesmus acutus* Productivity and Biochemical Composition. University of Delaware, Ann Arbor, MI 48106
- Soni RA, Sudhakar K, Rana RS (2017) Spirulina-from Growth to Nutritional Product: A Review. Trends in Food Science & Technology 69: 157-171. doi:10.1016/j.tifs.2017.09.010
- Vaquero I, Vazquez M, Ruiz-Dominguez MC, Vilchez C (2014) Enhanced Production of a Lutein-Rich Acidic Environment Microalga. Journal of Applied Microbiology 116 (4):839-850. doi:10.1111/jam.12428
- Wichuk K, Brynjolfsson S, Fu WQ (2014) Biotechnological Production of Value-Added Carotenoids from Microalgae. Bioengineered 5 (3):5. doi:10.4161/bioe.28720
- Yuan JP, Gong XD, Chen F (1997) Separation and Analysis of Carotenoids and Chlorophylls in Haematococcus Lacustris by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography Photodiode Array Detection. Separation and analysis of carotenoids and chlorophylls in Haematococcus lacustris by high-performance liquid chromatography photodiode array detection (5):1952-1956
- Zhang CW, Cohen Z, Khozin-Goldberg I, Richmond A (2002) Characterization of Growth and Arachidonic Acid Production of Parietochloris Incisa Comb. Nov (Trebouxiophyceae, Chlorophyta). Journal of Applied Phycology 14 (6):453-460
- Zhu C, Zhai X, Jia J, Wang J, Han D, Li Y, Tang Y, Chi Z (2018) Seawater Desalination Concentrate for Cultivation of Dunaliella Salina with Floating Photobioreactor to Produce B-Carotene. Algal Research 35:319-324. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.08.035

5. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

The purpose of this work was to identify and find ways to reduce three major bottlenecks of current commercial microalgal culture. These three main obstacles include the following areas concerning current microalgae biotechnology:

- Optimize a micro-environment better suited for photosynthesis.
- Optimize utilization waste nutrient sources for efficient biomass production.
- Optimize harvesting and disruption techniques for a given strain being cultivated.

All three of these areas have been addressed with a chapter devoted to each and the main conclusions summarized below. Recommendations and ideas for future research endeavors are discussed in more detail for each chapter summarized below.

5.1 Achieving higher yields in the field

Chapter 2 attempted to debunk a long-standing debate about best practices for light utilization for microalgal cultures grown outdoors in a field environment. Is the productivity and photosynthetic efficiency of photobioreactors the best way to go or is it the economy of raceway ponds that is needed for commercial algaculture. This chapter was intended to shine light on the underlying principles that should guide decisions on how microalgae is produced in the field. The following is a summary of the major points demonstrated in Chapter 2:

• The ability of two strains of *Scenedesmus acutus* to be cultured in narrow flat panel photobioreactors at high cell density and at different temperature ranges for year-round production of biomass in the desert Southwest.

- The reduction of light path in an algal culture accelerates its growth rate and oil production, and increases volumetric and areal output.
- Aeration, temperature control, and mixing can be an issue for very thin flat panels.
- Biomass in stationary phase cultures of *Scenedesmus acutus* has higher energetic content compared to cultures in log phase.
- High-density algae cultivation has the potential to reduce aeration costs for flat panels 4 fold or more while reducing water requirements by the same factor.

All of the findings for Chapter 2 support a growing trend in the literature on algae biotechnology over the years towards production systems with thinner light paths and higher density cultures. Record areal and volumetric biomass yields and photosynthetic efficiencies are being observed as the culture thickness of a given production system approaches that of a leaf. For example, some biofilm reactors are only a couple mm thick and the Czech cascade systems take raceway design to the extreme with 6-7 mm thick cultures. Cultures can now be measured in % solids instead of g/L. With the momentum of algae research articles increasing in recent years and thousands of new articles getting published each year, the field is destined to see some innovative approaches coming soon.

New photobioreactor designs should rely more on passive systems whenever possible. For example, the use of sunlight as opposed to artificial lighting and thinner light paths for dense cultures or turbid waters. Also, the use of passive heating and cooling systems such as geothermal, lake or ocean water, etc. could greatly improve the feasibly of algal production systems and help remove this roadblock to commercial production. Thin film plastic bag reactors such as OMEGA or the system designed by

187

Photon 8 are promising economical and flexible designs capable of integrating may passive systems into one. Horizontal systems that can be deployed on the ground with no supports or greenhouse enclosures, etc. are also attractive in the fact they minimize pumping costs associated with vertical systems or cascade runways that rely on gravity moving cultures down a slope to mix the culture. Every time that lifting water against the force of gravity can be minimized, energy efficiency will be gained in the system. Circulating suspended phosphorescent particles within the culture is another idea of passively bringing light into the culture to increase production and deserves future attention from researchers. The field and future research endeavors should avoid complicated systems requiring most high capital or operational costs. Simplicity and good design working with the mechanics of photosynthesis is key.

5.2 Utilizing wastewater and flue gas

Utilizing waste nutrient streams such as flue gas or wastewater is important to realize microalgae's potential as an agricultural commodity. This is particularly important in order to lower the costs of producing microalgae crop as the current cost of production is an order of magnitude above all other agricultural commodities. The purpose of Chapter 3 was to explore the possibility of growing a given alga strain on a number of wastewater media to come up with recommendations on how such waste streams could potentially be utilized to grow the strain as a crop. The main conclusion of Chapter 3 include:

• *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414 can be successfully cultivated in acrylic flat panel reactors using flue gas from a natural gas-fired boiler on a semiconductor fab plant.

- LRB-AZ-0414 demonstrated significantly better growth achieving up to 4.96±0.11
 % PE based on PAR for the flue gas tanks and 4.01±0.23 % PE grown on commercial grade CO₂.
- NO_x emmissions can be captured and used in algal cultures and a 4.57 m column captured 100% of the simulated 40 ppm NOx emmissions with addition 5mM FeCl₃ but requiring signifant energy to do so. Algae at 2.0 g/L alone removed 58% of NOx emissions.
- A horizonatal NO_x contact reactor decreases the energy input and demonstrates up to 40% NO_x removal in 1.8 mM Fe(III)EDTA.
- An N:P ratio of 40 was found to produce the highest lipid yield amongst nitrogen deprived cultures.
- Municipal anaerobic digester centrate and dairy lagoon wastewaters make good culture media for strain LRB-AZ-0414 but have high turbidity that blocks light into the culture.
- Turbidity can be reduced with lime or polymers, but nutrients are removed in this process Dilution is another option for reducing turbidity of wastewaters
- Centrate performed better than BG-11 media in acrylic flat panel reactors producing an overall 12.3 ± 0.55 g m⁻² day⁻¹ and 34.8% total lipid.

The conclusions drawn from Chapter 3 show that strain LRB-AZ-0414 is a versatile oleaginous algae able to be cultured on a variety of wastewater sources. Chapter 3 also emphasizes the challenges of dealing with volatile nutrients such as CO_2 , NH_3 or NO_x , which are tricky to deal with on a commercial scale. There are many ideas that have been proposed that merit further investigation including the aqua ammonia process for CO_2 capture, where the ammonium bicarbonate produced would able to be utilized as

a nutrient source for cultures. Also simple aquarium diffusers for injection of CO_2 into cultures in order to increase uptake efficiency or covered dairy lagoons as a means of capturing ammonia and CO_2 emissions for use in algal cultures would be worthwhile projects. Alternatively, the use of lime to precipitate PO_4 and to collect the volatilized ammonia in an acid trap to feed dose-wise to an algal culture is another possibility. There are countless ideas to be explored and many possibilities for improvement.

5.3 Economical Harvesting

In order to make commercial algaculture a reality, harvesting and postprocessing techniques must be energetically feasible for the given product being produced. Additionally, all available co-products from algae cultivation should be considered to improve the overall economic feasibility of producing an alga strain. This study has demonstrated the following about *Scenedesmus acutus* strain LRB-AZ-0414:

- LRB-AZ-0414 is plagued by low sedimentation rates (<1.0cm hr⁻¹) which significantly increases with the age or physiological state of the biomass.
- A lamella settler designed with plate spacing of 2.54 cm has potential to greatly reduce time and energy required to harvest high-oil LRB-AZ-0414 biomass.
- Centrifugation of LRB-AZ-0414 is an energetically costly harvest process consuming 11-12% of the energy content of the biomass itself.

• Microfluidization of strain LRB-AZ-0414 lead to nearly complete cellular disruption of high oil biomass in 3 passes through machine at 30Kpsi, but with a high energetic cost consuming 20% of the energy content of the biomass per pass.

• High oil LRB-AZ-0414 biomass was shown to contain trace amounts of lutein, astaxanthin, and canthaxanthin that are valuable by-products.

• Freeze-dried spent culture media was shown to be rich in TFA-hydrolysable sugars including fucose, mannose, rhamnose, and glucose.

• Soil mineralization studies show release of predominantly nitrate but also ammonium from algae biomass into the soil for use as a plant fertilizer.

• Lipid extracted algae biomass shows a slight decrease in nitrogen content from 6% to 4% and a corresponding decrease in C:N ration after lipid (C) is removed.

• Non-extracted algae biomass first depletes soil nitrogen upon incorporation of biomass followed by slow release over a period of weeks.

• Extracted algae shows immediate release of nitrogen into soil, followed by a sustained gradual increase up to 198 mg N kg⁻¹ soil by day 42.

• Lipid-extracted algae biomass has value as a N fertilizer to corn and cucumber plants, with similar performance to a commercial grade 4-6-6 fertilizer.

• Extracted biomass increased availability of N in the soil faster than non-extracted biomass, which temporarily decreased available soil N for starting seedling.

• Non-extracted algae might be blended with extracted algae to create extended or continuous release fertilizer.

The finding of Chapter 4 demonstrates the importance of selecting the appropriate harvesting and post-processing techniques when considering growing a given microalga as a new crop. For instance, if one uses a centrifuge to harvest high value products like carotenoids or DHA, etc., then investing in the high energetic and capital costs of the centrifuge might be the way to go. However, if one is growing the algae for livestock feed or energy crop then this does not make economical or practical sense, as the harvesting costs are far too high. Chapter 4 was successful in demonstrating this concept and outlining potential options for stain LRB-AZ-0414. Constant iterations of design and consideration of multiple paths for harvesting or processing will help progress the field in a direction to eventually remove this roadblock to commercial algaculture.

5.4 Future outlook

By combining efficient, low-cost microalgal production systems with the knowledge of how to best utilize light and waste nutrient streams while optimizing harvesting and processing for a given alga strain, the roadblocks preventing wide scale microalgal culture can be removed. This would allow many exciting new crops to hit the marketplace, with new services to be offered, etc. To get there, improvements must be realized across all three areas simultaneously. However, this goal is attainable with the focus of diligent researchers across the globe continuing to investigate promising strains, cultivation strategies, harvesting and post-processing techniques. This will drive the cost of microalgal production down to the level of other agricultural commodities

Many people currently picture algae as a potential biofuel source. Only when the cost of microalgal production is significantly reduced could microalgal biofuel be economically feasible. This would likely be in conjunction with other forms of renewable energy such as solar, wind, etc. A rapidly expanding knowledge base for microalgal husbandry will continue to fuel new technological advances in algal production, in both fields and research labs, bringing algaculture continually closer to mainstream agriculture where its true potential can finally be realized.

6. REFERENCES:

- A A, Hemida M, Ohyam T (2014) Nitrogen Fixing Cyanobacteria: Future Prospect. doi:10.5772/56995
- Abu-Ghosh S, Dubinsky Z, Banet G, Iluz D (2018) Optimizing Photon Dose and Frequency to Enhance Lipid Productivity of Thermophilic Algae for Biofuel Production. Bioresource technology 260:374-379. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.03.110
- Acién Fernández FG, Fernández Sevilla JM, Egorova-Zachernyuk TA, Molina Grima E (2005) Cost-Effective Production of 13c, 15n Stable Isotope-Labelled Biomass from Phototrophic Microalgae for Various Biotechnological Applications. Biomolecular engineering 22 (5-6):193–200. doi:10.1016/j.bioeng.2005.09.002
- Algatech C (2019) Laboratory of Algal Biotechnology. Institute of Microbiology, The Czech Academy of Sciences. https://www.alga.cz/en/c-89-jiri-masojidek-sgroup.html. Accessed Jan 8, 2019 2019
- Allemann MN, Allen EE (2018) Characterization and Application of Marine Microbial Omega-3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid Synthesis. Methods Enzymol 605:3-32. doi:10.1016/bs.mie.2018.02.018
- Amer L, Adhikari B, Pellegrino J (2011) Technoeconomic Analysis of Five Microalgae-to-Biofuels Processes of Varying Complexity. Bioresource technology 102 (20):9350-9359. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2011.08.010
- Andersen R (1992) Diversity of Eukaryotic Algae. Biodiversity & Conservation 1 (4):267-292
- Andersen RA, Lewin RA (2018) Algae. Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. https://<u>www.britannica.com/science/algae/Classification-of-algae</u>. Accessed June 10 2018
- Apt KE, Behrens PW (1999) Commercial Developments in Microalgal Biotechnology. J Phycol 35:215-226
- Aurora (2014) Aurora Algae Submits Patent Application for Algal Omega 7 and Algal Omega 3 Blend Compositions. New Delhi
- Azmet Weather Data (2018) The University of Arizona. https://cals.arizona.edu/azmet/az-data.htm. Accessed September 1, 2018 2018
- Badvipour S, Eustance E, Sommerfeld MR (2016) Process Evaluation of Energy Requirements for Feed Production Using Dairy Wastewater for Algal Cultivation: Theoretical Approach. Algal Research 19:207-214. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2016.08.017
- Badvipour S, Sommerfeld, Milton, Downes, Meghan, Abbott, Joshua, Chester, Mikhail (2015) Water and Energy Requirements for Outdoor Algal Cultivation in Panel and Raceway Photobioreactors. Dissertation, Arizona State University, ProQuest Dissertations and Theses
- Bajhaiya DA, Mandotra S, Ansolia A, Barsana A (2017) Recent Advances in Improving Ecophysiology of Microalgae for Biofuels. In. pp 141-162. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-51010-1_8
- Barrientos M, Soria C (2018) Commodity Prices. Index Mundi. https://<u>www.indexmundi.com/commodities/</u>. Accessed September 10, 2018 2018
- Barsanti L, Gualtieri P (2006) Algae: Anatomy, Biochemistry, and Biotechnology. Taylor & Francis Group,
- Batello C, Marzot M, Touré AH (2004) The Future Is an Ancient Lake. FAO,
- Baudelet P-H, Ricochon G, Linder M, Muniglia L (2017) A New Insight into Cell Walls of Chlorophyta. Algal Research 25:333-371. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.04.008
- Becker EW (1994) Microalgae: Biotechnology and Microbiology. Cambridge University Press,
- Bermejo Román R, Alvárez-Pez JM, Acién Fernández FG, Molina Grima E (2002) Recovery of Pure B-Phycoerythrin from the Microalga Porphyridium Cruentum. Journal of biotechnology 93 (1):73–85
- Bezdicek D, Kennedy A (1998) Microorganisms in Action. Blackwell Scientific Publications Boston
- BGG (2018) Astaxanthin Astazine[™] Bgg. BGG. <u>http://bggworld.com/astaxanthin-astazinetm/</u>. Accessed September 9, 2018 2018
- Bharathiraja S, Manivasagan P, Santha Moorthy M, Bui NQ, Jang B, Phan TTV, Jung WK, Kim YM, Lee KD, Oh J (2018) Photo-Based Pdt/Ptt Dual Model Killing and Imaging of Cancer Cells Using Phycocyanin-Polypyrrole Nanoparticles. European journal of pharmaceutics and biopharmaceutics : official journal of Arbeitsgemeinschaft fur Pharmazeutische Verfahrenstechnik eV 123:20-30. doi:10.1016/j.ejpb.2017.11.007
- Biswas B, Gresshoff PM (2014) The Role of Symbiotic Nitrogen Fixation in Sustainable Production of Biofuels. Int J Mol Sci 15:7380-7397. doi:10.3390/ijms15057380
- Blankenship RE (2008) Molecular Mechanisms of Photosynthesis. Wiley-Blackwell, Tempe, AZ

- Bohutskyi P, Liu K, Nasr LK, Byers N, Rosenberg JN, Oyler GA, Betenbaugh MJ, Bouwer EJ (2015) Bioprospecting of Microalgae for Integrated Biomass Production and Phytoremediation of Unsterilized Wastewater and Anaerobic Digestion Centrate. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 99 (14):6139-6154. doi:10.1007/s00253-015-6603-4
- Bontems V, Chapoutot P, Doreau B, Jondreville C, Kaushik SJ, Lessire M, Martin-Rosset W, Meschy F, Noblet J, Perez J-M, Peyraud J-L, Rulquin H, Sauvant D, Sève B, Tran G (2018) Table Data (as Fed). INRA CIRAD AFZ. https://feedtables.com/charts. Accessed September 1, 2018 2018
- Borowitzka MA (1995) Microalgae as Sources of Pharmaceuticals and Other Biologically Active Compounds. Journal of Applied Phycology 7 (1):3-15. doi:10.1007/bf00003544
- Borowitzka MA (2013) High-Value Products from Microalgae-Their Development and Commercialisation. Journal of Applied Phycology 25 (3):743-756. doi:10.1007/s10811-013-9983-9
- Borowitzka MA (2017) Scaling up Microalgal Cultures to Commercial Scale. European Journal of Phycology 52 (4):407-419. doi:10.1080/09670262.2017.1365177
- Boussiba S, Richmond AE (1979) Isolation and Characterization of Phycocyanins from the Blue-Green Alga Spirulina Platensis. Arch Microbiol 120:155-159
- Boussiba S, Vonshak A, Cohen Z, Avissar Y, Richmond A (1987) Lipid and Biomass Production by the Halotolerant Microalga *Nannochloropsis Salina*. Biomass 12:37-47
- Branyikova I, Marsalkova B, Doucha J, Branyik T, Bisova K, Zachleder V, Vitova M (2011) Microalgae-Novel Highly Efficient Starch Producers. Biotechnology and bioengineering 108 (4):766-776. doi:10.1002/bit.23016
- Breuer G, de Jaeger L, Artus VPG, Martens DE, Springer J, Draaisma RB, Eggink G, Wijffels RH, Lamers PP (2014) Superior Triacylglycerol (Tag) Accumulation in Starchless Mutants of *Scenedesmus obliquus*: (Ii) Evaluation of Tag Yield and Productivity in Controlled Photobioreactors. Biotechnology for Biofuels 7:11. doi:10.1186/1754-6834-7-70
- Bulychev AA, Cherkashin AA, Muronets EM, Elanskaya IV (2018) Photoinduction of Electron Transport on the Acceptor Side of Psi in Synechocystis Pcc 6803 Mutant Deficient in Flavodiiron Proteins Flv1 and Flv3. Biochimica et biophysica acta Bioenergetics. doi:10.1016/j.bbabio.2018.06.012
- Burda K (2007) Dynamics of Electron Transfer in Photosystem Ii. Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics 47 (2):271-284. doi:10.1007/s12013-007-0011-z
- Buschmann AH, Camus C, Infante J, Neori A, Israel Á, Hernández-González MC, Pereda SV, Gomez-Pinchetti JL, Golberg A, Tadmor-Shalev N, Critchley AT (2017)

Seaweed Production: Overview of the Global State of Exploitation, Farming and Emerging Research Activity. European Journal of Phycology 52 (4):391-406. doi:10.1080/09670262.2017.1365175

- Butler TO, McDougall GJ, Campbell R, Stanley MS, Day JG (2017) Media Screening for Obtaining Haematococcus Pluvialis Red Motile Macrozooids Rich in Astaxanthin and Fatty Acids. Biology 7 (1). doi:10.3390/biology7010002
- C Bigognoa IK-G, S Boussibaa, A Vonshaka, Z Cohena (2002) Lipid and Fatty Acid Composition of the Green Oleaginous Alga Parietochloris Incisa, the Richest Plant Source of Arachidonic Acid. Phytochemistry 60 (2):497-503
- Cano M, Holland SC, Artier J, Burnap RL, Ghirardi M, Morgan JA, Yu J (2018) Glycogen Synthesis and Metabolite Overflow Contribute to Energy Balancing in Cyanobacteria. Cell reports 23 (3):667-672. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2018.03.083
- Carnegie (2017) Algae: The Final Frontier. ScienceDaily. https://<u>www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2017/06/170621165931.htm</u>. Accessed 6-20-2018 2018
- Castaing JB, Masse A, Sechet V, Sabiri NE, Pontie M, Haure J, Jaouen P (2011) Immersed Hollow Fibres Microfiltration (Mf) for Removing Undesirable Micro-Algae and Protecting Semi-Closed Aquaculture Basins. Desalination 276 (1-3):386-396. doi:10.1016/j.desal.2011.03.081
- Ceron-Garcia Mdel C, Campos-Perez I, Macias-Sanchez MD, Bermejo-Roman R, Fernandez-Sevilla JM, Molina-Grima E (2010) Stability of Carotenoids in *Scenedesmus almeriensis* Biomass and Extracts under Various Storage Conditions. Journal of agricultural and food chemistry 58 (11):6944-6950. doi:10.1021/jf100020s
- Chan A, Salsali H, McBean E (2014) Nutrient Removal (Nitrogen and Phosphorous) in Secondary Effluent from a Wastewater Treatment Plant by Microalgae. Canadian Journal of Civil Engineering 41 (2):118-124. doi:10.1139/cjce-2013-0405
- Chang JS, Show PL, Ling TC, Chen CY, Ho SH, Tan CH, Nagarajan D, Phong WN (2017) Photobioreactors.313-352. doi:10.1016/b978-0-444-63663-8.00011-2
- Chapman RL (2010) Algae: The World's Most Important "Plants"—an Introduction. Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change 18 (1):5-12. doi:10.1007/s11027-010-9255-9
- Chavan S, Banerji T, Nair R (2018) Global (North America, Europe, Asia-Pacific, South America, Middle East and Africa) Spirulina Market 2018, Forecast to 2023. Wiseguy Report Consultants PVT LTD. https://www.wiseguyreports.com/reports/3291315-global-north-americaeurope-asia-pacific-south-america. Accessed September 9, 2018

- Chen J, YanWang, Benemann JR, Zhang X, Hu H, Qin S (2015) Microalgal Industry in China: Challenges and Prospects. J Appl Phycol. doi:10.1007/s10811-015-0720-4
- Chen M, Li Y, Birch D, Willows RD (2012) A Cyanobacterium That Contains Chlorophyll F a Red-Absorbing Photopigment. FEBS Lett 586:3249-3254
- Chen T, Wu J, Zhang Q, Su X (2017) Recent Advancement of Siox Based Anodes for Lithium-Ion Batteries. Journal of Power Sources () 363 126-144. doi:10.1016/j.jpowsour.2017.07.073
- Cheng-Wu Z, Zmora O, Kopel R, Richmond A (2001) An Industrial-Size Flat Plate Glass Reactor for Mass Production of *Nannochloropsis Sp.* (Eustigmatophyceae). Aquaculture 195 35-49
- Chiaramonti D, Prussi M, Casini D, Tredici MR, Rodolfi L, Bassi N, Zittelli GC, Bondioli P (2013) Review of Energy Balance in Raceway Ponds for Microalgae Cultivation: Re-Thinking a Traditional System Is Possible. Applied Energy 102:101–111. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2012.07.040
- Chisti Y (2007) Biodiesel from Microalgae. Biotechnology advances 25 (3):294-306. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2007.02.001
- Chisti Y (2013) Raceways-Based Production of Algal Crude Oil. Green : The International Journal of Sustainable Energy Conversion and Storage 3 (3-4):195-217
- Choi SK (2006) Settling Characteristics of Problem Algae in the Water Treatment Process. Water Science & Technology 53 (7):113-120. doi:10.2166/wst.2006.214
- Choy SY, Prasad KMN, Wu TY, Raghunandan ME, Phang S-M, Juan JC, Ramanan RN (2018) Separation of Chlorella Biomass from Culture Medium by Flocculation with Rice Starch. Algal Research 30:162-172. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.11.012
- Christenson L, Sims R (2011) Production and Harvesting of Microalgae for Wastewater Treatment, Biofuels, and Bioproducts. Biotechnology advances 29 (6):686-702. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2011.05.015
- Coates RC TE, Gerwick WH (2013) Bioactive and Novel Chemicals from Microalgae. In: Richmond A HQ (ed) Handbook of Microalgal Culture: Applied Phycology and Biotechnology. Wiley, Oxford, pp 504-531
- Cohen Z, Didi S, Heimer Y (1992) Overproduction of Gamma-Linolenic and Eicosapentaenoic Acids by Algae. Plant physiology 98 (2):569-572. doi:10.1104/pp.98.2.569
- Council USNR, Agriculture CDo (1971) Atlas of Nutritional Data on United States and Canadian Feeds. National Academy of Sciences,

- Cuaresma M, Janssen M, Vilchez C, Wijffels RH (2009) Productivity of Chlorella Sorokiniana in a Short Light-Path (Slp) Panel Photobioreactor under High Irradiance. Biotechnology and bioengineering 104 (2):352-359. doi:10.1002/bit.22394
- Cyanotech (2018) Our History. Cyanotech Corporation. https://www.cyanotech.com/our-history/. Accessed September 1, 2018 2018
- Damiani MC, Popovich CA, Constenla D, Martínez AM, Doria E, Longoni P, Cella R, Nielsen E, Leonardi PI (2013) Triacylglycerol Content, Productivity and Fatty Acid Profile in *Scenedesmus acutus* Pvuw12. Journal of Applied Phycology 26 (3):1423-1430. doi:10.1007/s10811-013-0170-9
- Dassey AJ, Theegala CS (2013) Harvesting Economics and Strategies Using Centrifugation for Cost Effective Separation of Microalgae Cells for Biodiesel Applications. Bioresource technology 128:241-245. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.10.061
- de-Bashan LE, Trejo A, Huss VA, Hernandez JP, Bashan Y (2008) Chlorella Sorokiniana Utex 2805, a Heat and Intense, Sunlight-Tolerant Microalga with Potential for Removing Ammonium from Wastewater. Bioresource technology 99 (11):4980-4989. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2007.09.065
- de Jaeger L, Verbeek REM, Draaisma RB, Martens DE, Springer J, Eggink G, Wijffels RH (2014) Superior Triacylglycerol (Tag) Accumulation in Starchless Mutants of *Scenedesmus obliquus*: (I) Mutant Generation and Characterization. Biotechnology for Biofuels 7:11. doi:10.1186/1754-6834-7-69
- Del Campo JA, Garcia-Gonzalez M, Guerrero MG (2007) Outdoor Cultivation of Microalgae for Carotenoid Production: Current State and Perspectives. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 74 (6):1163-1174. doi:10.1007/s00253-007-0844-9
- Delwiche CF, Cooper ED (2015) The Evolutionary Origin of a Terrestrial Flora. Current biology : CB 25 (19):R899-910. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015.08.029
- Dewi IC, Falaise C, Hellio C, Bourgougnon N, Mouget J-L (2018) Anticancer, Antiviral, Antibacterial, and Antifungal Properties in Microalgae.235-261. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-811405-6.00012-8
- Dismukes GC, Carrieri D, Bennette N, Ananyev GM, Posewitz MC (2008) Aquatic Phototrophs: Efficient Alternatives to Land-Based Crops for Biofuels. Current opinion in biotechnology 19 (3):235-240. doi:10.1016/j.copbio.2008.05.007
- DOE (2018) Algal Biofuels. Office of Energy Efficiency & Renewable Energy. https://www.energy.gov/eere/bioenergy/algal-biofuels</u>. Accessed June 2, 2018 2018

- Doria E, Longoni P, Scibilia L, Iazzi N, Cella R, Nielsen E (2011) Isolation and Characterization of a *Scenedesmus acutus* Strain to Be Used for Bioremediation of Urban Wastewater. Journal of Applied Phycology 24 (3):375-383. doi:10.1007/s10811-011-9759-z
- Dos Santos RR, Araujo OQF, de Medeiros JL, Chaloub RM (2016) Cultivation of Spirulina Maxima in Medium Supplemented with Sugarcane Vinasse. Bioresource technology 204:38-48. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2015.12.077
- Doucha J, Livansky K (2006) Productivity, Co2/O-2 Exchange and Hydraulics in Outdoor Open High Density Microalgal (Chlorella Sp.) Photobioreactors Operated in a Middle and Southern European Climate. Journal of Applied Phycology 18 (6):811-826. doi:10.1007/s10811-006-9100-4
- Doucha J, Livansky K (2009) Outdoor Open Thin-Layer Microalgal Photobioreactor: Potential Productivity. Journal of Applied Phycology 21 (1):111-117. doi:10.1007/s10811-008-9336-2
- Doucha J, Lívanský K (2008) Outdoor Open Thin-Layer Microalgal Photobioreactor: Potential Productivity. Journal of Applied Phycology 21 (1):111-117. doi:10.1007/s10811-008-9336-2
- Duan P-G, Yang S-K, Xu Y-P, Wang F, Zhao D, Weng Y-J, Shi X-L (2018) Integration of Hydrothermal Liquefaction and Supercritical Water Gasification for Improvement of Energy Recovery from Algal Biomass. Energy 155:734-745. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2018.05.044
- Duong VT, Li Y, Nowak E, Schenk PM (2012) Microalgae Isolation and Selection for Prospective Biodiesel Production. Energies 5 (6):1835-1849. doi:10.3390/en5061835
- Duy NDQ, Pirozzi I, Southgate PC (2015) Ingestion and Digestion of Live Microalgae and Microalgae Concentrates by Sandfish, Holothuria Scabra, Larvae. Aquaculture 448:256-261. doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2015.06.009
- E Sheffield R, F Davis T, Moreira V, Leblanc B (2010) Phosphorus Removal of Dairy Wastewater Via Lime Precipitation. doi:10.13031/2013.32670
- E. R, W. D (1990) The Nutritional Value of Dehydrated Blue-Green Algae (Spirulina Plantensis) for Poultry. Poult Sci 69:794-800
- Eggersdorfer M, Wyss A (2018) Carotenoids in Human Nutrition and Health. Arch Biochem Biophys 652:18-26. doi:10.1016/j.abb.2018.06.001
- Einarsson S, Brynjolfsdottir A, Krutmanns J (2010) Pharmaceutical and Cosmetic Use of Extracts from Algae Obtainable from Saline Hot Water Sources.
- Ekendahl S, Bark M, Engelbrektsson J, Karlsson C-A, Niyitegeka D, Strömberg N (2018) Energy-Efficient Outdoor Cultivation of Oleaginous Microalgae at Northern

Latitudes Using Waste Heat and Flue Gas from a Pulp and Paper Mill. Algal Research 31:138-146. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.11.007

- El-Sheekh M, Abomohra AE-F, El-Azim MA, Abou-Shanab R (2017) Effect of Temperature on Growth and Fatty Acids Profile of the Biodiesel Producing Microalga *Scenedesmus acutus*. Biotechnol Agron Soc Environ 21 (4):233-239
- Enamala MK, Enamala S, Chavali M, Donepudi J, Yadavalli R, Kolapalli B, Aradhyula TV, Velpuri J, Kuppam C (2018) Production of Biofuels from Microalgae - a Review on Cultivation, Harvesting, Lipid Extraction, and Numerous Applications of Microalgae. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 94:49-68. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2018.05.012
- Eustance E, Badvipour S, Wray JT, Sommerfeld MR (2015a) Biomass Productivity of Two *Scenedesmus* Strains Cultivated Semi-Continuously in Outdoor Raceway Ponds and Flat-Panel Photobioreactors. Journal of Applied Phycology 28 (3):1471-1483. doi:10.1007/s10811-015-0710-6
- Eustance E, Sommerfeld, Milton R., Fox, Peter, Westerhoff, Paul (2015) Assessing Outdoor Algal Cultivation in Panel and Raceway Photobioreactors for Biomass and Lipid Productivity. Arizona State University, ProQuest Dissertations and Theses
- Eustance E, T. Wray J, Badvipour S, R. Sommerfeld M (2016) Volatile Nutrients -Improving Utilization of Ammonia and Carbon Dioxide in Microalgal Cultivation: A Review. Current Biotechnology 5 (2):130-141. doi:10.2174/2211550105666160120000606
- Eustance E, Wray JT, Badvipour S, Sommerfeld MR (2015b) The Effects of Limiting Nighttime Aeration on Productivity and Lipid Accumulation in *Scenedesmus dimorphous*. Algal Research 10:33-40. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2015.04.002
- FAO (2016) The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2016. Contributing to Food Security and Nutrition for All. Rome
- Fedorova-Dahms I, Marone PA, Bailey-Hall E, Ryan AS (2011) Safety Evaluation of Algal Oil from Schizochytrium Sp. Food Chem Toxicol 49 (1):70-77. doi:10.1016/j.fct.2010.09.033
- Field CB, Behrenfeld MJ, Randerson JT, Falkowski P (1998) Primary Production of the Biosphere: Integrating Terrestrial and Oceanic Components. Science 281 (5374):237-241. doi:10.1126/science.281.5374.237
- Flood SL, Burkholder JM (2018) Chattonella Subsalsa (Raphidophyceae) Growth and Hemolytic Activity in Response to Agriculturally-Derived Estuarine Contaminants. Harmful Algae 76:66-79. doi:10.1016/j.hal.2018.05.006

- Foster RA, Kuypers MM, Vagner T, Paerl RW, Musat N, Zehr JP (2011) Nitrogen Fixation and Transfer in Open Ocean Diatom-Cyanobacterial Symbioses. The ISME journal 5 (9):1484-1493. doi:10.1038/ismej.2011.26
- Fu W, Nelson DR, Yi Z, Xu M, Khraiwesh B, Jijakli K, Chaiboonchoe A, Alzahmi A, Al-Khairy D, Brynjolfsson S, Salehi-Ashtiani K (2017) Bioactive Compounds from Microalgae: Current Development and Prospects. 54:199-225. doi:10.1016/b978-0-444-63929-5.00006-1
- Fu W, Wichuk K, Brynjolfsson S (2015) Developing Diatoms for Value-Added Products: Challenges and Opportunities. N Biotechnol 32 (6):547-551. doi:10.1016/j.nbt.2015.03.016
- Fukuda H, Sakai M, Nagahama K, Fujii T, Matsuoka M, Inoue Y, Ogawa T (1994) Heterologous Expression of the Gene for the Ethylene-Forming Enzyme Frompseudomonas Syringae in the Cyanobacteriumsynechococcus. Biotechnology letters 16 (1):1–6. doi:10.1007/bf01022614
- Galarza JI, Gimpel JA, Rojas V, Arredondo-Vega BO, Henríquez V (2018) Over-Accumulation of Astaxanthin in Haematococcus Pluvialis through Chloroplast Genetic Engineering. Algal Research 31:291-297. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.02.024
- Gao F, Peng YY, Li C, Yang GJ, Deng YB, Xue B, Guo YM (2018) Simultaneous Nutrient Removal and Biomass/Lipid Production by Chlorella Sp. In Seafood Processing Wastewater. The Science of the total environment 640-641:943-953. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.380
- García-Garibay M, Gómez-Ruiz L, Cruz-Guerrero AE, Bárzana E (2014) Single Cell Protein | the Algae.425-430. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-384730-0.00309-8
- Geider R, La Roche J (2002) Redfield Revisited: Variability of C:N:P in Marine Microalgae and Its Biochemical Basis. European Journal of Phycology 37 (1):1-17. doi:10.1017/s0967026201003456
- Geresh S, Mamontov A, Weinsten J (2002) Sulfatation of Extracellular Polysaccharides of Red Microalgae: Preparation, Characterization and Properties. JBiochemBiophysMethods 50: 179-187
- Gerken HG, Donohoe B, Knoshaug EP (2013) Enzymatic Cell Wall Degradation of Chlorella Vulgaris and Other Microalgae for Biofuels Production. Planta 237 (1):239-253. doi:10.1007/s00425-012-1765-0
- Gioacchini G, Lombardo F, AlessandroAvella M, Olivotto I, Carnevali O (2010) Welfare Improvement Using Alginic Acid in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus Mykiss) Juveniles. Chemistry and Ecology 26 (2):111-121. doi:10.1080/02757541003627738
- Giraldo Calderón ND, Díaz Bayona KC, Atehortúa Garcés L (2018) Immobilization of the Green Microalga Botryococcus Braunii in Polyester Wadding: Effect on Biomass,

Fatty Acids, and Exopolysaccharide Production. Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology 14:80-87. doi:10.1016/j.bcab.2018.02.006

- Gitelson A, Qiuang H, Richmond A (1996) Photic Volume in Photobioreactors Supporting Ultrahigh Population Densities of the Photoautotroph Spirulina Platensis. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 62 (5):1570-1573
- Gordon JM, Polle JE (2007) Ultrahigh Bioproductivity from Algae. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 76 (5):969-975. doi:10.1007/s00253-007-1102-x
- Graham LE, Wilcox LW (2000) Algae. 1 edn. Prentice-Hall, Inc., Upper Saddle River, NJ 07458
- Graham PH, Vance CP (2003) Legumes: Importance and Constraints to Greater Use. Plant physiology 131: 872-877. doi:10.1104/pp.017004
- Griffiths DJ (1970) The Pyrenoid. Botanical Review 36 (1):29-58
- Grimma P, Rissea JM, Cholewaa D, Müllera JM, Beshayb U, Friehsa K, Flaschela E (2015) Applicability of Euglena Gracilis for Biorefineries Demonstrated by Theproduction of Alpha Tocopherol and Paramylon Followed by Anaerobic Digestion. Journal of biotechnology 215:72-79. doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2015.04.004
- Grobbelaar JU (2009) Upper Limits of Photosynthetic Productivity and Problems of Scaling. J Appl Phycol 21:519-522. doi:10.1007/s10811-008-9372-y
- GSLC (2013) Evolution of Corn. . https://learn.genetics.utah.edu/content/selection/corn/. Accessed September 2, 2018 2018
- Guiry MD (2012) How Many Species of Algae Are There? J Phycol 48:1057-1063. doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.2012.01222.x
- Gustafson KR, Cardellina JH, Fuller RW, Weislow OS, Kiser RF, Snader KM, Patterson GM, Boyd MR (1989) Aids-Antiviral Sulfolipids from Cyanobacteria (Blue-Green Algae). Journal of the National Cancer Institute 81 (16):1254–1258
- H S, TI C, RJ E (1989) Effect on Nutritional Factors on the Culture of Nostoc Sp. As a Source of Phycobiliproteins. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 31:293-297
- Hagino H, Saito M (2003) Use of Algal Proteins in Cosmetics.
- Hanson DT, Collins AM, Jones HDT, Roesgen J, Lopez-Nieves S, Timlin JA (2014) On-Line Stable Isotope Gas Exchange Reveals an Inducible but Leaky Carbon Concentrating Mechanism in Nannochloropsis Salina. Photosynthesis research 121 (2-3):311-322. doi:10.1007/s11120-014-0001-0

- Harris L, Tozzi S, Wiley P, Young C, Richardson TMJ, Clark K, Trent JD (2013) Potential Impact of Biofouling on the Photobioreactors of the Offshore Membrane Enclosures for Growing Algae (Omega) System. Bioresource technology 144:420-428. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2013.06.125
- Harwood JL, Guschina IA (2009) The Versatility of Algae and Their Lipid Metabolism. Biochimie 91 (6):679-684. doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2008.11.004
- Hayashi K, Hayashi T, Kojima I (1996) A Natural Sulfated Polysaccharide, Calcium Spirulan, Isolated from Spirulina Platensis: In Vitro and Ex Vivo Evaluation of Anti-Herpes Simplex Virus and Anti-Human Immunodeficiency Virus Activities. AIDS research and human retroviruses 12 (15):1463–1471. doi:10.1089/aid.1996.12.1463
- Hemaiswarya S, Raja R, Ganesan V, Ravi Kumar R, Anbazhagan C (2011) Microalgae: A Sustainable Feed Source for Aquaculture. World journal of microbiology & biotechnology 27:1737–1746. doi:10.1007/s11274-010-0632-z
- Henkanatte-Gedera SM, Selvaratnam T, Caskan N, Nirmalakhandan N, Van Voorhies W, Lammers PJ (2015) Algal-Based, Single-Step Treatment of Urban Wastewaters. Bioresource technology 189:273-278. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2015.03.120
- Henrikson R (2010) Spirulina World Food How This Micro Algae Can Transform Your Health and Our Planet. Ronore Enterprises, Inc., Maui, Hawaii 96718
- Hindersin S, Leupold M, Kerner M, Hanelt D (2013) Irradiance Optimization of Outdoor Microalgal Cultures Using Solar Tracked Photobioreactors. Bioprocess and biosystems engineering 36 (3):345–355. doi:10.1007/s00449-012-0790-5
- Hirata T, Tanaka M, Ooike M, Tsunomura TJ (2000) Antioxidant Activities of Phycocyanobilin Prepared from Spirulina Platensis. Appl Phycol 12:435-439
- Ho S-H, Huang S-W, Chen C-Y, Hasunuma T, Kondo A, Chang J-S (2013) Characterization and Optimization of Carbohydrate Production from an Indigenous Microalga Chlorella Vulgaris Fsp-E. Bioresource technology 135:157– 165. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.10.100
- Hoi H, Qi Z, Zhou H, Montemagno CD (2018) Enhanced Overexpression, Purification of a Channelrhodopsin and a Fluorescent Flux Assay for Its Functional Characterization. Journal of biotechnology 281:99-105. doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2018.07.006
- Hom-Diaz A, Jaen-Gil A, Bello-Laserna I, Rodriguez-Mozaz S, Vicent T, Barcelo D, Blanquez P (2017) Performance of a Microalgal Photobioreactor Treating Toilet Wastewater: Pharmaceutically Active Compound Removal and Biomass Harvesting. The Science of the total environment 592:1-11. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.02.224

- Hou Y, Velthof GL, Oenema O (2015) Mitigation of Ammonia, Nitrous Oxide and Methane Emissions from Manure Management Chains: A Meta-Analysis and Integrated Assessment. Global change biology 21 (3):1293-1312. doi:10.1111/gcb.12767
- Hu Q, Sommerfeld M, Jarvis E, Ghirardi M, Posewitz M, Seibert M, Darzins A (2008) Microalgal Triacylglycerols as Feedstocks for Biofuel Production: Perspectives and Advances. The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology 54 (4):621-639. doi:10.1111/j.1365-313X.2008.03492.x
- Hughes AR, Sulesky A, Andersson B, Peers G (2018) Sulfate Amendment Improves the Growth and Bioremediation Capacity of a Cyanobacteria Cultured on Municipal Wastewater Centrate. Algal Research 32:30-37. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.03.004
- Hulatt CJ, Lakaniemi A-M, Puhakka JA, Thomas DN (2012) Energy Demands of Nitrogen Supply in Mass Cultivation of Two Commercially Important Microalgal Species, Chlorella Vulgaris and Dunaliella Tertiolecta. BioEnergy Research 5 (3):669-684. doi:10.1007/s12155-011-9175-x
- Huner N, Krol M, Ivanov A, Sarhan F, Solar (2004) Radiation Protection Composition.
- IGK (2018) Good Behavior-Spirulina Protein Smoothing Spray. IGK. https://www.igkhair.com/products/good-behavior-spirulina-protein-smoothingspray. Accessed Aug 10, 2018 2018
- Ioannou E, Roussis V (2009) Natural Products from Seaweeds. In: Osbourn AE, Lanzotti V (eds) Plant-Derived Natural Products. Springer US, New York, NY, pp 51–81. doi:10.1007/978-0-387-85498-4_2
- J. Kramer B, Davis T, A. Meyer K, Rosen B, Goleski J, J. Dick G, Oh G, Gobler C (2018) Nitrogen Limitation, Toxin Synthesis Potential, and Toxicity of Cyanobacterial Populations in Lake Okeechobee and the St. Lucie River Estuary, Florida, During the 2016 State of Emergency Event, vol 13. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0196278
- Janelt G, Bolt P, Gerbsch N, Buchholz R, Cho M-G (1997) The Lamellar Settler a Low-Cost Alternative for Separating the Micro- Alga Chlorella Vulgaris from a Cultivation Broth?, vol 48. doi:10.1007/s002530051006
- Janssen MGJ (2002) Cultivation of Microalgae: Effect of Light/Dark Cycles on Biomass Yield. s.n.], [S.l.
- Jensen GS, Ginsberg DI, Drapeau C (2001) Blue-Green Algae as an Immuno-Enhancer and Biomodulator. JANA 3 (4):24-30
- Jeon JY, Kwon J-S, Kang ST, Kim B-R, Jung Y, Han JG, Park JH, Hwang JK (2014) Optimization of Culture Media for Large-Scale Lutein Production by Heterotrophic Chlorella Vulgaris. Biotechnology progress 30 (3):736–743. doi:10.1002/btpr.1889

- Jerez CG, Malapascua JR, Sergejevova M, Figueroa FL, Masojidek (2016a) Effect of Nutrient Starvation under High Irradiance on Lipid and Starch Accumulation in Chlorella Fusca (Chlorophyta). Marine biotechnology 18 (1):24-36. doi:10.1007/s10126-015-9664-6
- Jerez CG, Malapascua JR, Sergejevová M, Masojídek J, Figueroa FL (2016b) Chlorella Fusca (Chlorophyta) Grown in Thin-Layer Cascades: Estimation of Biomass Productivity by in-Vivo Chlorophyll a Fluorescence Monitoring. Algal Research 17:21-30. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2016.04.010
- Jha D, Jain V, Sharma B, Kant A, Garlapati VK (2017) Microalgae-Based Pharmaceuticals and Nutraceuticals: An Emerging Field with Immense Market Potential. ChemBioEng Reviews 4 (4):257-272. doi:10.1002/cben.201600023
- Ji CF, Cao XP, Yao CH, Xue S, Xiu ZL (2014) Protein-Protein Interaction Network of the Marine Microalga Tetraselmis Subcordiformis: Prediction and Application for Starch Metabolism Analysis. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 41 (8):1287-1296. doi:10.1007/s10295-014-1462-z
- John Burgess LJ, Allen Lowe, Stephen Schuck, Warren Flentje (2011) Novel Co2 Capture Task Force Report.
- Joshi J, Wang J (2018) Manure Management Coupled with Bioenergy Production: An Environmental and Economic Assessment of Large Dairies in New Mexico. Energy Economics 74:197-207. doi:10.1016/j.eneco.2018.06.008
- Julius ML (2018) Carbohydrate Diversity in Microalgae.133-144. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-811405-6.00006-2
- Kajan M, Doucha J, Livansky K, Henrych B, Roobova M (1991) Employment of Algae Biomass in the Breeding Sow Nutrition. Zivocisna Vyroba 36 (10):877-884
- Kaneko T, Sato S, Kotani H, Tanaka A, Asamizu E, Nakamura Y, Miyajima N, Hirosawa M, Sugiura M, Sasamoto S, Kimura T, Hosouchi T, Matsuno A, Muraki A, Nakazaki N, Naruo K, Okumura S, Shimpo S, Takeuchi C, Wada T, Watanabe A, Yamada M, Yasuda M, Tabata S (1996) Sequence Analysis of the Genome of the Unicellular Cyanobacterium Synechocystis Sp. Strain Pcc6803. Ii. Sequence Determination of the Entire Genome and Assignment of Potential Protein-Coding Regions. DNA Research 3:109-136
- Kang CD, Lee JS, Park TH, Sim SJ (2005) Comparison of Heterotrophic and Photoautotrophic Induction on Astaxanthin Production by Haematococcus Pluvialis. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 68:237–241
- Keats DW, Knight MA, Pueschel CM (1997) Antifouling Effects of Epithallial Shedding in Three Crustose Coralline Algae (Rhodophyta, Coralinales) on a Coral Reef. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 213 (2):281-293. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-0981(96)02771-2

- Komárek J, Kastovsky J, Mares J, Johansen JR, (2014) Taxonomic Classification of Cyanoprokaryotes (Cyanobacterial Genera) Using a Polyphasic Approach. Preslia:295-335
- Kotrbacek V, Doucha J, Uhrikova I, Doubek J (2013) Do Green Chlorococcal Algae Find Wider Use in Animal Nutrition? (Naleznou zelene chlorokokalni rasy sirsi uplatneni ve vyzive zvirat?). Veterinarstvi 63 (5):380...384
- Kusaikin MI, Ermakova SP, Shevchenko NM, Isakov VV, Gorshkov AG, Vereshchagin AL, Grachev MA, Zvyagintseva TN (2010) Structural Characteristics and Antitumor Activity of a New Chrysolaminaran from the Diatom Alga Synedra Acus. Chem Nat Compd 46:1-4
- Kusmic C, Barsanti L, Di Lascio N, Faita F, Evangelista V, Gualtieri P (2018) Anti-Fibrotic Effect of Paramylon Nanofibers from the Wzsl Mutant of Euglena Gracilis on Liver Damage Induced by Ccl 4 in Mice. Journal of Functional Foods 46:538-545. doi:10.1016/j.jff.2018.05.021
- Lan S, Zhang Q, He Q, Yang H, Hu C (2018) Resource Utilization of Microalgae from Biological Soil Crusts: Biodiesel Production Associated with Desertification Control. Biomass and Bioenergy 116:189-197. doi:10.1016/j.biombioe.2018.06.016
- Lee YS, Han GB (2016) Complete Reduction of Highly Concentrated Contaminants in Piggery Waste by a Novel Process Scheme with an Algal-Bacterial Symbiotic Photobioreactor. J Environ Manage 177:202-212. doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2016.04.025
- Lefan M, Zhiquan T, Junfeng Z (2012) Removal of Nox from Flue Gas with Iron Filings Reduction Following Complex Absorption in Ferrous Chelates Aqueous Solutions. Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association 54 (12):1543-1549. doi:10.1080/10473289.2004.10471008
- Letourneau M, Serodes JB, de la Noüe J (1988) Recovery of Microalgae with the Aid of a Lamellar Settler, vol 15.
- Leupold M, Hindersin S, Kerner M, Hanelt D (2013) The Effect of Discontinuous Airlift Mixing in Outdoor Flat Panel Photobioreactors on Growth of *Scenedesmus obliquus*. Bioprocess and biosystems engineering 36 (11):1653–1663. doi:10.1007/s00449-013-0939-x
- Leya T, Rahn A, Lutz C, Remias D (2009) Response of Arctic Snow and Permafrost Algae to High Light and Nitrogen Stress by Changes in Pigment Composition and Applied Aspects for Biotechnology. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 67 (3):432-443. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.2008.00641.x
- Li F-F, Yang Z-H, Zeng R, Yang G, Chang X, Yan J-B, Hou Y-L (2011) Microalgae Capture of Co2 from Actual Flue Gas Discharged from a Combustion Chamber.

Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research 50 (10):6496-6502. doi:10.1021/ie200040q

- Li Y, Han D, Hu G, Dauvillee D, Sommerfeld M, Ball S, Hu Q (2010) Chlamydomonas Starchless Mutant Defective in Adp-Glucose Pyrophosphorylase Hyper-Accumulates Triacylglycerol. Metabolic engineering 12:387-391. doi:10.1016/j.ymben.2010.02.002
- Liu GN, Zhu YH, Jiang JG (2009) The Metabolomics of Carotenoids in Engineered Cell Factory. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 83 (6):989-999. doi:10.1007/s00253-009-2069-6
- Liu J, Sommerfeld M, Hu Q (2013a) Screening and Characterization of Isochrysis Strains and Optimization of Culture Conditions for Docosahexaenoic Acid Production. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 97:4785-4798. doi:10.1007/s00253-013-4749-5
- Liu J, Sun Z, Gerken H, Liu Z, Jiang Y, Chen F (2014) Chlorella Zofingiensis as an Alternative Microalgal Producer of Astaxanthin: Biology and Industrial Potential. Marine Drugs 12 (6):3487-3515. doi:10.3390/md12063487
- Liu T, Wang J, Hu Q, Cheng P, Ji B, Liu J, Chen Y, Zhang W, Chen X, Chen L, Gao L, Ji C, Wang H (2013b) Attached Cultivation Technology of Microalgae for Efficient Biomass Feedstock Production. Bioresource technology 127:216-222. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.09.100
- Lotan A (2012) Biologic Sunscreen Composition. PCT/IL2011/000974,
- Lu CM, Rao K, Hall D, Vonshak A (2001) Production of Eicosapentaenoic Acid (Epa) in Monodus Subterraneus Grown in a Helical Tubular Photobioreactor as Affected by Cell Density and Light Intensity. Journal of Applied Phycology 13 (6):517-522. doi:10.1023/a:1012515500651
- Lundquist T, Woertz I, Quinn N, Benemann J (2010) A Realistic Technology and Engineering Assessment of Algae Biofuel Production. University of California, Berkeley, CA
- M Renaud S, Thinh L-V, Parry D (1999) The Gross Chemical Composition and Fatty Acid Composition of 18 Species of Tropical Australian Microalgae for Possible Use in Mariculture, vol 170. doi:10.1016/S0044-8486(98)00399-8
- M. Borowitzka NM (2013) Algae for Biofuels and Energy. In: Michael A. Borowitzka NRM (ed) Developments in Applied Phycology 5. doi:10.1007/978-94-007-5479-9
- Marcus Y, Altman-Gueta H, Wolff Y, Gurevitz M (2011) Rubisco Mutagenesis Provides New Insight into Limitations on Photosynthesis and Growth in Synechocystis Pcc6803. Journal of experimental botany 62 (12):4173–4182. doi:10.1093/jxb/err116

- MarketsandMarkets I (2016) Omega-3 Pufa Market by Type (Dha, Epa, Ala), Application (Dietary Supplements, Functional Foods & Beverages, Pharmaceuticals, Infant Formula), Source (Marine, Plant), Sub-Source), & Region - Global Forecasts to 2020. https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/omega-3-omega-<u>6-227.html?gclid=EAIaIQobChMIw_ip2abT3QIVAWd-Ch2M-</u> QQOEAAYASAAEgKRwfD_BwE. Accessed September 1,2018 2018
- Marks EAN, Minon J, Pascual A, Montero O, Navas LM, Rad C (2017) Application of a Microalgal Slurry to Soil Stimulates Heterotrophic Activity and Promotes Bacterial Growth. The Science of the total environment 605-606:610-617. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.06.169
- Masojídek J (2009) Ivan Šetlík (1928–2009). Journal of Applied Phycology 21 (5):483-488. doi:10.1007/s10811-009-9450-9
- Masojidek J, Kopecky J, Giannelli L, Torzillo G (2011) Productivity Correlated to Photobiochemical Performance of Chlorella Mass Cultures Grown Outdoors in Thin-Layer Cascades. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 38 (2):307-317. doi:10.1007/s10295-010-0774-x
- Masojídek J, Kopecký J, Giannelli L, Torzillo G (2011) Productivity Correlated to Photobiochemical Performance of Chlorella Mass Cultures Grown Outdoors in Thin-Layer Cascades. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 38 (2):307–317. doi:10.1007/s10295-010-0774-x
- Masojídek J, Prail O (2010) The Development of Microalgal Biotechnology in the Czech Republic. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 37:1307-1317. doi:10.1007/s10295-010-0802-x
- Mata TM, Martins AA, Caetano NS (2010) Microalgae for Biodiesel Production and Other Applications: A Review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 14 (1):217-232
- Mathimani T, Uma L, Prabaharan D (2018) Formulation of Low-Cost Seawater Medium for High Cell Density and High Lipid Content of Chlorella Vulgaris Bdug 91771 Using Central Composite Design in Biodiesel Perspective. Journal of Cleaner Production 198:575-586. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.06.303
- Matsuda S (1989) Succession and Growth Rates of Encrusting Crustose Coralline Algae (Rhodophyta, Cryptonemiales) in the Upper Fore-Reef Environment Off Ishigaki Island, Ryukyu Islands. Coral Reefs 7 (4):185-195. doi:10.1007/bf00301597
- Matsui MS, Muizzuddin N, Arad S, Marenus K (2003) Sulfated Polysaccharides from Red Microalgae Have Antiinflammatory Properties in Vitro and in Vivo. Applied biochemistry and biotechnology 104 (1):13–22
- Matsuoka M, Takahama K, Ogawa T (2001) Gene Replacement in Cyanobacteria Mediated by a Dominant Streptomycin-Sensitive Rps12 Gene That Allows

Selection of Mutants Free from Drug Resistance Markers. Microbiology (Reading, England) 147 (Pt 8):2077–2087. doi:10.1099/00221287-147-8-2077

- Mazor G, Kidron GJ, Vonshak A, Abeliovich A (1996) The Role of Cyanobacterial Exopolysaccharides in Structuring Desert Microbial Crusts. Fems Microbiology Ecology 21 (2):121-130. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.1996.tb00339.x
- Medvezhonkova O, Zvereva Y, Poberezhnaya AE, Tomberg I, Timoshkin O (2018) Impact of Beached Algae on Psammon Development in the North Basin of Lake Baikal.
- Metting FB (1996) Biodiversity and Application of Microalgae. Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology 17 (5-6):477–489. doi:10.1007/bf01574779
- Metzger P, Largeau C (2005) Botryococcus Braunii: A Rich Source for Hydrocarbons and Related Ether Lipids. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 66 (5):486-496. doi:10.1007/s00253-004-1779-z
- Milledge JJ, Heaven S (2012) A Review of the Harvesting of Micro-Algae for Biofuel Production. Reviews in Environmental Science and Bio/Technology 12 (2):165-178. doi:10.1007/s11157-012-9301-z
- Moraes IdO, Arruda RdOM, Maresca NR, Antunes AdO, Moraes RdO (2013) Spirulina Platensis: Process Optimization to Obtain Biomass. Ciência e Tecnologia de Alimentos 33:179–183. doi:10.1590/s0101-20612013000500026
- Morales-Amaral MdM, Gómez-Serrano C, Acién FG, Fernández-Sevilla JM, Molina-Grima E (2015) Outdoor Production of *Scenedesmus sp.* In Thin-Layer and Raceway Reactors Using Centrate from Anaerobic Digestion as the Sole Nutrient Source. Algal Research 12:99-108. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2015.08.020
- Morançais M, Mouget J-L, Dumay J (2018) Proteins and Pigments.145-175. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-811405-6.00007-4
- Muchut RJ, Calloni RD, Herrera FE, Garay SA, Arias DG, Iglesias AA, Guerrero SA (2018) Elucidating Paramylon and Other Carbohydrate Metabolism in Euglena Gracilis: Kinetic Characterization, Structure and Cellular Localization of Udp-Glucose Pyrophosphorylase. Biochimie 154:176-186. doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2018.09.006
- Mulbry W, Westhead EK, Pizarro C, Sikora L (2005) Recycling of Manure Nutrients: Use of Algal Biomass from Dairy Manure Treatment as a Slow Release Fertilizer. Bioresource technology 96 (4):451-458. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2004.05.026
- Murugan K, Iyer VV (2013) Differential Growth Inhibition of Cancer Cell Lines and Antioxidant Activity of Extracts of Red, Brown, and Green Marine Algae. IN VITRO CELLULAR & DEVELOPMENTAL BIOLOGY-ANIMAL 49 (5):324-334. doi:10.1007/s11626-013-9603-7

- Myers J, Burr G (1940) Studies on Photosynthesis: Some Effects of Light of High Intensity on Chlorella. J Gen Physiol 24:45-67
- Nagase I, Yosshihara K, Eguchi K, Yokota Y, Matsui R, Hirata K, Miyamoto* K (1997) Characteristics of Biological Nox Removal from Flue Gas in a *Dunaliella Tertiolecta* Culture System. Journal of Fermenation and Bioengineering 83 (5):461-465
- Nakamura K, Gowans CS (1964) Nicotinic Acid-Excreting Mutants in Chlamydomonas. Nature 202 (4934):826–827. doi:10.1038/202826a0
- Nedbal L, Trtílek M, Cervený J, Komárek O, Pakrasi HB (2008) A Photobioreactor System for Precision Cultivation of Photoautotrophic Microorganisms and for High-Content Analysis of Suspension Dynamics. Biotechnology and bioengineering 100 (5):902–910. doi:10.1002/bit.21833
- Nguyen TL, Lee DJ, Chang JS, Liu JC (2013) Effects of Ozone and Peroxone on Algal Separation Via Dispersed Air Flotation. Colloids and surfaces B, Biointerfaces 105:246-250. doi:10.1016/j.colsurfb.2012.12.017
- Nishiyama T, Sakayama H, de Vries J, Buschmann H, Saint-Marcoux D, Ullrich KK, Haas FB, Vanderstraeten L, Becker D, Lang D, Vosolsobe S, Rombauts S, Wilhelmsson PKI, Janitza P, Kern R, Heyl A, Rumpler F, Villalobos L, Clay JM, Skokan R, Toyoda A, Suzuki Y, Kagoshima H, Schijlen E, Tajeshwar N, Catarino B, Hetherington AJ, Saltykova A, Bonnot C, Breuninger H, Symeonidi A, Radhakrishnan GV, Van Nieuwerburgh F, Deforce D, Chang C, Karol KG, Hedrich R, Ulvskov P, Glockner G, Delwiche CF, Petrasek J, Van de Peer Y, Friml J, Beilby M, Dolan L, Kohara Y, Sugano S, Fujiyama A, Delaux PM, Quint M, Theissen G, Hagemann M, Harholt J, Dunand C, Zachgo S, Langdale J, Maumus F, Van Der Straeten D, Gould SB, Rensing SA (2018) The Chara Genome: Secondary Complexity and Implications for Plant Terrestrialization. Cell 174 (2):448-464 e424. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2018.06.033
- Nizard C, Friguet B, Moreau M, Bulteau A-L, Saunois A (2007) Use of Phaeodactylum Algae Extract as Cosmetic Agent Promoting the Proteasome Activity of Skin Cells and Cosmetic Composition Comprising Same.
- Nobles DR, Brown RM (2008) Transgenic Expression of Gluconacetobacter Xylinus Strain Atcc 53582 Cellulose Synthase Genes in the Cyanobacterium Synechococcus Leopoliensis Strain Utcc 100. Cellulose 15 (5):691–701. doi:10.1007/s10570-008-9217-5
- O. Pulz KS (1998) Photobioreactors: Design and Performance with Respect to Light Energy Input, vol 59. Spinger-Verlag Berlin, Heidelburg
- Olaizola M, Huntley M (2003) Recent Advances in Commercial Production of Astaxanthin from Microalgae.

- Oliveira GA, Carissimi E, Monje-Ramirez I, Velasquez-Orta SB, Rodrigues RT, Ledesma MTO (2018) Comparison between Coagulation-Flocculation and Ozone-Flotation for *Scenedesmus* Microalgal Biomolecule Recovery and Nutrient Removal from Wastewater in a High-Rate Algal Pond. Bioresource technology 259:334-342. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.03.072
- Olivieri G, Salatino P, Marzocchella A (2014) Advances in Photobioreactors for Intensive Microalgal Production: Configurations, Operating Strategies and Applications. Journal of Chemical Technology & Biotechnology 89 (2):178-195. doi:10.1002/jctb.4218
- Parmar A, Singh NK, Pandey A, Gnansounou E, Madamwar D (2011) Cyanobacteria and Microalgae: A Positive Prospect for Biofuels. Bioresource technology 102 (22):10163–10172. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2011.08.030
- Passell H, Dhaliwal H, Reno M, Wu B, Ben Amotz A, Ivry E, Gay M, Czartoski T, Laurin L, Ayer N (2013) Algae Biodiesel Life Cycle Assessment Using Current Commercial Data. J Environ Manage 129:103-111. doi:10.1016/j.jenvman.2013.06.055
- Peiretti PG, Meineri G (2008) Effects of Diets with Increasing Levels of Spirulina Platensis on the Performance and Apparent Digestibility in Growing Rabbits. Livestock Science 118 (1-2):173-177. doi:10.1016/j.livsci.2008.04.017
- Peiretti PG, Meineri G (2009) Effects of Two Antioxidants on the Morpho-Biometrical Parameters, Apparent Digestibility and Meat Composition in Rabbits Fed Low and High Fat Diets. Journal of Animal and Veterinary Advances 8 (11):2299-2304
- Peled E, Pick U, Zarka A, Shimoni E, Leu S, Boussiba S (2012) Light-Induced Oil Globule Migration in Haematococcus Pluvialis (Chlorophyceae). JOURNAL OF PHYCOLOGY 48 (5):1209-1219. doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.2012.01210.x
- Pereira R, Yarish C (2008) Mass Production of Marine Macroalgae. . Ecological Engineering, Encyclopedia of Ecology, vol 3. Elsevier, Oxford
- Pia Steinrückena SKP, Jeroen Hendrik de Vreea, Julia E. Storesunda, Bernadette Preea, Svein Are Mjøsb, Svein Rune Ergaa (2018) Comparing Epa Production and Fatty Acid Profiles of Three Phaeodactylum Tricornutum Strains under Western Norwegian Climate Conditions. Algal Research 30:11-22. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.12.001
- Priyadarshani I, Rath B (2012) Commercial and Industrial Applications of Micro Algae a Review. J Algal Biomass Utln 3 (4):89-100
- Pruvost J, Borgne FL, Artu A, Legrand J (2017) Development of a Thin-Film Solar Photobioreactor with High Biomass Volumetric Productivity (Algofilm©) Based on Process Intensification Principles. Algal Research 21:120-137. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2016.10.012

- Pujan R, Hauschild S, Gröngröft A (2017) Process Simulation of a Fluidized-Bed Catalytic Cracking Process for the Conversion of Algae Oil to Biokerosene. Fuel Processing Technology 167:582-607. doi:10.1016/j.fuproc.2017.07.029
- Pulz O, Gross W (2004) Valuable Products from Biotechnology of Microalgae. Applied microbiology and biotechnology 65:635-648. doi:10.1007/s00253-004-1647-x
- Quinn J, de Winter L, Bradley T (2011) Microalgae Bulk Growth Model with Application to Industrial Scale Systems. Bioresource technology 102 (8):5083-5092. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2011.01.019
- Quinn JC, Yates T, Douglas N, Weyer K, Butler J, Bradley TH, Lammers PJ (2012) Nannochloropsis Production Metrics in a Scalable Outdoor Photobioreactor for Commercial Applications. Bioresource technology 117:164-171. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.04.073
- Radmann EM, Camerini FV, Santos TD, Costa JAV (2011) Isolation and Application of Sox and Nox Resistant Microalgae in Biofixation of Co2 from Thermoelectricity Plants. Energy Conversion and Management 52 (10):3132-3136. doi:10.1016/j.enconman.2011.04.021
- Radmer RJ (1996) Algal Commercia Diversity and Products Algal New and Valuable Products from Diverse Algae May Soon Increase the Already Large Market for Algal Products. Bioscience 46:263–270
- Ranjbar R, Inoue R, Katsuda T, Yamaji H, Katoh S (2008) High Efficiency Production of Astaxanthin in an Airlift Photobioreactor. J Biosci Bioeng 106 (2):204-207. doi:10.1263/jbb.106.204
- Ren H, Tuo J, Addy MM, Zhang R, Lu Q, Anderson E, Chen P, Ruan R (2017) Cultivation of Chlorella Vulgaris in a Pilot-Scale Photobioreactor Using Real Centrate Wastewater with Waste Glycerol for Improving Microalgae Biomass Production and Wastewater Nutrients Removal. Bioresource technology 245 (Pt A):1130-1138. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.09.040
- Rengel R, Smith RT, Haslam RP, Sayanova O, Vila M, León R (2018) Overexpression of Acetyl-Coa Synthetase (Acs) Enhances the Biosynthesis of Neutral Lipids and Starch in the Green Microalga Chlamydomonas Reinhardtii. Algal Research 31:183-193. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.02.009
- Renuka N, Guldhe A, Prasanna R, Singh P, Bux F (2018) Microalgae as Multi-Functional Options in Modern Agriculture: Current Trends, Prospects and Challenges. Biotechnology advances 36 (4):1255-1273. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2018.04.004

Research Bulletin (1916). vol v. 6-12.

Resnik KP, Yeh JT, Pennline HW (2004) Aqua Ammonia Process for Simultaneous Removal of Co2, So2 and Nox. Int J Environmental Technology and Management 4 (1-2):89-104

- Rhee G-Y (1978) Effects of N:P Atomic Ratios and Nitrate Limitation on Algal Growth, Cell Composition and Nitrate Uptake. Limnology and Oceanography 23 (1):10-25
- Richmond A (2004) Handbook of Microalgae Culture: Biotechnology and Phycology. Blackwell Science, Oxford
- Rodolfi L, Chini Zittelli G, Bassi N, Padovani G, Biondi N, Bonini G, Tredici MR (2009) Microalgae for Oil: Strain Selection, Induction of Lipid Synthesis and Outdoor Mass Cultivation in a Low-Cost Photobioreactor. Biotechnology and bioengineering 102 (1):100-112. doi:10.1002/bit.22033
- Romano N (2018) Alternative and New Sources of Feedstuffs.381-401. doi:10.1016/b978-0-12-805419-2.00019-8
- Roussel M, Villay A, Delbac F, Michaud P, Laroche C, Roriz D, El Alaoui H, Diogon M (2015) Antimicrosporidian Activity of Sulphated Polysaccharides from Algae and Their Potential to Control Honeybee Nosemosis. Carbohydr Polym 133:213-220. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2015.07.022
- Ru Y, Lihua C, Xinhua X, Lin Z, Huanlin C (2010) Advances on Technology of Microalgae High-Lipid Production. Progress in Chemisty 22 (6):1221-1232
- Ruiz J, Álvarez-Díaz P, Garrido-Pérez C, Barragan J, Perales JA (2013) Photobiotreatment: Influence of Nitrogen and Phosphorous Ratio in Wastewater on Growth Kinetics of *Scenedesmus obliquus*. International Journal of Phytoremediation 15 (8):774-788. doi:10.1080/15226514.2012.735291
- S S, G S (1998) A Method of Mass Cultivation of the Marine Cyanobacterium Phormidium Valderianum Bdu 30501for the Production of Blue Natural Colourant Phycocyanin. Cyanobacterial Biotechnology. Science Publishers, New Hampshire
- Saha S, Murray P (2018) Exploitation of Microalgae Species for Nutraceutical Purposes: Cultivation Aspects. Fermentation 4 (2):46. doi:10.3390/fermentation4020046
- Sahin D, Altindag UH, Tas E (2018) Enhancement of Docosahexaenoic Acid (Dha) and Beta-Carotene Production in Schizochytrium Sp. Using Symbiotic Relationship with Rhodotorula Glutinis. Process Biochemistry. doi:10.1016/j.procbio.2018.09.004
- Salama ES, Hwang JH, El-Dalatony MM, Kurade MB, Kabra AN, Abou-Shanab RAI, Kim KH, Yang IS, Govindwar SP, Kim S, Jeon BH (2018) Enhancement of Microalgal Growth and Biocomponent-Based Transformations for Improved Biofuel Recovery: A Review. Bioresource technology 258:365-375. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.02.006
- Sánchez JF, Fernández JM, Acién FG, Rueda A, Pérez-Parra J, Molina E (2008) Influence of Culture Conditions on the Productivity and Lutein Content of the

New Strain *Scenedesmus almeriensis*. Process Biochemistry 43 (4):398–405. doi:10.1016/j.procbio.2008.01.004

- Sankaran R, Manickam S, Yap YJ, Ling TC, Chang JS, Show PL (2018) Extraction of Proteins from Microalgae Using Integrated Method of Sugaring-out Assisted Liquid Biphasic Flotation (Lbf) and Ultrasound. Ultrasonics sonochemistry 48:231-239. doi:10.1016/j.ultsonch.2018.06.002
- Sarada R, Pillai MG, Ravishankar G (1999) Phycocyanin from Spirulina Sp: Influence of Processing of Biomass on Phycocyanin Yield, Analysis of Efficacy of Extraction Methods and Stability Studies on Phycocyanin. Process Biochem 34 795-801
- Schaeffer DJ, Krylov VS (2000) Anti-Hiv Activity of Extracts and Compounds from Algae and Cyanobacteria. Ecotoxicology and environmental safety 45 (3):208–227. doi:10.1006/eesa.1999.1862
- Schambach JY (2017) A Microalgal-Based Approach to Carbon Capture and Reuse: Impacts of Varying Culture Conditions on *Scenedesmus acutus* Productivity and Biochemical Composition. University of Delaware, Ann Arbor, MI 48106
- Schiff-deb C, Sharma S (2015) Personal Care Products Containing Microalgae or Extracts Thereof.
- Schlagermann P, Göttlicher G, Dillschneider R, Rosello-Sastre R, Posten C (2012) Composition of Algal Oil and Its Potential as Biofuel. Journal of Combustion 2012:1-14. doi:10.1155/2012/285185
- Schneegurt MA, Sherman DM, Nayar S, Sherman LA (1994) Oscillating Behavior of Carbohydrate Granule Formation and Dinitrogen Fixation in the Cyanobacterium Cyanothece Sp. Strain Atcc 51142. Journal of bacteriology 176 (6):1586–1597
- Sforza E, Simionato D, Giacometti GM, Bertucco A, Morosinotto T (2012) Adjusted Light and Dark Cycles Can Optimize Photosynthetic Efficiency in Algae Growing in Photobioreactors. PloS one 7 (6):e38975. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0038975
- Sheehan J, Dunahay T, Benemann J, Roessler P (1998) A Look Back at the U.S. Department of Energy's Aquatic Species Program—Biodiesel from Algae. National Renewable Energy Laboratory, 1617 Cole Boulevard Golden, Colorado 80401-3393
- Shi Z, Zhao B, Tang S, Yang X (2018) Hydrotreating Lipids for Aviation Biofuels Derived from Extraction of Wet and Dry Algae. Journal of Cleaner Production 204:906-915. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.08.351
- Silva Benavides AM, Ranglová K, Malapascua JR, Masojídek J, Torzillo G (2017) Diurnal Changes of Photosynthesis and Growth of Arthrospira Platensis Cultured in a Thin-Layer Cascade and an Open Pond. Algal Research 28:48-56. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.10.007

- Simopoulos AP (2002) Omega-3 Fatty Acids in Wild Plants, Nuts and Seeds. Asia Pacific J Clin Nutr (2002) 11(S6): S163–S173 11 (56):S163–S173
- Soanen N, Da Silva E, Gardarin C, Michaud P, Laroche C (2016) Improvement of Exopolysaccharide Production by Porphyridium Marinum. Bioresource technology 213:231-238. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2016.02.075
- Solovchenko A, Verschoor AM, Jablonowski ND, Nedbal L (2016) Phosphorus from Wastewater to Crops: An Alternative Path Involving Microalgae. Biotechnology advances 34 (5):550-564. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2016.01.002
- Sompech K, Chisti Y, Srinophakun T (2012) Design of Raceway Ponds for Producing Microalgae, vol 3. doi:10.4155/bfs.12.39
- Song X, Wang J, Wang Y, Feng Y, Cui Q, Lu Y (2018) Artificial Creation of Chlorella Pyrenoidosa Mutants for Economic Sustainable Food Production. Bioresource technology 268:340-345. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2018.08.007
- Soni RA, Sudhakar K, Rana RS (2017) Spirulina-from Growth to Nutritional Product: A Review. Trends in Food Science & Technology 69: 157-171. doi:10.1016/j.tifs.2017.09.010
- Soontiens N, Binding C, Fortin V, Mackay M, Rao Y (2018) Algal Bloom Transport in Lake Erie Using Remote Sensing and Hydrodynamic Modelling: Sensitivity to Buoyancy Velocity and Initial Vertical Distribution. doi:10.1016/j.jglr.2018.10.003
- Spolaore P, Joannis-Cassan C, Duran E, Isambert A (2006a) Commercial Applications of Microalgae. Journal of bioscience and bioengineering 101 (2):87–96. doi:10.1263/jbb.101.87
- Spolaore P, Joannis-Cassan C, Duran E, Isambert A (2006b) Commercial Applications of Microalgae. J Biosci Bioeng 101:87-96
- Stibal M, Elster J, Sabacka M, Kastovska K (2007) Seasonal and Diel Changes in Photosynthetic Activity of the Snow Alga Chlamydomonas Nivalis (Chlorophyceae) from Svalbard Determined by Pulse Amplitude Modulation Fluorometry. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 59 (2):265-273. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.2006.00264.x
- Suo R, Wang Q (1992) Laminaria Culture in China. INFOFISH International 1:40-42
- Supamattaya K, Kiriratnikom S, Boonyaratpalin M, Borowitzka L (2005) Effect of a Dunaliella Extract on Growth Performance, Health Condition, Immune Response and Disease Resistance in Black Tiger Shrimp (Penaeus Monodon). Aquaculture 248 (1-4):207-216. doi:10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.04.014
- Svoboda M, Kotrbacek V, Fajt Z, Salakova A, Buchtova H, Drabek J, Doucha J (2010) Use of Selenium Enriched Freshwater Alga *Chlorella Spp.* As a Feed Additive in

Pregnant Sows and Finishing Pigs. (Selenem obohacene sladkovodni rasy <i>Chlorella</i> spp. pro brezi prasnice a prasata ve vykrmu.). Veterinarstvi 60 (7):407-410

- Takahama K, Matsuoka M, Nagahama K, Ogawa T (2003) Construction and Analysis of a Recombinant Cyanobacterium Expressing a Chromosomally Inserted Gene for an Ethylene-Forming Enzyme at the Psbai Locus. Journal of bioscience and bioengineering 95 (3):302–305
- Takahashia K, Ide Y, Hayakawa J, Yoshimitsu Y, Fukuhara I, Abe J, Kasai Y, Harayamaa S (2018) Lipid Productivity in Talen-Induced Starchless Mutants of the Unicellular Green Alga Coccomyxa Sp. Strain Obi. Algal Research 32:300-307. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.04.020
- Takeshita T, Ota S, Yamazaki T, Hirata A, Zachleder V, Kawano S (2014) Starch and Lipid Accumulation in Eight Strains of Six Chlorella Species under Comparatively High Light Intensity and Aeration Culture Conditions. Bioresource Technology Reports 158:127-134. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2014.01.135
- Terasaki M, Hirose A, Narayan B, Baba Y, Kawagoe C, Yasui H, Saga N, Hosokawa M, Miyashita K (2009) Evaluation of Recoverable Functional Lipid Components of Several Brown Seaweeds (Phaeophyta) from Japan with Special Reference to Fucoxanthin and Fucosterol Contents1. Journal of Phycology 45 (4):974-980. doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.2009.00706.x
- Tian-Yuan Z, Yin Y, Yin-Hu W, Hong-Ying H (2013) Inhibitory Effects of Soluble Algae Products (Sap) Released by *Scenedesmus sp Lx1* on Its Growth and Lipid Production. Bioresource technology 146:643-648. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2013.07.142
- Tziveleka L-A, Vagias C, Roussis V (2003) Natural Products with Anti-Hiv Activity from Marine Organisms. Current topics in medicinal chemistry 3 (13):1512–1535
- Vaishampayan A, Sinha RP, Hader D-P, Dey T, Gupta AK, Bhan U, Rao AL (2001) Cyanobacterial Biofertilizers in Rice Agriculture. The Botanical Review 67 (4):453–516. doi:10.1007/bf02857893
- Van Donk E, Ianora A, Vos M (2010) Induced Defences in Marine and Freshwater Phytoplankton: A Review. Hydrobiologia 668 (1):3-19. doi:10.1007/s10750-010-0395-4
- Vaquero I, Vazquez M, Ruiz-Dominguez MC, Vilchez C (2014) Enhanced Production of a Lutein-Rich Acidic Environment Microalga. Journal of Applied Microbiology 116 (4):839-850. doi:10.1111/jam.12428
- Varfolomeev SD, Wasserman LA (2011) Microalgae as Source of Biofuel, Food, Fodder, and Medicines. Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology 47 (9):789–807. doi:10.1134/s0003683811090079

- Varshney P, Beardall J, Bhattacharya S, Wangikar PP (2018) Isolation and Biochemical Characterisation of Two Thermophilic Green Algal Species- Asterarcys Quadricellulare and Chlorella Sorokiniana, Which Are Tolerant to High Levels of Carbon Dioxide and Nitric Oxide. Algal Research 30:28-37. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.12.006
- Vermaas W (1996) Molecular Genetics of the Cyanobacteriumsynechocystis Sp. Pcc 6803: Principles and Possible Biotechnology Applications. Journal of Applied Phycology 8 (4-5):263–273. doi:10.1007/bf02178569
- Villa P, Bresciani M, Giardino C, Bortoluzzi A (2012) Monitoring of Algal Blooms in Chao Lake, China, from Satellite Data.
- Wang H, Zhang W, Chen L, Wang J, Liu T (2013) The Contamination and Control of Biological Pollutants in Mass Cultivation of Microalgae. Bioresource technology 128:745-750. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.10.158
- Wang JM, Chen XP, Li YH, Su CQ, Ding JT, Peng YF (2014) Green Algae (Chlorella Pyrenoidosa) Adsorbs Bacillus Thurigiensis (Bt) Toxin, Cry1ca Insecticidal Protein, without an Effect on Growth. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 106:6-10. doi:10.1016/j.ecoenv.2014.04.026
- Wang W, Wei T, Fan J, Yi J, Li Y, Wan M, Wang J, Bai W (2018) Repeated Mutagenic Effects of 60co-Γ Irradiation Coupled with High-Throughput Screening Improves Lipid Accumulation in Mutant Strains of the Microalgae Chlorella Pyrenoidosa as a Feedstock for Bioenergy. Algal Research 33:71-77. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.04.022
- Wathne E, Bjerkeng B, Storebakken T, Vassvik V, Odland AB (1998) Pigmentation of Atlantic Salmon (Salmo Salar) Fed Astaxanthin in All Meals or in Alternating Meals. Aquaculture 159 (3-4):217-231
- Wesoff E (2017) Hard Lessons from the Great Algae Biofuel Bubble. Greentech media. https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/lessons-from-the-great-algaebiofuel-bubble#gs.hvWDVun1. Accessed November 1 2018
- White WL, Wilson P (2015) Seaweed Sustainability, Chapter-2--World Seaweed Utilization. Elsevier Inc., Auckland, New Zealand. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-418697-2.00002-7
- Wichuk K, Brynjolfsson S, Fu WQ (2014) Biotechnological Production of Value-Added Carotenoids from Microalgae. Bioengineered 5 (3):5. doi:10.4161/bioe.28720
- Worden AZ, Follows MJ, Giovannoni SJ, Wilken S, Zimmerman AE, Keeling PJ (2015) Rethinking the Marine Carbon Cycle: Factoring in the Multifarious Lifestyles of Microbes. Science 347 (6223):1257594. doi:10.1126/science.1257594

- Xia S, Wang K, Wan L, Li A, Hu Q, Zhang C (2013) Production, Characterization, and Antioxidant Activity of Fucoxanthin from the Marine Diatom Odontella Aurita. Mar Drugs 11 (7):2667-2681. doi:10.3390/md11072667
- Xu H, Miao X, Wu Q (2006) High Quality Biodiesel Production from a Microalga Chlorella Protothecoides by Heterotrophic Growth in Fermenters. Journal of biotechnology 126 (4):499–507. doi:10.1016/j.jbiotec.2006.05.002
- Xu X-Q, Wang J-H, Zhang T-Y, Dao G-H, Wu G-X, Hu H-Y (2017) Attached Microalgae Cultivation and Nutrients Removal in a Novel Capillary-Driven Photo-Biofilm Reactor. Algal Research 27:198-205. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2017.08.028
- Youngs HL, Gretz MR, West JA, Sommerfeld MR (1998) The Cell Wall Chemistry of Bangia Atropurpurea (Bangiales, Rhodophyta) and Bostrychia Moritziana (Ceramiales, Rhodophyta) from Marine and Freshwater Environments. Phycological Research 46:63-73
- Yuan JP, Gong XD, Chen F (1997) Separation and Analysis of Carotenoids and Chlorophylls in Haematococcus Lacustris by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography Photodiode Array Detection. Separation and analysis of carotenoids and chlorophylls in Haematococcus lacustris by high-performance liquid chromatography photodiode array detection (5):1952-1956
- Zachleder V, Vitova M, Hlavova M, Moudrikova S, Mojzes P, Heumann H, Becher JR, Bisova K (2018) Stable Isotope Compounds - Production, Detection, and Application. Biotechnology advances 36 (3):784-797. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2018.01.010
- Zavřel T (2015) Optimization of Cultivation Conditions for Selected Microalgae Species Focused on Biomass and Valuable Substances Production. Brno
- Zeng X, Danquah MK, Zhang S, Zhang X, Wu M, Chen XD, Ng IS, Jing K, Lu Y (2012) Autotrophic Cultivation of Spirulina Platensis for Co2 Fixation and Phycocyanin Production. Chemical Engineering Journal 183:192-197. doi:10.1016/j.cej.2011.12.062
- Zhang CW, Cohen Z, Khozin-Goldberg I, Richmond A (2002) Characterization of Growth and Arachidonic Acid Production of Parietochloris Incisa Comb. Nov (Trebouxiophyceae, Chlorophyta). Journal of Applied Phycology 14 (6):453-460
- Zhang L, Chen L, Wang J, Chen Y, Gao X, Zhang Z, Liu T (2015) Attached Cultivation for Improving the Biomass Productivity of Spirulina Platensis. Bioresource technology 181:136-142. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2015.01.025
- Zhang W, Wang F, Gao B, Huang L, Zhang C (2018) An Integrated Biorefinery Process: Stepwise Extraction of Fucoxanthin, Eicosapentaenoic Acid and Chrysolaminarin from the Same Phaeodactylum Tricornutum Biomass. Algal Research 32:193-200. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.04.002

- Zhang Z, Volkman JK, Xie X, Snowdon LR (2016) Stepwise Pyrolysis of the Kerogen from the Huadian Oil Shale, Ne China: Algaenan-Derived Hydrocarbons and Mid-Chain Ketones. Organic Geochemistry 91:89-99. doi:10.1016/j.orggeochem.2015.10.011
- Zhekisheva M, Boussiba S, Khozin-Goldberg I, Zarka A, Cohen Z (2002) Accumulation of Oleic Acid in Haematococcus Pluvialis (Chlorophyceae) under Nitrogen Starvation or High Light Is Correlated with That of Astaxanthin Esters. Journal of Phycology 38 (2):325-331
- Zheng H, Liu M, Lu Q, Wu X, Ma Y, Cheng Y, Addy M, Liu Y, Ruan R (2018a) Balancing Carbon/Nitrogen Ratio to Improve Nutrients Removal and Algal Biomass Production in Piggery and Brewery Wastewaters. Bioresource technology 249:479-486. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2017.10.057
- Zheng J, Peng C, Li H, Li S, Huang S, Hu Y, Zhang J, Li D (2018b) The Role of Non-Rainfall Water on Physiological Activation in Desert Biological Soil Crusts. Journal of Hydrology 556:790-799. doi:10.1016/j.jhydrol.2017.12.003
- Zhu C, Zhai X, Jia J, Wang J, Han D, Li Y, Tang Y, Chi Z (2018) Seawater Desalination Concentrate for Cultivation of Dunaliella Salina with Floating Photobioreactor to Produce B-Carotene. Algal Research 35:319-324. doi:10.1016/j.algal.2018.08.035
- Zhu L, Hiltunen E, Shu Q, Zhou W, Li Z, Wang Z (2014) Biodiesel Production from Algae Cultivated in Winter with Artificial Wastewater through Ph Regulation by Acetic Acid. APPLIED ENERGY 128:103-110. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.04.039
- Zotte AD, Sartori A, Bohatir P, Remignon H, Ricci R (2013) Effect of Dietary Supplementation of Spirulina (Arthrospira Platensis) and Thyme (Thymus Vulgaris) on Growth Performance, Apparent Digestibility and Health Status of Companion Dwarf Rabbits. Livestock Science 152 (2-3):182-191. doi:10.1016/j.livsci.2012.12.017